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      CAARS 

      VANCOUVER, B.C. 

      February 24, 2009 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 8:28 A.M.) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.  

ROBERT GEORGE ELTON, Resumed: 

BEVERLY VAN RUYVEN, Resumed: 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Good morning, everyone.  Mr. Godsoe, 

you remained on your feet, so I take it you have some 

business. 

MR. GODSOE:   One preliminary matter.  I'd like to enter 

as Exhibit B-13-2 the information requests sorted by 

topic. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Oh, thank you.  Is this the secret of 

your success with finding IR numbers so quickly? 

MR. GODSOE:   It is not. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   It is not. 

MR. GODSOE:   It's having worked on this application for a 

year and a half.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So that was what, B13-2?   

MR. GODSOE:   Correct.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Marked Exhibit B13-2. 

 (DOCUMENT ENTITLED "2008 LTAP INFORMATION REQUESTS 

SORTED BY TOPIC", MARKED EXHIBIT B13-2) 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Good morning.  I have kind of a 

grab bag of items I'd like to get your thoughts on.  
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I'm looking at the proceedings from the revenue 

requirements hearing.  I'm looking at page 404 of 

Volume 3, and in there you're having a discussion with 

Mr. Weafer, Mr. Elton, and you commented that -- this 

was with respect to government policies and government 

legislation.  You commented that "So part of our role 

is to give them the facts, the information to enable 

them to develop public policy."  And I assume that's 

still your view of your interaction with government. 

MR. ELTON:   A:   Would it help me if I saw the excerpt or 

not?   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Okay. 

MR. ELTON:   A:   Do we have it?  No, just briefly just to 

see what -- 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Yeah, this is the RRA. 

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yeah, yeah, that's the RRA, yeah.  I'm 

sorry then, do you mind just repeating what you said, 

and I'll -- 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Yeah, this is -- so part of our 

role, B.C. Hydro's role, is to give them government -- 

MR. ELTON:   A:   Government. 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   The facts, information, to 

enable them to develop public policy.     

Proceeding Time 8:31 a.m. T02 

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   So, I just wanted to --  
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MR. ELTON:   A:   I still would make that statement, yes.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   And does that apply to both 

policy and legislation?   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Okay, so in terms of legislation 

that comes out, whether it's by way of amendments to 

the Act or Special Directions or so on, is it fair to 

say that you are consulted and have input to those?   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Okay.  Does part of that process  

involve giving feedback to government as to how those 

things are working?   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.  So, I guess in two parts.  Before 

the fact, before a piece of legislation or direction 

was written, we would at some point see drafts of it, 

or at different points see drafts of it, and amongst 

other things we would comment on how we would see it 

working, and whether we thought it would achieve the 

intentions that we understood there to be.  And yes, 

in addition, after the fact, we will from time to time 

comment -- either have asked or because we think it's 

important to comment on whether we think something is 

working as intended.  

  I add to that that we may often say, "You 

know, we're not sure that this is clear, or you could 

clarify it in this way.  Did you intend it to be 
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clear?  Or did you need to clarify it?"  And then 

obviously listen for the answer.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Okay.  Going a little further 

on, you -- and again in response to the same dialogue 

with Mr. Weafer, talking in particular about the -- 

and this, the topic doesn't really matter, but it was 

with respect to the discussions about the $200 million 

cap on Powerex income.  And the comment was along the 

lines that, if you felt something was a good idea, 

I'll just quote it here: 

"So if we felt that raising the $200 million 

cap was a good idea, we would not say that 

in public, but we would have a private 

discussion with government and probably put 

it along these lines, which we'd say …" 

 -- that what you just said, which is, "Look, these 

rate increases are coming up, you know, these are 

challenging, we'd like to look at some alternatives, 

here they are." 

  So I understand from that that you can't 

really comment as to the nature of your dialogue with 

government on these matters, but what I'm really 

wanting to know is, if you see something that kind of 

doesn't make sense, is part of your mandate or 

obligation to go back to government and say, "Look, 

this just isn't working the way you intended?" 
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    Proceeding Time 8:34 a.m. T3 

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes, I think it is.  And again, I mean, 

what may not appear to make sense to me or to Ms. Van 

Ruyven or to us, may well make sense for other reasons 

to the people that started to do it.  So what we might 

say is "Look, from our perspective we're not sure this 

is doing what it needs to do."  Or, frankly, there's 

an alternative here.  And they might say, "Yeah, but 

there's other things that we are intending to do as a 

result of this policy or this legislation.  Thank you 

very much for your advice."  But yes, we will find 

ourselves from time to time making those kinds of 

suggestions. 

  I should say that I think, as do members of 

the public, as do various organizations represented 

here -- in other words, I think government listens to 

a wide variety of people.  I think the difference is 

that we don't say publicly, you know, we don't state 

publicly what we've said to government because we 

don't think we can be in a position of either 

enthusiastically supporting or opposing government 

policy. 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Thank you.  This is a 

hypothetical situation.  If in your analysis of 

something, some initiative that's legislated, an 
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initiative, I'll just use Smart Meters as an example, 

if in your analysis of that and your preparation of a 

business case that supports that investment, it kind 

of looked like maybe it didn't make a whole bunch of 

economic sense but it is legislated, would you then 

think it worthwhile to go and discuss with the 

government that maybe this isn't the best thing for 

meeting the objectives? 

MR. ELTON:   A:   So I'll answer that with respect to the 

general rather than the particular, because I think 

that's the spirit in which you've asked the question.  

Yes.  If we find ourselves, as a company, asked to do 

something that doesn't look like it could be in the 

best interests of the company, then we'll have a 

discussion obviously with the Board, and we will 

basically in some way request something from 

government.  It might be a meeting, it might be in 

some cases a letter.  In other words, something that 

gets on the record the fact that we have that concern.  

And then up to government to decide whether or not 

they want to, you know -- what they want to do with 

those concerns.  And ultimately, the Board and 

management have to act in the best interests of the 

company.   

Proceeding Time 8:36 a.m. T04 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Okay, I'm probably one step 
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beyond the best interests of the company, unless you 

would describe that as including the best interests of 

your customers.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Well, I think the -- yeah, I'll just 

think how to answer that.  I mean, if you look at what 

we're asked to do, we're asked to do a number of 

things.  We're asked to supply electricity reliably, 

safely, and so on.  And we're asked to do it in a way 

that, for example, makes sure we maintain our 

competitive position from a rates point of view.  So 

if there was something in government policy that said, 

or a government action, hypothetically, that said "We 

want you to do this," but it was clear to us that it 

would have a bad effect on customers, that would be an 

example of one of the things that we would say, you 

know, "Do you understand this effect?  Is this 

something that -- is this clearly what you want to 

do?"  

  If, in the end -- and again, I'm not 

dealing with a particular example here, I don't think, 

because I don't know -- you know, I don't have one in 

my head.  If, in the end, government said, 

hypothetically, "Well, we understand that, but we 

actually intend that effect on the customer," then as 

long as there was a proper instruction to the company 

to do that, then the company would have to do that.  I 
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think I've said before in these hearings, it's always 

open to -- for members of management to say, you know, 

"I'm so offended by this policy, I don't want to be 

here."  But if you are there, and you have a direction 

which you -- you get legal advice, the direction is 

you must follow it, you must follow it.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   I understand that.  And I don't 

want to put words in your mouth, but do I understand 

you to say that if it didn't -- something didn't make 

sense from -- in your opinion, didn't make sense from 

your customers' standpoint, that you would feel an 

obligation to consider that, and, if appropriate, take 

that up with the policy makers?   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.  I would say that invariably when 

we discuss potential policy legislation, et cetera, 

before and after the fact, we will always -- one of 

the things we'll always do is talk about the effect on 

customers.   

    Proceeding Time 8:40 a.m. T5 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Okay, thank you.  In this same 

hearing, and forgive me if it looks like I'm ploughing 

old ground here, but there was another what I would 

call a loose end, that was touched on in a discussion 

-- actually, with two intervenors.  One was with Mr. 

Wallace and the other was with Mr. Hunter.  And they 

both surrounded the -- to some degree similarly, they 
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both surrounded the issue of the -- for lack of a 

better term, the costs of self-sufficiency.  And I'm 

looking at page 306 of the same transcript volume.  

And there was a question from Mr. Wallace that said -- 

the question is, "Will B.C. Hydro be prepared to 

disclose the cost of self-sufficiency, and if so, 

when?"  And you pointed out, I think quite 

appropriately, that I think a question like "What is 

the cost of self-sufficiency?" is difficult to answer.  

There's two parts to it and so on and so forth. 

  And then we went over to the next page 

where you concluded saying, "It wouldn't be a simple 

answer, but we would certainly -- yeah, we will 

certainly present analysis that gets into the those 

issues."  And Mr. Wallace said, "And that would be as 

part of the LTAP," and you said, "Yes."   

  And so I'm looking for your help in trying 

to find in this kind of plethora of documentation, 

where I might find the answers to those questions that 

were kind of indicated they would be here in this 

proceeding.  

MR. ELTON:   A:   Well, okay.  I was looking at Mr. Godsoe 

briefly because my understanding is that we've made a 

legal argument that that isn't actually something that 

is within the scope of the hearing, because -- 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   I'm sorry, could you say that 
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again? 

MR. ELTON:   A:   My understanding is that we have made 

our or are making a legal argument that this analysis 

is not within the scope of the hearing.  But let me 

answer the question that Mr. Wallace asked in a 

different way. 

  So the question was, "Can you tell us what 

the cost of self-sufficiency is?"  As I've thought 

about that more since that RRA hearing, I think 

actually the first answer is the cost of carrying out 

government policy is actually reflected in the LTAP.  

In other words, precisely what we've suggested that we 

will do is the cost of carrying out government policy.   

  If the question is "What is the cost of 

carrying out that government policy versus other 

alternatives policies?", we have not done that because 

we don't have a version of what we would do if there 

was not a government policy about, for example, self-

sufficiency.  If we were asked, "Well, could you make 

certain assumptions about what that would be and model 

the result?", we could do that.  In other words, what 

I'm saying is I don't think we can say what would 

happen if there was a different government policy?   

  If someone was to put to us, supposing you 

assumed A or B or C, it's a modelling exercise and we 

could do that.  And I don't believe we've been asked 
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to do that before this hearing.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Well, it may just be a matter of 

a semantic debate about what the term "the cost of 

self-sufficiency" means.  But given, to me, that there 

is a defined set of conditions as to what self-

sufficiency is in terms of average water and so on and 

so forth, we've heard some discussion here that if you 

put all these things in place that are necessary to 

meet that criteria, it will result in the opportunity 

under most conditions for exports of electricity, of 

energy.  There will be some indications that there 

might be an economic penalty associated with those 

exports vis-à-vis the cost of supply.  To me it would 

seem there's enough here to actually model the 

scenario, that scenario, based on the assumptions that 

are here, all your forecast and so on, and do an 

economic analysis and a net present value of what 

self-sufficiency means.  And if that can be done, I 

would certainly be interested in seeing the results of 

that, modelled on the basis of what assumptions are 

made in this LTAP and the definition of self-

sufficiency that you're working to. 

MR. GODSOE:   Could I just clarify, Commissioner 

Milbourne?  So I think the line in the sand we are 

drawing is we would be opposed to modelling 

alternatives that are not consistent with SD 10.  I 
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don't think that information is at all useful to the 

Commission because, as we established, SD 10 is 

binding on you.  

  If you're asking, though, can we model what 

the typical surplus would be in an average water year 

and using market and other scenarios, what the pluses 

and minuses would be.  I think we could do that.  But 

I think we have to assume, for that model, that SD 

10's in place.  I would have some submissions if we're 

going down the road that we should build out 

alternatives that aren't compliant with SD 10.   

Proceeding Time 8:44 a.m. T06 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Let me be clear.  I'm not asking 

for alternatives to be modeled.  I'm asking for what 

is -- if what is here can be modeled.   

MR. GODSOE:   So, I think we just need a bit more 

clarification, what you mean by "what is here".  What 

exactly are you asking us to model?   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   The costs and benefits of self-

sufficiency, according to SD 10, as if it were in 

place, based on the assumptions that are in your LTAP 

as to the supply of energy, where it comes from, what 

its cost is, and what the economic opportunities are 

for -- about exporting any surplus that arises.   

MR. GODSOE:   Could I just have a minute?   

  So, if I could just get clarification.  
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You're not asking us to model SD 10 versus no SD 10.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   No.   

MR. GODSOE:   I think what you're saying is, SD 10 

critical water, and then showing average water, what 

you would typically have, and what the opportunities 

might be in the market for that average water surplus.  

Is that what you're asking?  Okay.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Under -- from 2016 to when you  

-- and also when you've got the 3,000 GW --  

MR. ELTON:   A:   Insurance.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   -- free, and insurance in place.  

And using this mix of assets, and these market 

assumptions.  That's what I'm asking for.   

MR. GODSOE:   Thank you.  Okay.  So, we have gone down the 

road -- some way down the road in Chapter 4, and it's 

called the "Long portfolio," but what I'll do is have 

a look at Chapters 4 and 5 and the long portfolio 

modeling to see if in fact that addresses what you're 

asking, and if not, then we'll take it as an 

undertaking.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Okay, and if there's any 

confusion, we'll be happy to put a written scenario to 

you.   

MR. GODSOE:   We might have to get back to you, because I 

just want to check what we did in --  

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   I think it's fairly 
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straightforward.   

MR. GODSOE:   Right.  

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   I'm not looking for ten decimal 

places of accuracy.   

MR. GODSOE:   Right. 

MR. GODSOE:   Understood.  I just -- we do have a long 

portfolio modeling exercise, and I want to check that 

again, to see if that addresses what you're asking.   

MR. GODSOE:   Thank you.   

Information Request  

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Thank you.   

  I'm looking at page 17 of your service 

plan, the one that was put into -- put on the record 

here as Exhibit B-16.  And on page 17 of that 

document, there's a shaded paragraph captioned "Plug-

in hybrid electric vehicles".   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   And it says here: 

"Currently B.C. Hydro is one of three 

Canadian electric utilities actively working 

to speed up the commercialization of plug-in 

electric hybrid vehicles." 

 And it goes on to talk about collaboration with a 

broader group of utilities.  

  I'm looking for a bit of help in 

understanding how that squares with the position that 
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I understand you've taken that the government policy 

is neutral with respect to fuel substitution, and 

that's basically the policy that you're guided by.  

This, to me, seems to speak to an initiative to kind 

of enhance the advancement of that transportation 

technology.   

Proceeding Time 8:49 a.m. T07 

MR. ELTON:   A:   I think that the comment that I made 

about neutrality around fuel was as between 

electricity and natural gas.  I think that I -- I 

think I did say, or intended to say, that the -- our 

understanding of government is that it is interested 

in seeing electrification, particularly in the 

transportation sector, and cars would be an example of 

that, and I think ports, which is another example of 

that, and I think truck stops, you mentioned 

yesterday, Ms. Van Ruyven.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Yes.  So we're working with our 

Ministry, the Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum 

Resources, who's basically leading this initiative.  

They are very interested in looking at B.C. Hydro as a 

way to get greenhouse gas reductions in the 

transportation sector.  Because when you look at 

British Columbia, we're a bit of an anomaly, in that 

the utility, the electric utility, is a very clean 

utility, and so we only represent three percent of the 
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province's entire greenhouse gas emissions.  

Transportation represents 39 percent.  And the 

government's very interested in B.C. Hydro playing a 

role to help reduce the transportation sector 

greenhouse gases.  

  An electric vehicle -- vehicles actually 

potentially can provide a supply back to the grid, and 

so we want to stay very involved in how the technology 

unfolds, so that we can have a two-way plug-in hybrid 

kind of marketplace that's providing peak power back 

to us during high load periods of time.  So we're very 

interested in talking to the manufacturers, along with 

other electric utilities in North America, to ensure 

that how that technology unfolds actually could be a 

potential benefit to provide electricity back to us 

during peak times.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Could you kind of point me to a 

policy directive or a legislative -- a piece of 

legislation that says this is what you're supposed to 

be doing?   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Well, I think I'd have to look at 

the -- re-read the climate change policy paper that 

was done through the Climate Change Secretariat when 

they talked about electrification of ports, and 

electrification of truck stops.  I believe there was 

also something in there about electric vehicles, but I 
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don't actually have that in front of me.   

MR. GODSOE:   Actually, Exhibit B-12, BCUC Panel IR 

1.21.1, deals with where we are in terms of the 

Climate Action Secretariat -- sorry, the Climate 

Action Team's recommendations and the government's 

acceptance of those recommendations vis-à-vis 

electrification scenarios.  So it might be helpful.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   And I'm probably not on solid 

ground to ask this question, but I'm going to ask it 

anyway.  I'm sure somebody will tell me if I can't ask 

it. 

  In the revenue requirements application 

hearing there was a fairly extensive list of 

initiatives given by B.C. Hydro that were going to be 

undertaken during the test years.  This initiative 

wasn't on them, on that list.  Can you kind of help me 

understand why?   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Well, I believe that initiative 

list was an initiative list for incremental funding.  

This initiative is funded through a very small 

organization that reports to me through the Chief 

Technology Officer.  She has a very small staff of 

about eight people, and a $2 million budget, and she 

looks at more than just plug-in electric vehicles.  

They look at other technology that could help Hydro 

provide reliable power.  They look at some safety 
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initiatives around -- could we work more with robotics 

on live line work.  So it covers a gamut of technology 

sort of in the -- out in the longer-term, sort of like 

a "technology watch" to see what might be coming to 

the electric utility that would have an impact on our 

system or on our load.  And so that's just absorbed in 

our regular budget.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Thank you.   

  I'm looking at the -- and actually was an 

exhibit from the 2007 rate design application.  And 

it's a decision of the Manitoba Public Utilities Board 

in the matter of a review of Manitoba Hydro's cost of 

service study methodology and other matters.  I don't 

have a particular number, but it was an exhibit in 

that proceeding -- an attachment to an exhibit in that 

proceeding.  And I'm just -- want to run a couple of 

conclusions of that Board by you to see if you might 

have any comment on them. 

    Proceeding Time 8:54 a.m. T8 

  At page 41 of this decision, which is dated 

August the 2nd, 2006, it states that "the Board accepts 

that continental air flows are not restrained by 

national or provincial borders, and that climate 

change affects the planet."  Did you agree with that 

or have any reason to think that might not apply in 

B.C.?   
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MR. ELTON:   A:   That climate change affects the planet?   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Yeah. 

MR. ELTON:   A:   Agree with that. 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   And air flows cross the borders. 

MR. ELTON:   A:   Also agree with that. 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Thank you. 

MR. ELTON:   A:   I've felt some of them myself.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   There's a couple of items here 

on page 58 of that decision.  One of them says: 

"Energy efficiency and the reduction of 

domestic consumption are important not only 

economically, but also from an environmental 

perspective." 

 And further that: 

"Effective energy efficiency measures 

include initiatives projected to produce net 

present value from displacement of lower-

priced domestic sales and higher-priced 

export sales.  Such measures provide the 

opportunity for a virtuous circle." 

 And then: 

"Lower domestic consumption may result in 

higher net, aggregate net export revenues, 

net income, lower domestic customer bills, 

and lower carbon emissions in the export 

market." 
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  I'll just kind of summarize that and say 

conclusions of the Board seem to be that they have 

recognition that exports of hydroelectrically 

generated electricity to the export market, lower 

carbon emissions in that export market.  And I think 

I've heard kind of the similar discussions here with 

respect to the marginal generation capacity and the 

export region for B.C. Hydro is kind of gas-fired and 

coal-fired. 

  So would that same set of circumstances 

applying in your export markets?   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yeah, I think the challenge is, do you 

mean -- again, maybe you could restate the question, 

or maybe we could actually -- I think this one it 

would be useful to look at the document, because 

frankly that was a fairly, again, fairly complex 

paragraph. 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Yeah, I apologize for picking up 

bits and pieces.  I'll just go to the last line here:   

"Lower carbon emissions in the export market 

result from the export of hydroelectrically 

generated electricity."   

MR. ELTON:   A:   So if somebody -- I think what that is 

saying there, if somebody in Manitoba exports 

hydroelectric power to wherever, let's say Alberta, 

and let's say that as a result of that there is less 
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domestic generation in Alberta, and let's say that was 

coal or gas-fired generation, then that should mean, 

yes, that there are less emissions in the province of 

Alberta in that example.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   However, if you look over the last 

seven years, we've been a net importer in six of those 

seven years.  So you have to net out the equation.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   I understand. 

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   You export an electron and you 

import an electron.  So you export a clean electron 

but you import a dirty one, and you net it out.  And 

because we've been a net importer, in some years quite 

significantly, I wouldn't say that that would be the 

case in those years where we're net importing. 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   I understand that.  I'm looking 

at this in light of the comments that have been made 

here about the self-sufficiency and the likelihood of 

increased exports as a result of that.  I'm looking 

forward and backwards, okay.  So, thank you.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Yeah, and I could just add, we're a 

signatory to the Western Climate Initiative and there 

will be a cap and trade system put into place, and 

we're not exactly sure how that's all going to unfold 

and whether or not B.C. Hydro's clean resources will 

have an advantage in that cap and trade or how the 

roles will finally unfold.  So we do know we have 
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renewable energy credits that we can sell, those green 

attributes that we own, but we don't know really how 

this cap and trade system will unfold and what kind of 

advantage we may or may not have in that, in that 

marketplace.   

 Proceeding Time 8:59 a.m. T09 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Thank you.  The last piece of 

this I want to get your reaction to is from page 60, 

and it states: 

"It is the Board's understanding that 

exports of clean hydroelectric power from 

Manitoba Hydro displaces firstly natural gas 

generation and, to a lesser extent, coal 

generation in the United States, thereby 

reducing carbon emissions.  To this end, 

reduced domestic consumption in Manitoba 

would allow for increased clean energy 

exports, reduced thermal generation and 

emissions in the United States.  Progress 

towards meeting Kyoto and climate change 

objects are well-served by lowered domestic 

consumption." 

 And that's kind of just probably a more flowery way of 

making the same point that I just made, but would you 

have any fundamental disagreement with that statement?   

MR. ELTON:   A:   I think I've already agreed that, from a 
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physical point of view, if you made the assumptions 

that I made in my last answer, you'd get the answer 

that I gave.  That part of it just related to Kyoto, 

and I think targets.  And I think that's where there's 

a bit of a difference.  It depends on whose targets 

and what they are.  

  So, I don't know anything about Manitoba's 

-- or I don't know very much about Manitoba.  But if, 

for example, it has targets based on what's consumed 

in Manitoba, then you'd get a different answer, and I 

think we've discussed that in the B.C. context.  In 

other words, if we're dealing with B.C. targets, it's 

a different answer than if you're dealing with 

regional targets.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Thank you.  You mentioned the 

renewable energy credits thing, and I'm just -- are 

those interchangeable semantically with carbon 

offsets, or are they something different?   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Well, this is a mystery to me, this 

whole -- how this marketplace is unfolding.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Thank you, that's really not 

helpful.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   So, I think they are offsets to 

some extent, but I think they're more geared towards 

meeting renewable portfolio standards.  So they're a 

proxy for, instead of building that clean resource to 
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meet, for example, in California I think 33 percent of 

their entire supply, not the incremental, but their 

entire supply by a certain date, probably 2020, has to 

be from clean resources.  And if they can't physically 

build those clean resources, they can buy a renewable 

energy credit, which becomes a proxy for that.   

  So I'm not exactly sure if that's an 

offset, but we have an expert on Panel 3 that 

certainly can answer in a lot more detail, and 

hopefully unravel the mystery.  

MR. GODSOE:   And it's also a legal issue that I can 

address in argument, but there definitely are rules in 

the WCI that renewable generation per se is not an 

offset.  Whether a REC will be an off [sic] or not is 

a legal issue, but what you can't do is double-count.  

In other words, if you retire a REC against a GHG 

target in the WCI, you can't then use it for the 

renewable portfolio, vice versa. 

  I'm happy to explore that more in argument, 

but also I think Ms. Van Ruyven was right, Panel 3 is 

the place where you can delve down a little bit into 

the relationship between renewable energy credits and 

the WCI cap and trade, et cetera.  It's quite a 

complicated area.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Thank you.  I kind of guessed 

that was complicated, but what I was kind of trying to 
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get straight in my head was at a high-level basis, do 

those renewable energy credits somehow equate to the 

future requirement that is recognized in B.C. Hydro's 

LTAP, that there's got to be offsets for natural gas 

based generation in B.C. coming in the future? 

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   And I'm not sure if those renewable 

energy credits count towards -- become an offset or 

not, and again, I think you'd have to ask Panel 3.   

MR. GODSOE:   I think legally I can tell you what's in 

there, and then you can explore with Panel 3.  So 

what's clear is that a renewable energy credit does 

encompass the fact that renewable generation does not 

emit GHGs.  So that's a value that's inherent in the 

REC.  What's controversial is whether in fact there's 

any offset on the system, which is what you're talking 

about, and I think you can explore that with Panel 3.  

And then again, I can certainly address that in 

argument.  Certainly the REC encompasses that there is 

no GHG emissions from the facility.  Whether in fact 

it offsets a thermal facility in the system is a live 

issue, and there is some legal decisions in California 

I can refer to in argument about that.  

  Is that helping you at all?  Or --  

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Not really, but that may not be 

your fault.   

MR. GODSOE:   What I can tell you, and I can put this in 
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argument, the California Public Utilities Commission 

has ascribed a near-zero value to the idea that RECs 

offset thermal down the system.  So we're getting 

pretty close to the California Public Utilities 

Commission.  It's only one forum saying, in fact, that 

you can't use RECs as an offset.  But that's only one 

forum, and I can refer to that in argument, and again, 

Panel 3 can explore this in further detail.   

    Proceeding Time 9:04 a.m. T10 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   My interest is not particularly 

with respect to California.  My interest is driven by 

what appears to be the legislative requirement that if 

you are emitting greenhouse gases from thermal 

generation facilities, you have to have offsets in the 

province of British Columbia.  So I have a mental 

picture of those having to be purchased somewhere.  

And what my question is, is whether these RECs that 

you seem to be contemplating selling somewhere are 

just something that could be used for the purposes of 

satisfying the legislative requirement in the province 

of British Columbia.  Maybe that's a legal argument, 

but to me it's -- I'm just trying to decide whether 

this is a semantic issue or whether this is a real 

issue. 

MR. GODSOE:   It's a real issue and it's getting very 

close to legal.  And I'll put you first you Panel 3.  
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I think you're going to find the answers very close to 

no. 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   I'm addressing it here because I 

believe, rightly or wrongly, that this has a policy 

overtone to it, rather than a technical or legal 

overtone.  So with respect, I'm interested in B.C. 

Hydro's views on the kind of policy notion that's 

drifting around here.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Right.  So, thank you.  I think, and I'm 

comfortable answering that although not necessarily in 

a way that will give you any more comfort than Mr. 

Godsoe did.  

  The challenge is that I think this area is 

one that is -- I mean, to put it charitably, fluid.  

That there are various pronouncements have been made 

but it is not clear yet how one can carry them out.  

When we talk about markets for any of these things, 

it's not a market in the sense that I think you and I 

would understand a market normally to operate.  

Because you don't know what the rules of the market 

are, there isn't really transparency and nobody is 

really clear what it is you're buying and selling. 

  I think that the panel that Mr. Godsoe 

referred to can help in the sense of explaining in 

more detail what is going on.  But the way I look at 

it today is we don't know a lot of the answers to 
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these questions.  We have things that we have to do by 

certain dates, and as yet we don't know how to do 

them.  We have people that you'd be able to talk to 

who are doing their best to figure this out and are 

working with various governments and other bodies to, 

you know, be part of setting policies.  Some of those 

policies will be set by British Columbia and some of 

them will be set with other jurisdictions.  

  And to me, if the answers that Ms. Van 

Ruyven gave suggested that it was a bit of a fog, it 

is a bit of a fog.  But you know, the fog is there.  

In other words, it's not that we were in a fog.  

Actually we are in a fog.  We're in a fog but it's not 

a fog that we created.  It's just, there is just a fog 

around this area.  There was a lot of conversation and 

a lot of talking.  There isn't, as yet, a lot of 

clarity and specificity.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   I take your point about the fog, 

but one thing that does seem to clearly emerge from -- 

or about two things that seem to clearly emerge from 

it in B.C. Hydro's view.  One is that there's a need 

to acquire offsets for thermal generation.  That's 

part of your LTAP.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes. 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Okay, so that's something you 

have to do, right?  By legislation.   
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MR. ELTON:   A:   Yeah, we will have to have them, yes.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Yes, okay.  And the second thing 

that seems to emerge from the fog is something called 

renewable energy credits, that in B.C. Hydro's view 

should be marketable. 

MR. ELTON:   A:   Correct. 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   As "offsets" or some other 

benefit in terms of the green energy, right?   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Right, and I think what we're saying is 

that in a general way it would be great if the one 

would solve the problem of the other.  And what we're 

saying is that depending on the way the rules are 

specifically written in the end, it may not happen.  

And what Mr. Godsoe is saying, I think, is that 

actually it looks like at the moment it's quite likely 

not to happen.  And he will explain the legal reasons 

for that.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   I understand that.  My question 

is, are you or would you consider taking this matter 

up with the B.C. Government to make the point that 

perhaps a cost to -- potential cost to the ratepayers, 

customers, could be avoided by defining the offsets 

under the purpose of the legislation to include these 

credits that you seem to be believing we generate?  

That's my reason for belabouring this with you. 

MR. ELTON:   A:   Thank you. 
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COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   And if I seem to be 

argumentative I'm not trying to be.  I'm trying to be 

explanation as to the direction I'm nudging you in. 

Proceeding Time 9:09 a.m. T11 

MR. ELTON:   A:   No, thank you.  This is just, I think, a 

difficult area for all of us to try and be clear.  And 

sorry, I totally understand that.  I think that the 

answer is yes, we are -- on all areas around this, we 

are certainly actively trying to explain to government 

our understanding of what the effects on customers 

might be, and on our business.  And hoping to have 

government understand that.  And so we're doing that 

with respect to all areas, including this one.   

  And again, I think again it's hard for us 

to be public about what advocacy positions we take 

with government, but certainly on Panel 3 you could 

get closer to the specifics than you can with me.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   And an example of just that exact 

conversation happened recently.  We had a carbon tax 

that came into effect in July of 2008, of which B.C. 

Hydro, because we emit carbon, have to pay that carbon 

tax.  And we went to government to say, "You've got an 

offset policy that is in place in 2016, and a carbon 

tax.  Do we get dinged with both, basically?"  And the 

answer was "No, you won't get -- you won't have to pay 

a carbon tax and then offset."  It would be the 
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offsets by 2016.  So, we went to seek some clarity, 

and that's just an example of the kinds of 

conversations we'll have with government over the next 

couple of years as we move to that date when we have 

to offset those thermal facilities.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   And then work with them to make sure 

that the rules they promulgate achieve the objective 

that Ms. Van Ruyven just said they wanted to achieve.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Thank you.  My last question has 

probably been touched on before by others, but going 

back to the discussion we had about the -- all else 

equal, the exports of the clean energy from British 

Columbia offsetting the carbon emissions in the export 

markets, and that being of "benefit accrued to all 

users of the climate," not just users in that -- 

receive in their region.  

  If, to the degree that more people, more 

customers, select high-efficiency direct usage natural 

gas for heating applications, particularly space 

heating applications, all else equal, there is -- is 

there more electricity available for export from 

British Columbia? 

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Not in the medium- to long-term.  

In the short-term, that would be correct, short-term 

meaning one or two years.  But in the longer -- mid- 

to longer-term, as we saw that load dropping off if 
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people were fuel-switching to a significant amount, we 

would adjust our resource stack going forward, so we'd 

be in the same position.  We wouldn't continue to have 

larger surpluses just because our load was going down, 

we would adjust our resources accordingly.  Probably 

within that sort of two-year LTAP window, and so, yes, 

in the short-term, you might free up more electricity 

for exports, but we would adjust the resource stack 

going forward to reflect that reduction in load.  So 

it wouldn't in the long-term have a -- would increase 

clean exports.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Given the structural surplus 

notion that surrounds the self-sufficiency models --  

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Yes.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   -- would you -- do you still say 

that, over the long term, that there is no benefit?   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   It wouldn't increase those 

surpluses to a greater amount than they already will 

be in the self-sufficiency Special Direction.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Then turning it around, to the 

degree that people don't make the selection to use 

high-efficiency natural gas directly, it causes, then, 

increased investment in generating assets for 

electricity for those purposes.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Well, it's -- I mean, it means you 

have to do more demand-side management, and yes, you 
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would have to fill that gap with supply -- with, 

basically, with the plan that we've got, that you see 

before you.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   So given that there is -- under 

the model that you use, that there is always additions 

to the system, right?  There's -- you don't show a 

decline in new residential hook-ups at any particular 

year.  Like, it doesn't go negative.  People aren't 

leaving the system.  You're always adding new uses, 

right?   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   That's right.  There's usually 

about 25,000 new homes added each year.  

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Right.  So there's -- in 

essence, there's 25,000 selection decisions made per 

year.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   That's -- yes.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Right?  At so many gigajoules, 

or kilowatt hours, or whatever.  Those selections are 

being made annually in your models, right?   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Yes.   

Proceeding Time 9:15 a.m. T12 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   And so that if you -- to the 

degree that those are encouraged or discouraged from 

making a selection as to which choice of fuel, which 

type of fuel to use, the long-term -- the medium-term 

and short-term you refer to essentially is the long-
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term, because it's always happening.  Your notion, I 

believe, of short-term would only happen if, at the 

end of the two- or three-year period, there were no 

more additions to the system.  But since there's 

always an inflow of additions, like, and I don't want 

to sound argumentative now, I'm just trying to be 

explanatory, then the short-term is the long-term, 

because it repeats itself.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Yes.  And my point was, we would 

continue to plan our resources so that we didn't have 

a greater surplus than you would have otherwise seen 

in the Special Direction No. 10.  We would adjust 

either our demand-side or our supply-side.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   That's a costed process, right?    

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   That's right.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Okay, but both are costed 

processes.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   But we would make those adjustments 

so that we would be back in sort of a net balance of 

where we already would have been at the start.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Would you not agree with me, to 

the degree that people don't elect to use high-

efficiency natural gas devices, that you're constantly 

driving the need for additional generation and 

additional capacity, since that capacity requirement 

for electricity in this province is well-documented as 
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being driven by winter-time residential demand, which 

is, I believe, driven by space heating.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   I would agree with that, with one 

addition, in that you also have the demand-side of the 

equation that you could also use to fill that emerging 

gap.  So if you had 50 percent of those 25,000 homes 

went to electric baseboard heating, you don't just 

have the supply-side of the equation to deal with 

that.  You could push harder on the time of use, for 

example, rates, to get capacity savings.  You could do 

more DSM.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   With respect, it's my 

understanding that heating is not amenable to time-of-

use management.  Nor lighting.  Because they're 

winter-time issues.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   You can build --  

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   And I believe --  

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   -- EnerGuide, more efficient homes.  

You can do building codes that require an EnerGuide 95 

percent efficient home, as opposed to what's in the 

building code today, which I think is 80 percent 

efficiency.  There still are ways that you can --  

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   I understand.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   -- shave off the peak with electric 

heated homes.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Would you agree with me that 
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those items including your DSM programs all require 

spending, and that the decision, if someone elects to 

use high-efficiency natural gas, does not require any 

spending on the part of B.C. Hydro's ratepayers?  So 

that --  

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Yes, I would agree with the premise 

that you're making, and the only point I'm adding is 

that we also have some tools on the demand side to 

reduce the energy and capacity if we ended up in that 

scenario.  So it wouldn't just be supply-side 

additions.  But --  

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   I understand that.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Yes.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   But they -- I believe you're 

pricing them around the $40 range?   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   That's right.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   I just asked you to confirm that 

the cost of encouraging the decision to go the other 

way is zero.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   If I could -- sorry, just to be clear, 

because I'm getting a bit confused by the discussion, 

and it may just be me, because I thought you talked a 

few minutes ago about driving behaviour.  In other 

words, I think one option is that we -- is that, as 

has been suggested, we drive behaviour towards natural 

gas choices.  
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  The option where people choose to use 

electricity isn't one where we're driving them in a 

particular direction, it's one where we just say, 

"Let's see what the market does."  Then there would be 

another option, I guess, where we would drive them 

towards electricity.  

  So I think the question you asked Ms. Van 

Ruyven was on the assumption that we would be driving 

people to an option where they would use more 

electricity, and that's not what we --  

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   No, it wasn't what I was 

proposing.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Okay, you were just talking about a 

choice.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   I'm talking about encouraging a 

choice that -- because of the "benefits" to the B.C. 

Hydro ratepayer, are the $40 that it would cost you to 

try and offset this some other way, or the $120 to 

build new stuff, or to get new capacity.  So, I'm just 

trying to get some agreement that there is a model in 

here that says "It costs zero to do that, it costs X 

to do this and Y to do that."  Okay?  There is a 

decision point where you can encourage customer 

behaviour to not add additional requirements for 

capacity, and energy, into the system.  That's all I'm 

trying to --  
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MR. ELTON:   A:   Well, yeah, I mean, I'm just -- I mean, 

philosophically, then, if the idea is that we 

encourage people -- I mean, obviously through DSM, in 

a sense, we encourage people not to consume our 

product.  I think in a case of -- generally with 

residential heating, I think what we're saying is, if 

people choose to consume electricity, then we've got 

an obligation to hook them up and provide service. 

  So you're putting forward just one example 

of something where we would actually try and 

discourage that, or encourage some other behaviour. 

    Proceeding Time 9:20 a.m. T13 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Because it would be a net 

benefit to the ratepayers and it would make no 

difference to the "greenhouse gas emissions" in this 

province. 

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Well, it would.  It would increase 

greenhouse gas emissions in the province. 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   And decrease them elsewhere, so 

the net benefit -- the net is to the benefit of people 

in this province.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Well, again, you just said it would 

decrease the mill square.  That would depend, surely, 

on -- 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Exports.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   But we've just said, as Ms. -- I mean, 
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Ms. Van Ruyven was very clear that if we -- you know, 

we don't have a mandate to export.  We have a mandate 

to achieve self-sufficiency.  There is, as you put it, 

a structural export volume in there.  And so if our 

demand projections went down because, for whatever 

reason, people were moving from electricity to natural 

gas, either because we encouraged it or they just did 

it, then we wouldn't be buying for export.  We would 

be reducing the amount that we bought.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   I'm going to drop it or going to 

be argumentative, but I think you've answered most of 

my questions.   

  Just one last item.  Again it should -- I 

think it's self-evident that if -- maybe I'll put it 

this way.  Are you aware of any government initiatives 

to limit the export of natural gas from this province?   

MR. ELTON:   A:   I'm not equipped to answer that.  I'm 

not aware of any, but there may be some that I'm not 

aware of. 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Then would you agree it's a 

reasonable hypothesis that if natural gas is produced 

in this province, isn't used in this province, will be 

exported somewhere else and burnt there?   

MR. ELTON:   A:   That would be a reasonable assumption, 

yes.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Thank you.  That's all my 
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questions, thank you. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Commissioner Milbourne.  Do 

you have one question?   

COMMISSIONER HARLE:   Yeah.  I'm interested in the 

Heritage Assets, and without wanting to duplicate what 

may be covered in other forums, I'm interested in your 

views as to the ongoing sustainability of those 

Heritage Assets and the implications of your 

maintenance programs in relation to sustaining their 

value.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Thank you, and certainly Mr. O'Riley 

would be well equipped to add to anything I say.  

COMMISSIONER HARLE:   Yeah, I don't want to get down into 

detail, obviously. 

MR. ELTON:   A:   No, no, no.   

COMMISSIONER HARLE:   I'm more interested from a policy 

level. 

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.  So first of all in general, it's 

an area of great emphasis and I would say concern, and 

I'd say that simply because the assts in question are 

-- you know, we often describe them as aging assets, 

which is kind of obvious.  They are at that point in 

their life when there are liable to be more 

breakdowns, more forced outages, more difficulties.  

And where, without substantial investment, those 

averages may take a long time to fix.   
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  We did, a few years ago, start a program, 

approximately I think five years ago we started to 

look at these assets with this in mind, and to start 

increasing both our capital and maintenance 

expenditures on these assets.  And you know, you may 

be aware that in the next ten years we expect to see 

that capital expenditure further increased.   

  So my understanding is that an expectation 

is that if we carry out that program successfully, 

then that should mean that we turn over those assets, 

if you like, I'd say better than we found them.  In 

other words, that the inheritors of those assets would 

see that, you know, a slightly better performance and 

slightly better maintenance quality and so on, 

slightly better asset quality if you like.  That's 

obviously, again, a discussion that would be 

interesting for you to have with Mr. O'Riley, as I 

have from time to time and as we have with our Board.   

  I think that is an essential goal for the 

company, because again if you look at all these 

resource stacks, we naturally tend to focus on the 

incremental decisions.  We focus on the 3,000 here, 

the 1,000 here, the 500 there.  There is an amount of 

somewhere in the 40-odd thousands that is there on the 

stack all the time, and people just assume it will 

continue forever. 
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Proceeding Time 9:25 a.m. T14 

  My comments so far have been really about 

the larger assets.  And so, you know, the larger units 

that contribute most of our generation.  

  With respect to the smaller assets, we have 

definitely deferred action on some of those smaller 

assets.  We have done some, I would say, very 

constructive things.  For example, rebuilding 

Aberfeldie at a larger size was a good example, I 

think, of a well-taken action on a smaller asset.  But 

again, I think if you talk to Mr. O'Riley, he'll tell 

you that his plans with respect to those smaller 

assets do see -- you know, do see deferrals.  You 

know, we have a responsibility also to maintain our 

capital expenditures within reasonable limits, and 

that's really the subject of an RRA discussion.  And 

what tends to give is the smaller assets.  

  The second comment I'll make is generally, 

and I've referred to this a few times.  There is a 

natural tendency over time for more people to live 

near more assets, and what that means is, there are 

more alternative users of them.  There may be more 

issues around dam safety, because the consequences of 

a dam failure may be different, as there are more 

people that are potentially are affected.  And there 

become gradually more people interested in the 
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operations of their reservoirs and more interested in 

ensuring that their uses of the reservoirs, for 

example, recreational uses, can be accommodated.   

  You know, so, for example, I mean, if you 

go to somewhere like State Falls, I mean, you look 

around at houses that have been built quite close to 

the facility that just weren't there many years ago.  

And you can see that in 20 years' time there will be 

more and more of those.   

  Of course, we're all aware of the important 

issues around First Nations, you know, rights and so 

on in the province, and First Nations, you know, 

increasingly are able to talk about those rights, and, 

as you know, we have responsibilities around 

consulting and accommodating with First Nations.  So 

the picture there again is one of a gradual threat, if 

you like, to the ability of those assets to deliver 

what they need to deliver in our stack, given that 

they are, in our view, low-cost, least environmental 

impact assets that we could have.   

  The third comment I'll just make is around 

the kind of operational flexibility of the assets.  

For various reasons that again Mr. O'Riley could go 

into more, there is less flexibility year by year, for 

various reasons.  The -- our ability to, for example, 

operate the assets perfectly optimally, so that we 
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could take certain assets out at different times, 

becomes limited over time because we need -- you know, 

we need more of the power at different times.   

  Something that I've been encouraged by is 

our progress in dealing with winter peaks, and what we 

-- the way we look at that is in terms of a 

probability that we will be able to meet winter peaks, 

given certain weather conditions.  This year, for the 

first time, I believe, for several years, we actually 

saw an improvement in that probability.  Partly that 

was because of some, I think, very good load 

displacement programs that we entered into with our 

industrial customers, which was very good.  And you 

know, I could see us doing more of those kinds of 

things over time.  But I think it also reflects good 

work on the assets themselves.   

  I haven't talked much about Burrard, which 

of course is a Heritage asset as we've discussed.  And 

again, I'd say that we have -- through a program over 

the last few years that we have brought Burrard up 

from an operational point of view so that, again, it's 

more able to deliver what we may need it to deliver.   

COMMISSIONER HARLE:   Thank you.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Good morning, panel.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Good morning.   
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Elton, I asked your counsel if he 

would make available a copy of your most recent 

shareholder's letter of expectations, which he did.  

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Godsoe, could I ask that this be 

filed at some stage?  It doesn't have to be filed now, 

because I don't intend to spend very long on it.  But 

I think it would be useful if it was on the record.   

MR. GODSOE:   Absolutely.  I'm just looking for my copy.  

Just give me a second.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   It really -- nothing turns on it, Mr. 

Godsoe, because I'm going to ask Mr. Elton one 

question on it, and then I'm going to move on.   

MR. GODSOE:   So, I would ask that that -- the most recent 

letter of shareholder's expectation be entered as 

Exhibit B-17. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you. 

THE HEARING OFFICER:   B-17.   

 (LETTER DATED JANUARY 21, 2009 TO B.C. HYDRO, WITH 

ATTACHED "SHAREHOLDER'S LETTER OF EXPECTATIONS", 

MARKED EXHIBIT B-17) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And the only thing I wanted to point 

out, and I'm sure you'll do it for me, is that page 1 

of the letter -- page 2 of the letter says: 

"Government has provided the following 

mandate direction to B.C. Hydro…" 
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 And then the third bullet speaks of the province's 

Energy Plan, and then a list of the Energy Plan 

initiatives relating to B.C. Hydro is enclosed as 

Appendix 1.  And on page 7 and 8 the Appendix 1 sets 

out all the policy actions that refer to B.C. Hydro. 

    Proceeding Time 9:30 a.m. T15 

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So this is a little stronger, I think, 

than -- I think the remark you made is that you would 

be imprudent to ignore these things.  I think this 

really obliges you, mandates you, to embrace them.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.  Yes, I think that the remark I've 

made that it would be imprudent to ignore them, 

related to other statements that government might make 

from time to time that might be strong statements but 

that wouldn't be in this kind of letter. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I'm sorry, in which case I 

misunderstood your -- 

MR. ELTON:   A:   No, I may not have been clear, so thank 

you for clarifying that. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Thank you. 

  Ms. Van Ruyven, if you can turn to 

transcript page 324 when you are being -- you were 

being examined by Mr. Wallace.  Sorry, that's 304.  

Thank you, Volume 3.  You stated and Mr. Wallace 

agreed with you that an average water year was 
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approximately 4400 gigawatt hours a year.  I take it 

you didn't mean that.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   So I'm sure somewhere in the 

application it shows the surplus for critical average 

and in a high water year for 2016 and when we bring on 

insurance.  So I'm not exactly sure what the surplus 

would be for an average water year. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   It was not the precise amount.  It 

wasn't 4400.  I think it's -- wasn't it 44,000? 

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   No, I think this was -- I think I 

was talking about the surplus. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Oh, I'm sorry.  I misread that then. 

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   You have excess due to critical 

water.  I believe the excess in critical water is 

somewhere between 6 and 8,000 gigawatt hours.  So I 

think the average might be about 4400 but I think we 

could double-check and make sure we have -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   No, that really wasn't what I was going 

to -- I understood when I read it, and obviously I 

wasn't paying great attention, was I thought you said 

that the average water year was 44,000. 

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   No, an average water year is 47,000 

gigawatt hours. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   So this would have been the -- if 

you turn the page, I think Mr. Wallace was asking me 
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about the excess. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, I apologize.  But that really, 

47,000, when you say average, is that what you might 

describe as P50?   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  So how would you describe 

42,600?   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   That would be critical water. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That's P100?   

MR. ELTON:   A:   It's based on the sequence, the worst 

four years. 

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   In 60 years. 

MR. ELTON:   A:   In 60 years, I believe, yeah, yeah. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So P99?  I mean, this couldn't -- it 

shouldn't ever get any worse than that. 

MR. ELTON:   A:   That's correct, yeah.  Now, of course, 

as we all know, I mean, it could because it's nature.  

But yes, critical means critical.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you.   

  I want to spend a little time going over 

the order you seek in this proceeding, and I guess the 

most recent one would be Exhibit B1-11, is that?  It 

would probably help if you had those two pages in 

front of you because that's where we're going to spend 

the rest of our time.  And to start off, you obviously 

want an order that the 2008 LTAP is in the public 
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interest under section, subsection 44.1(6)(a), and I 

think I've heard you say that this is the first LTAP 

under the amended Utilities Commission Act.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And the Utilities Commission Act 

obliges the Commission somewhat later on, 44.6, either 

to reject it -- it must, so that this becomes whatever 

word I would use to describe it, this is obligatory on 

the Commission to accept it or reject it. 

 Proceeding Time 9:35 a.m. T16 

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.  It might be useful if I go to the 

Act, actually, while we're doing that. 

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   So that's under subsection 44.1, 

section 7.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Point six, yes.  Six and seven.  

MR. ELTON:   A:   That's right.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I'm going there.  I'm going to six 

first.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So the Commission must accept the plan 

or reject it.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.  And then under subsection (7), 

there is -- your ability to accept part of the plan.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   But that's a "may".   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And so I'm trying to get my -- if we 
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accept that obviously that's fine, and you will come 

back two years later with another one.  If we reject 

it, what happens?  Do we go into sort of LTAP limbo?  

Mr. Godsoe, perhaps you could --  

MR. GODSOE:   I could address that in argument.  That 

might be the most appropriate place, whether -- what 

the implications are if the Commission rejected a part 

of the plan or the entire plan.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  And similarly, if we reject part 

of a plan, you may resubmit that part within a time 

specified by the Commission.  I'm just trying to sort 

of understand --  

MR. GODSOE:   Yeah.  I think section -- it's fair to say 

that Section 44.1(7) gives the utility the discretion 

to decide to reapply or not.  So if you reject a part, 

it's up to us whether we come back or not.  I don't 

see anything there that says we must come back.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   No, I don't see that either.  So I'm --  

MR. GODSOE:   And again, I can deal with that in argument.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  And then you want a number of 

endorsements, and I think when the Commission asked 

you what you meant by "endorsements", you responded in 

1.4.1, BCUC 1.4.1, in Exhibit B-3.  You could turn 

that up.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Could you just give us that 

reference again, please?  
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Sorry.  It's 1.4.1, it's BCUC 1.4.1, in 

the first round of IRs, which I think is B-3.  Do you 

have that in front of you?  

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Yes, we do.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And at the bottom of the second 

paragraph, there is a sentence: 

"B.C. Hydro requested endorsements in the 

2008 LTAP set out at pages 1 to 3, are made 

to provide greater certainty for future 

filings and to provide efficiency to the 

regulatory review process." 

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And so if we go to the first one, a 

proposed Clean Power Call pre-attrition target for 

3,000 gigawatt hours per year of firm energy, what 

greater certainty -- which future filing would that 

provide greater certainty to?   

MR. ELTON:   A:   That would be a filing under Section 71, 

filing contracts, potential contracts with independent 

-- pursuant to the Clean Power Call.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right.  Because I'm wondering at this 

stage quite -- if in fact you -- having made this 

endorsement, does that then oblige the Commission to 

accept the 3,000 in -- when the -- when it's filed?  

Because as I read from Exhibit B-11, I think, that you 

may well file for more than that.  When you do file.   
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MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.  And that we have in -- we've 

previously done that with respect to the 2006 Call, we 

filed for more than we presented at the time of our 

hearing.  So, no, I don't believe that this 

endorsement would mean that the Commission would have 

to accept any contracts.  For example, if the 

contracts came back and the price of those contracts 

was felt by the Commission to be not -- they weren't 

cost-effective then the Commission would be able to 

reject all contracts.  

    Proceeding Time 9:39 a.m. T17 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

MR. GODSOE:   I could be helpful and put part of our 

argument now, so my friends know what we would be 

saying, if it would be of assistance on that.  Or it 

can wait for argument.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   It probably would, if you're prepared 

to. 

MR. GODSOE:   Okay.  I think what Mr. Elton is saying is 

correct.  So I think if you endorse the 3,000, unless 

there is a significant change between the LTAP and the 

Section 71 filing, I think we would say we've proven 

the need.  However, you then are down to the debate on 

do you have the appropriate EPAs to fill that need?  

So in other words, you're not having another LTAP 

debate about need in Section 71, which is duplicative 
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and causes uncertainty for IPPs.  But I think you 

still have to demonstrate that the EPAs you propose to 

fill the 3,000 are cost-effective.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   In asking the Commission to endorse the 

pre-attrition target of 3,000, you're also asking us 

implicitly to endorse what you call an attrition rate 

of 30 percent.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Yes, that's correct, and that's 

very similar to the 2006 Call.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I wonder if you could turn to an 

interesting IR I found recently.  It is, I think, 

Exhibit B-12, the third round of responses, IPPBC IR 

3.2.3, and it's Attachment 1 thereto.  Do you have it? 

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And this is a document entitled 

"Building a "Margin of Safety" Into Renewable Energy 

Procurements: a Review of Experience with Contract 

Failure", prepared for the California Energy 

Commission by an outfit called KEMA Inc.  And it's 

page 2 of that, what is page 6 of 53 in the response.  

And the -- do you have that?   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And the third paragraph there which 

starts with "The major IOUs agree" down to -- that 

entire paragraph, if you could read that.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.   
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   And do the observations of the three 

investor-owned utilities strike a chord with you?   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Generally.  I mean, I think that as I 

understand that, what they're saying is that a 

commission shouldn't be mandating over procurement, 

and that the utilities should be making judgment.  I 

think clearly there is judgment around all of the 

estimates we make around DSM, around IPP Calls.  And 

so to me it's a similar issue.  In other words, we 

come here and explain why we think that a target of 

3,000 is necessary to get 2100.  One of the things 

that you'll be thinking about is whether you agree (a) 

with the 2100, and (b) with the attrition that goes 

back to the 3,000. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   But one of the problems with the 

attrition rate of 30 percent is it is backward-

looking.  It looks at primarily -- it's based on your 

experience to date.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   It is based on our experience.  

However, in the '06 Call where we take the two coal 

projects out of the equation, it's closer to 40 

percent.  So, you know, we went into that '06 Call 

purchasing more than we said we were going to purchase 

because we felt we had some cost-effective projects to 

do that.  We expected it closer to 30 percent and 

ended up with a 67 percent attrition including the 



B.C. Hydro 2008 LTAP                         
February 24, 2009  Volume 6  Page:  848 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

coal project.  So it's a proxy for what we expect, and 

then when we -- what we do in the Call is we do look 

very carefully at each individual project using in our 

discretion, as the utility, to try to make a judgment 

call on which projects have a better likelihood of 

actually going forward.  So, we do a technical review, 

First Nations review, we get third-party help to do 

that, and we do really try hard before we award those 

EPAs to take into account attrition risk.  

 Proceeding Time 9:44 a.m. T18 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And I guess what I'm -- and I'm saying 

that all of that will, I imagine, be included in your 

report, which you file whenever you file it.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   That's right.  So that would be in 

the Section 71 report.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And that the margin of safety should be 

utility- and project-specific, and that you're 

perfectly capable of applying your own acumen to 

analyze and account for this risk.  And again, what 

I'm trying not to do is to put the regulatory cart in 

front of the horse of management and the Board of 

Directors.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And I'm wondering if you're asking this 

Panel to do that.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   No, I don't -- we certainly don't intend 
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to.  We certainly believe that our judgment -- it's 

important that we apply our judgment to this 

calculation, as other calculations.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   I think the Commission needs to 

think about whether it's a reasonable attrition 

assumption to make, because the 2100 gigawatt hours is 

what falls out in our resource stack.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   I think as I'm listening to this 

discussion, I mean, it may be the question -- the 

question I'm asking myself is, whether we should be 

applying for a target of pre-attrition or post-

attrition.  In other words, whether in fact the 

Commission should be opining on the post-attrition 

number.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   You're catching my drift.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Right.  Right.  Thank you.  So, yeah.  I 

-- and certainly that would seem to make sense, 

because it is actually the 2100 number that is the 

most relevant.  We still have to come back and prove 

that we need to enter into a certain number of 

contracts to get to a certain result.  That's a 

different thing.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, and I mean again, the 2100 appears 

on a line in one of the schedules which this 

Commission, if it approved the 2008 LTAP, would have, 

in effect, approved that line.   



B.C. Hydro 2008 LTAP                         
February 24, 2009  Volume 6  Page:  850 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Now, I don't think I'm going to 

beat that one to death.  

  I'm having a bit of trouble with the next 

one, the eligibility requirement.  I'm not sure why 

you want that or what you want us, this Panel, making 

that endorsement is going to do for you.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Because there would be another way of 

doing the Call, which is to allow for, for example, 

thermal plants to bid in, and we haven't chosen to do 

that.  And so we would not want a situation where, at 

a later date, for example, under the Section 71, if 

the Commission said, "Well, actually we think you 

should have included thermal plants in the bid," 

that's the purpose for that section being there.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Thank you.  Help if we took a 

15-minute break, I think.   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 9:47 P.M.) 

(PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 10:02 A.M.)   T19/20 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.   

  Okay, the third one on the list of the 

orders sought, Mr. Elton, is Burrard.  And am I right 

in assuming that as part of your LTAP you retained 

AMEC to carry out a study, and that's J-1 and I don't 

think we need to go there.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.   
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   And AMEC's conclusion was that if you 

incurred expenditures of about $310 million over the 

planned period of base capital, availability capital 

and probability capital, the station could generate 

3,000 gigawatt hours a year. 

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  But if I go to your B-16 service 

plan that I have in front of me somewhere here -- no, 

I don't.  No, I've got it.  If we go to -- I think it 

starts on page 37, we have a section entitled "Capital 

Expenditures and Capital Expenditure Process", and 

you've got on page 38 "Approved projects over 50 

million," page 39, "Contemplated projects over 50 

million," and the last category is "Contemplated 

projects over 50 million scope being determined".  So 

five pages approximately of capital projects.  I don't 

see a reference to Burrard in there.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Correct.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So am I fair to assume that it is not 

your intention to take this to -- to make a request 

for capital expenditure for Burrard of 310 million?   

MR. ELTON:   A:   No, that's not correct.  I think this is 

an area where we are obviously very interested in the 

Commission endorsing the plan.  It's understood, and I 

think we may have mentioned this last week, that if we 

did intend -- you know, if and when we intend to spend 
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that kind of money we would be coming back for a 

different regulatory process, and we would also be 

addressing that in our service plan.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, but it's as of -- this is a 

fairly recent document, isn't it?  I mean -- 

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And I'm just wondering why it might 

have made it into the final category, which is 

contemplated projects over 50 million scope being 

determined.  I mean it's certainly big enough to merit 

a -- 

MR. ELTON:   A:   No, it's a good point.  Certainly it 

would have been -- in retrospect it would have been 

better to have -- it would have been good to have had 

some discussion of possibilities for Burrard in this 

document that isn't there.  But it doesn't imply that 

we won't be coming back with something. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Because I get the distinct 

impression that there are two Burrards.  There's the 

physical Burrard, which is what it is, and the paper 

Burrard, which is what AMEC says it might be if you 

spend 310 million, or could be.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   There certainly is a Burrard for 

planning purposes and a Burrard that actually 

operates, and I think we've made that clear through.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yeah. 
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MR. ELTON:   A:   I think to that extent I would agree.  I 

think that the question of what we will do physically 

on the, as you put it, the physical Burrard, is 

something that, like anything else, will go through 

the usual decision-making processes.  And again, I 

think Mr. O'Riley can help, should be able to help 

with that further.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I see that although AMEC did the study, 

it wasn't actually addressed to Mr. O'Riley and it was 

addressed to Mr. Godsoe of all people, which somewhat 

surprised me.   

MR. GODSOE:   Well, no, actually if you look at Exhibit 

B13-1 I've assigned Appendix J-1 to Panel 2.  So Mr. 

O'Riley can speak to the AMEC report. 

  And as to the order we're seeking, Mr. 

Chairman, I think I directed Mr. Austin these same 

pages.  Being at page 6-14 of Exhibit B-1, there's an 

explanation as to why we're only seeking a small 

amount of sustaining capital and what we intend to do 

in the interim.  And again, Mr. Elton's quite correct, 

Panel 2 can help you walk through that.  

Proceeding Time 10:07 a.m. T21 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  My question was really why you 

didn't bring the AMEC author of the study over here to 

testify.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   That's a good question, which Mr. 
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O'Riley will answer.  By the way, I think when you 

just said the report was addressed to Mr. Godsoe, I 

think you meant it was actually sent to -- you know, 

submitted to Mr. Godsoe.  I suspect.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   It's addressed to two people.  I can't 

remember the other, but --  

MR. ELTON:   A:   Right, no, and I think that is correct, 

actually.  In other words, that the AMEC and the RW -- 

reports were addressed to Mr. Godsoe.  I didn't take 

any significance from that.  In other words, it was 

Mr. O'Riley that I talked to about the work, and the 

need to do the work, and what the work would say.  

  I think as who is appearing on the panel, 

again, I think -- you know, what I asked Mr. O'Riley 

to do is make sure that we have people on the panel 

that can address the questions, and hopefully that 

will prove to be the case.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  I guess the -- my last -- turn 

the page, the Orders you seek, the last one is Fort 

Nelson.  Now, Fort Nelson is described in your service 

plan as a project for which there is no Board of 

Director approval or management approval.  Am I 

correct in that?   

MR. ELTON:   A:   I'll just check -- I'll just confirm 

that.  I believe that's true. 

  Correct.   
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  When do you approve -- when do 

you intend to get management and Board -- I imagine 

there is a Board committee, power projects, is there 

not?  So you have to get a three-stage process.  

You've got to approve it yourselves, get the power 

committee and then the main Board to approve.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes, it's called a capital projects 

committee, but it's exactly what you -- as you 

describe it.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.  

MR. ELTON:   A:   I don't know the date that we're 

actually going to be expecting to go to the Board and 

to the capital projects committee with this, and 

approval by management would be some time before that.  

We've, of course, have discussed this with the Board 

and with the capital projects committee, in a 

conceptual form.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I guess my problem with the request is 

that it gives the Commission a choice, which implies 

that -- I don't really know what it implies.  I mean, 

I take it -- your wish is for FNU3.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Our wish is for the $140 million 

combined cycle with duct firing, for the 24 megawatts.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right.  But your management -- has your 

management landed on that yet?   

MR. ELTON:   A:   We've landed on that preference.  I 
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mean, yes, we have.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I guess again I'm thinking that you're 

asking the -- putting the regulatory horse -- sorry, 

regulatory cart before management horse.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Yeah, and I think part of that is, 

there's a sense of urgency in Fort Nelson, and it was 

convenient, because we had the LTAP, to put Fort 

Nelson in the LTAP, and because as you read the Fort 

Nelson part of the filing, you will find that we're -- 

we actually have one large customer that we've had to 

connect on an interruptible rate, so -- and we have 

several other customers which the Commission has seen 

in a confidential filing that have asked -- requested 

interconnection costs.  So there's a real sense of 

urgency to get this project done, and for expediency's 

sake we put it in the LTAP.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I guess I'm wondering how you can go to 

your Board and say, "We threw these two in front of 

the Commission.  But we're asking you …" -- I mean, 

are you going to give your Board the choice as well?  

I don't think so.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   You mean the choice of alternatives?   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yeah.   

MR. ELTON:   A:   Well, the Board will always have -- I 

mean, of course we'll always give the Board the choice 

of alternatives.  And I mean, you know, the board is 
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the board and has the right to choose alternatives.  

These expenditures must be approved by the board.   

    Proceeding Time 10:12 a.m. T22 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yeah, I know.  I guess I would -- I 

suppose I've said what I've said and -- 

MR. ELTON:   A:   No, I understand your point. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yeah. 

MR. ELTON:   A:   Yeah. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Subject to -- Commissioner 

Milbourne I think has one -- 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Sorry if I did my usual thing 

and forgot a couple of questions, but -- so forgive me 

for that, please.   

  A question for Ms. Van Ruyven.  You 

referred several times to a notion of diversity in 

your resources.  There was long discussion with Mr. 

Andrews on that.  You referred specifically to 

something you called the test diversity.  Is that a 

legislated or policy requirement?  Where would I find 

the description that mandated test of divergency that 

you refer to?   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Yeah, and I don't know what part of 

the transcript I said that, but I am not aware of any 

legislated tests of diversity.  It's just a utility's 

preference for reliability's sake to rely not just on 

one resource.  So not 100 percent on DSM or 100 
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percent on the supply option. 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   So that's an internal kind of 

condition or whatever.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   That's a guiding principle of -- 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   It's not a test in the sense 

that -- 

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Right. 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   -- there's tests put in front of 

this Commission that say, you know, DSM has to meet 

these criteria or whatever. 

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Well, there are DSM tests, but 

that's a whole different thing. 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   I understand that.  That's why I 

took the term "test". 

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Yes. 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   There isn't anything like that 

in -- 

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   It's a guiding principle in our 

planning that we look for diversity of supply. 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Thank you.  The other thing is 

another one of my endless, seemingly endless questions 

about -- probably about semantics, but the notion of 

self-sufficiency and B.C. Hydro's interpretation, is 

that planning or operations?  Would I be correct in 

assuming that it's a planning criteria, not an 

operational criteria? 
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MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   Yes, it is a planning criteria.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   So there's -- again, I'm not 

trying to put words in your mouth, but there's nothing 

in any of that that says that the electricity 

delivered in British Columbia has to come from British 

Columbia.   

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   No, it does say that it comes 

solely from electricity generating facilities within 

the province.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Is that the delivery or is that 

the capacity and planning? 

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   For planning purposes.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Not for -- I'm trying to 

distinguish between delivery and planning. 

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   So for planning purposes you must 

have based-in-B.C. resources capable -- 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Capable. 

MS. VAN RUYVEN:   A:   -- of delivering electricity to 

meet the load at the mid-load forecast and in critical 

water years.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Okay.  So there's nothing in all 

of this that says you can't kind of continue the 

practice of back-up behind your dams during low price 

periods in export and out-of-province markets, and 

then supplying them in high demand periods.  That kind 

of scenario is still live under self-sufficiency. 
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MR. ELTON:   A:   Yes.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Thank you very much.  That's the 

end of my questions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Godsoe, do you have any redirect? 

MR. GODSOE:   I have no redirect for this panel, Mr. 

Chairman, thank you. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Then this panel is excused.   

(WITNESS PANEL EXCUSED) 

MR. GODSOE:   Could we have ten minutes just to get our 

next panel up? 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I was going to offer you five, but if 

you want ten I'll give you seven.  How's that?     

(PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 10:16 A.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 10:23 A.M.)  T23/24 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated. @@@ 

  Mr. Godsoe.   

MR. GODSOE:   Mr. Chairman, B.C. Hydro's next witness 

panel is Panel 2, referred to as the "load resource 

gap and Fort Nelson" panel, and I should really add to 

that the Burrard panel.  And while the panel is 

getting settled in, I wanted to take a moment to 

introduce them.  

  So, first of all, in the middle, the chair 

of the panel is Mr. Matheson.  To his immediate right 

is Mr. Chris O'Riley.  To his far right, and closest 

to you, is Dr. Kathy Preston of RWDI AIR Inc.  And 
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then to Mr. Matheson's immediate left is Mr. Rich, and 

to the far left, farthest away from you, is Mr. Ince.  

And if the witnesses could be affirmed, please.   

B.C. HYDRO PANEL 2 - LOAD/RESOURCE BALANCE AND FORT NELSON 

KATHERINE PRESTON, Affirmed: 

CHRIS O'RILEY, Affirmed: 

CAM MATHESON, Affirmed: 

JOHN RICH, Affirmed: 

DAVID INCE, Affirmed: 

EXAMINATION IN CHIEF BY MR. GODSOE: 

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Mr. Matheson, I'll begin with you.  

Could you please state for the record your name and 

your position with B.C. Hydro?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Cam Matheson, I'm the director of 

energy planning.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And your direct testimony can be found 

at Exhibit B-13, is that correct?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   That's correct.  

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And are there any changes you believe 

are necessary to that testimony?  

MR. MATHESON:   A:   No.  

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Do you adopt it as your testimony in 

this proceeding?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   I do.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Mr. O'Riley, could you please state, 

for the record, your name and your position with B.C. 
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Hydro?  

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Chris O'Riley, and I'm the senior 

vice-president of engineering, aboriginal relations 

and generation for B.C. Hydro.  

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And your direct testimony can be found 

at Exhibit B-13, is that correct? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And are there any changes you believe 

are necessary to that testimony?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   I wanted to correct one error in the 

application.  Chapter 5, page 26, line 27, and there's 

a date in the document that says 2001, and I would 

correct that to 2003.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And with that change that you've 

outlined to Exhibit B-1, page 5-26, line 27, do you 

adopt your direct testimony as your testimony in this 

proceeding?  

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, I do.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Dr. Preston, could you please state for 

the record your name and your position with RWDI AIR 

Inc., please.   

MS. PRESTON:   A:   Katherine Preston, and I'm a project 

director with RWDI.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And your direct testimony can be found 

at Exhibit B-13, is that correct?  

MS. PRESTON:   A:   Yes.   
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MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Are there any changes you believe are 

necessary to that testimony?  

MS. PRESTON:   A:   No.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Do you adopt it as your testimony in 

this proceeding?  

MS. PRESTON:   A:   I do.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Mr. Rich, could you please state for 

the record your name and your position with B.C. 

Hydro?   

MR. RICH:   A:   John Rich.  I'm the manager of generator 

interconnection and transmission services in the 

energy planning group.  

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And your direct testimony can be found 

at Exhibit B-13, is that correct? 

MR. RICH:   A:   That's correct.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Are there any changes you believe are 

necessary to that testimony?  

MR. RICH:   A:   No.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And do you adopt it as your testimony 

in this proceeding?  

MR. RICH:   A:   I do.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Mr. Ince, last but not least, could you 

please state for the record your name and your 

position with B.C. Hydro?  

MR. INCE:   A:   David Ince.  I am manager of load and 

market forecasting.   
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MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And your direct testimony can be found 

at Exhibit B-13, is that correct? 

MR. INCE:   A:   That's correct.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Are there any changes you believe are 

necessary to that testimony?   

MR. INCE:   A:   No changes.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And do you adopt it as your testimony 

in this proceeding?   

MR. INCE:   A:   I do.   

MR. GODSOE:   Mr. Chairman, B.C. Hydro Panel 2 is 

available for cross-examination.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Godsoe.  Mr. Ghikas, I 

take it you're up first.   

MR. GHIKAS:   I believe so, Mr. Chair.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please proceed.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Thank you. 

  Before we begin, I have prepared a booklet, 

much like what I did with the policy panel, which I 

would like to pass forward.  And in addition to that, 

I have a witness aid, which I'll be referring to.   

  So perhaps it would be useful to mark the 

booklet as C13-7 and the witness aid as C13-8.  And 

the witness aid I provided to my friend, Mr. Godsoe, 

yesterday. 

 ("B.C. HYDRO 2008 LTAP, MATERIALS REFERRED TO IN 

CROSS-EXAMINATION OF PANEL 2 BY THE TERASEN 
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UTILITIES", MARKED EXHIBIT C13-7) 

 ("TERASEN UTILITIES WITNESS AID FOR LTAP PANEL 2", 

MARKED EXHIBIT C13-8) 

    Proceeding Time 10:28 a.m. T25 

MR. GHIKAS:   And the materials in the package C13-7 that 

aren't in the record, Mr. Chairman, have previously 

been provided earlier this morning to my friends. 

CROSS-EXAMINATON BY MR. GHIKAS:    

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Good morning, panel.  I'm Matt Ghikas 

and I'm counsel for Terasen Gas.  I wanted to start 

off if I could with a couple of questions on the 

thermal assets.  And I'm not sure who on the panel I 

should be directing this to, but can give you some 

guidance here as to who I should be looking at? 

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Probably Mr. O'Riley if they're 

related to thermal assets.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay, thank you.  Mr. O'Riley, can you 

confirm for me that the operation of B.C. Hydro's 

thermal assets in the province, Burrard and Fort 

Nelson, would result in the increase of greenhouse gas 

emissions in the province?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   That is correct, prior to 2016, at 

which point we'll be required to offset those 

emissions, so there would be no net emissions after 

that point.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay, but physically speaking they're 
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going to continue to emit GHGs in the province. 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   When the plants operate they emit 

GHGs. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Thank you.  And prior to 2016, there is 

no offset with respect to those assets. 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   No, there's a carbon tax that's paid 

but no offset requirement.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Right.  And so it is B.C. Hydro's 

contention the carbon tax serves the same function, 

pending the arrival of 2016 when the offset's taken 

place? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   No, it does provide an economic 

disincentive to operating the plants.  We consider it 

a variable cost in making our decision whether to run 

or not.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Now, in discussions with Mr. Oulton, 

the counsel for COPE yesterday, there was some 

acknowledgement on the part of the Policy Panel that 

there is a social licence aspect to continuing to 

operate Burrard, and that is that Burrard is perceived 

as an emitter in a populated area.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And if we can turn to page 4 of the 

package C7 -- sorry, C13-7, there's the response to 

Commission Panel IR 1.22.2, which has been referred to 

previously.  The passage that I'm interested in is on 
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page 3 of 9, or page 4 of the package.  And you'll see 

just below the heading "1.3 GHG Implications" there's 

the statement: 

"Offsetting Burrard's energy and capacity 

contribution by converting electric heating 

load to residential high efficiency natural 

gas appliances for space and hot water 

heating will result in increased GHG 

emissions." 

  Now, that, from a scientific perspective, 

is not accurate, is it?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, I think the logic is that 

Burrard's emissions will be offset, and the emissions 

from the appliances will not.  So I think it's just a 

statement of fact.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   A statement of interpretation of the 

policy and the offsets rather than -- what I'm getting 

at here is burning the natural gas at 30 percent 

efficiency in Burrard is going to produce more GHGs 

than burning it at 95 percent efficiency in a furnace.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Except that Burrard's emissions -- 

this speaks of offsetting those emissions.  So the net 

emissions from Burrard will be zero, and the 

emissions, albeit more efficient generation from the 

appliances, will be a net increase.  So I think that's 

all it's saying. 
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MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  So it should come as no surprise 

to you that I don't accept that argument, but let's 

work in those parameters for a moment.  What I 

understand you to be saying then is, while the actual 

emission may be physically present within the 

province, as far as B.C. Hydro is concerned, the 

presence of an offset is a full solution to the issue 

of generating GHGs within the province. 

 Proceeding Time 10:33 a.m. T26 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   I don't think I'm saying that.  I'm 

just saying -- I mean, we recognize, and we'll talk a 

lot in the context of the social licence, that the 

emissions from Burrard are an issue, whether they're 

offset or not.  I'm just speaking to the fact of that 

first sentence, that if we offset the emissions from 

Burrard, and we don't offset the emissions from the 

appliances, then -- and shifting to more appliance 

load will have an increase in emissions.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   As counted under the legislation.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Not physically, just as counted.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, I'd go back to the fact that -- 

I mean, if the offsets are real, there will be a real 

reduction -- there will be a real difference in the 

net offsets.  The net GHG emissions in the province 

under those two scenarios.   
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MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   And we have to assume the emissions -- 

that the offsets are real, or we wouldn't pursue them.  

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay, so, the presence -- I'll get back 

to my earlier question.  The presence of an offset is 

a solution in B.C. Hydro's view to the fact that GHGs 

are being emitted in the province.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, I --  

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   It's zeroing --  

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Again, I'm not sure that's what I 

said.  I mean --  

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   But I think it's the implication of 

what you're saying, Mr. O'Riley, isn't it?  Is that 

Burrard can operate, but there's going to be an offset 

in place that reduces the GHGs to net zero in the 

province.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   And I'm not saying that that won't be 

of concern to people in the province.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Right.  No, I'm not suggesting that. 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yeah.  

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   What I'm saying, though, is that in 

terms of the scorecard issue, in terms of the zeroing 

out emissions, from that perspective the presence of 

an offset is -- it deals with that issue.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   It does.  In terms if you're 

calculating the pluses and minuses in the province, an 
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offset will negate that emission.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  And until 2016, the carbon tax 

is what fills that purpose.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   The carbon tax gives an incentive to 

produce fewer emissions, and it's certainly providing 

that incentive to B.C. Hydro through our economic 

dispatch.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Now, there is one reference I want to 

go to here that's actually not in the package, but 

it's Exhibit B-12, Commission Panel IR 1.3.2, if you 

could have that before you.  B-12, Commission Panel IR 

1.3.2.   

  And the part that I'm interested is the 

last paragraph, and in particular the first sentence.  

Have you got that before you, Mr. O'Riley?  

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, I see that.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  And the statement is: 

"Whether or not the obligation to completely 

offset GHG emissions will be satisfied by 

the payment of the full carbon tax has yet 

to be determined through regulations." 

 And I want to come back to something that Ms. Van 

Ruyven said this morning, about approaching government 

about the fact that B.C. Hydro is paying carbon tax, 

and will also be paying -- will also be providing 

offsets after 2016.  And she said that, in effect, 
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that B.C. Hydro had sought clarification from 

government in that regard, and that both would not be 

required after 2016.  Do you remember the gist of that 

conversation?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, and that's my understanding.   

    Proceeding Time 10:38 a.m. T27 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  And the reason that B.C. Hydro 

approached government is because B.C. Hydro perceives 

the carbon tax and the offset as accomplishing the 

same purpose in respect of sending efficient price 

signals.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   I don't know that that's true.  I 

think we thought that it was -- I mean, I think they 

accomplish different objectives.  As I said, the 

carbon tax disincents -- the carbon tax and the offset 

both disincent the production of GHGs because both -- 

we would treat both as a variable cost in deciding to 

run Burrard, for example.  The offset actually causes 

someone else to undertake an action that actually 

creates a sync or an offset for a GHG.  So I think 

they have different effects.  I think our concern was 

that if we were paying both the carbon tax and 

incurring the offset costs, that that would be double 

counting. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Right, and it's double counting because 

from B.C. Hydro's perspective you would have to incur 
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a cost for both with respect to the issue of 

offsetting carbon emissions in the province. 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, I would agree with you. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  And from what I understood Ms. 

Van Ruyven to say this morning, government agreed to 

that.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   I believe they have. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And can you confirm for me that all 

natural gas consumers pay a carbon tax unless there is 

an exemption?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   I'm just thinking about my own gas 

bill and I believe that is correct.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Thank you.  And so that carbon tax is 

built into the decisions that people make with respect 

to their consumption of fossil fuels.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Thank you. 

  Okay, I want to move on to page 1 of the 

C13-7, and you'll see there's an excerpt here from 

Exhibit B-10, which is the evidentiary update, and 

this is Table 2-7 which is dealing with capacity.  And 

I just wanted to confirm with you first of all, so 

that we're starting on the same page, that in the 

bottom right-hand corner you see a figure of 1570 

megawatts by F2020.  And that's the capacity shortfall 

being forecasted in F2020.  Is that right?   
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MR. MATHESON:   A:   We see that.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay, and the same, and for F2010 

that's 1720?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Yeah, these figures represent the net 

change against the LTAP application.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   So -- oh, I see.  So this is a reduced 

requirement of 1570 as between the LTAP and Exhibit B-

10.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Yeah, that's correct. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay, all right.  So -- all right.  We 

can put that aside then.  Where would I go to see that 

the total -- the total forecasted capacity shortfall? 

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Well, that would be in Exhibit B-10.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Yeah.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   That's Exhibit B-10, Table 2-11.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  And what is the capacity 

shortfall for F2021?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Prior to the LTAP actions?   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   No, after the LTAP actions, please. 

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Well, there isn't one.  There's a 

surplus of 350 megawatts in F21.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  And then before -- Mr. Matheson, 

maybe we can come back to page 1 here, and I just want 

to -- I just had a brief discussion with Mr. Godsoe.  

I just want to -- my understanding is that Table 2-7, 

the one in the book here, the figures that we were 
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discussing when we were looking at this page, that is 

the shortfall. 

 Proceeding Time 10:44 a.m. T28 

MR. MATHESON:   A:   In the evidentiary update.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   In the evidentiary update, yes.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   That's correct.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   So it's not been -- those figures 

aren't the delta between the LTAP and the evidentiary 

update.  That is the capacity shortfall --  

MR. MATHESON:   A:   In the --  

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   -- once the evidentiary update has been 

done.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Yes, the results of the --  

MR. GODSOE:   No.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Go ahead, Mr. Godsoe.   

MR. GODSOE:   All right.  Well, you can put this to the 

panel to confirm it, but this is pre-LTAP action.  So, 

the title clearly says before LTAP action items.  The 

last line is the shortfall.  There is also a line that 

says "net change in the capacity gap" that compares 

the LTAP to the evidentiary update.  So, all of which 

you can confirm with the panel, but it's clearly 

before the LTAP, and the last line is the shortfall.  

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Right.  And does that concur --  

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   -- accord with your understanding? 



B.C. Hydro 2008 LTAP                         
February 24, 2009  Volume 6  Page:  875 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  So we're on the same page, then.  

Okay. 

  Now, there will be a little bit of déjà vu 

here back from this morning with Commissioner 

Milbourne's questions, but can we agree in a general 

sense that capacity is what drives the development of 

generation, distribution and transmission 

infrastructure?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   I don't think that's entirely correct 

to say that, no.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Capacity does drive those things 

though.  It may not be the only thing, but --  

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Well, in part it does, yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  And the cost of developing or 

acquiring the infrastructure, and operating and 

maintaining it, is ultimately borne by B.C. Hydro 

customers.  Is that fair?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Yeah, that's fair.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  All right.  Now, if you can turn 

over to the next page, page 2 of C13-7, this is again 

the Commission Panel IR 1.22.2 in B-12, and you'll see 

in the question there is a reference to the Terasen 

graph tabled in both the 2008 RIB and the 2007 rate 

design reviews.  And I want to -- the Terasen graph, 

as it's referred to there, wasn't included in the 
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record, so I wanted to flip over to page 11 of the 

package, if you would.  And I just wanted you to 

confirm that, in responding to that question, the 

graph, the Terasen graph, is this graph that we're 

looking at on page 11?  That's what you understood the 

Terasen graph to be in the question?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   You're asking us if this is a Terasen 

graph?   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   No, I'm asking you if this -- when 

answering that question that refers to a Terasen 

graph, I'm asking you that when you responded to that 

question, you understood that this was the graph, the 

Terasen graph, that was being referred to by the 

Commission Panel?   

MR. INCE:   A:   Mr. Ghikas, can you tell us in 1.22.2 the 

specific section that refers to the Terasen graph? 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Oh, sure, it's the question, Mr. Ince.  

It's the question the Commission Panel posed, was in 

the last line of the question: 

"…bearing in mind the seasonality of 

residential demand as established in the 

"Terasen" graph tabled in both the 2008 RIB 

and the 2007 rate design reviews." 

 And it hasn't referred to a specific exhibit number, 

and I'm just asking you to confirm that, when you 

looked at that question and you answered it --  
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MR. INCE:   A:   The graphic --  

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   -- that the Terasen graph that's being 

-- that is being referred to, that you understood them 

to be referring to was this Terasen Gas Inc. 1.9.1 

from the 2007 rate design application.   

MR. INCE:   A:   I can't exactly confirm that.  But with 

respect to the response to 1.9.1, that's a good 

representation of B.C. Hydro's customer capacity 

requirement.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  So, you'll accept that this is a 

response that B.C. Hydro provided in the 2007 rate 

design application, anyway.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.  1.9.1 is the response in the rate 

application, yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  And this graph depicts B.C. 

Hydro as having a pronounced winter peak in the months 

of November through February, correct? 

    Proceeding Time 10:49 a.m. T29 

MR. INCE:   A:   Correct. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  And it shows that the single 

greatest contributor to the monthly coincident peak in 

the months of November through February is the 

residential class? 

MR. INCE:   A:   Correct.  That's the top of the chart. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And you would expect that to be as true 

today, Mr. Ince, as it was when the graph was 
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prepared. 

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Can we agree that the primary driver of 

this seasonal residential load is electric space 

heating load? 

MR. INCE:   A:    Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And if a new customer -- if new 

customers with electric space heating are captured, 

all else equal, this will result in an increase in the 

system peak. 

MR. INCE:   A:    Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And all else equal, depending on the 

magnitude of the increase of the system peak, it would 

tend to drive increased system expansion.   

MR. INCE:   A:    I think we'd agree with that, yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And if new customers with electric 

space heating are captured at a faster rate than they 

are currently, all else equal, the system will have a 

more pronounced or peakier system peak, if I can use 

that term.   

MR. INCE:   A:    Could you repeat that, please? 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Sure.  If new customers with electric 

space heating are captured at a faster rate than they 

are currently, all else equal, the system will move 

towards having a more pronounced or peakier system 

peak.   
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MR. INCE:   A:    I would agree with that.  It's probably 

worthwhile to talk about definition of "peakier" at 

this point, because I assume we're going to be using 

that term more in the future.  That being -- the peak 

is more pronounced, so there's more space heating 

requirements, that you see a more pronounced peak in 

the December, January, February timeframe.  So if you 

look at the chart, it would be spikier in the January 

timeframe.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Thank you for that clarification, Mr. 

Ince.  And conversely, if there is a way for B.C. 

Hydro to reduce the capture rate for new electric 

space heating customers, there would be less upward 

pressure on rates than there otherwise would have 

been, all else equal.   

MR. INCE:   A:    Well, maybe I can start off in terms of 

the response.  I assume that means that the peak would 

be lowered, and that would result in less capacity 

requirements.  And then I'll turn that over to Mr. 

Matheson.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And all else equal, given that capacity 

is one of the drivers of infrastructure.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Right.  A new need that would have 

been created has been decreased by that.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Right.  Capacity requirements go down, 

all else equal, and rates to the extent that they were 
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driven by the capacity -- 

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Yes, I would agree with that.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Thank you.   

  Okay, let's turn to the witness aid, C13-8.  

As I mentioned earlier, I had provide this to Mr. 

Godsoe before.  I don't expect you to have done any of 

the math now, but what you'll see what this does is -- 

MR. INCE:   A:    Mr. Ghikas, could you show me what 

you're looking at?  I've got three witness aids here.     

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Sure.  Sure, sorry, it's this one with 

the chart on the front. 

MR. INCE:   A:    Thank you.  Thank you.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   What this does is it takes -- it just 

takes data from the two attached sheets, and the IR 

response Terasen Utilities 2.5.1, and page 8 from 

Exhibit B-10, the evidentiary update, and it just 

inserts it into a table and does some rudimentary math 

showing that -- dealing with, in lines 1, 2, 3 and 4, 

the current state of affairs in terms of F2008 

electric space water heating load in 2008, and gives 

you gigawatt hours.  And then in lines 5, 6, 7 and 8 

does the same thing for F2027, and then gives you in 

line 9 the difference between those, those totals.  

The net new demand on B.C. Hydro's system, due to 

space and water heating, between F2008 and F2027. 

  Now, have you had a chance to look at the 
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witness aid, Mr. Ince? 

 Proceeding Time 10:53 a.m. T30 

MR. INCE:   A:   Mr. Godsoe provided this to me last 

night.  I've had a chance to verify all the numbers.  

I can verify the numbers are right.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  Thank you very much.   

MR. INCE:   A:   That's provided that nothing has changed 

subsequent to this, in terms of what was passed out is 

the same as what I saw last night.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Yes, no, I -- I accept that.  That 

would have been very sneaky of me, though, I know it 

would.  The -- no, I can assure you it's the same, Mr. 

Ince, so I think we're on the same page there.   

MR. INCE:   A:   But I'd like to add one comment with 

regard to this, and in part number 13 at the bottom, 

it indicates that there is more energy -- new demand 

required.  I assume that could be met by either DSM or 

actual supply procurement.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Right.  So, but in terms of the 

percentage, the 12.8 percent of the total gap that 

we're dealing with, in terms of energy, in F2027, that 

is attributable to the net new electric space and 

water heating load.   

MR. INCE:   A:   That's right, to be serviced by either 

DSM or new supply.  

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  Thank you.  Now, if you see on 
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the attachment there, in Terasen 2.5.1, can you just 

confirm that in the fourth column over, "Percentage of 

electric space heating, residential accounts," that 

those are from the F2007 forecast?   

MR. INCE:   A:   That's correct.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  And so, if we just leave that 

behind now, and go to page 26 of C13-7, we have BCUC 

IR 3.247.2 of Exhibit B-12.  And we can see there 

that, in the left-hand column, we have the 2007 

forecast electric heating penetration rates that we've 

just seen in the witness aid, and then on the right-

hand side we have the more updated numbers from the 

2008 forecast.   

MR. INCE:   A:   That's correct.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And another -- and one of the terms 

that B.C. Hydro uses to describe the number of 

accounts, customer accounts, that have space and water 

heating load versus the total number of accounts is a 

penetration point.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  And so the 2008 rates, 

penetration rates that we see in that IR are slightly 

higher than the 2007 ones used in the witness aid that 

I prepared, C13-8.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Slightly higher, yes.  They're less 
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than one percent out into 2026.  

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   For the electric heating, and then 

three percent for the year electric water heating.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Correct.   

    Proceeding Time 10:58 a.m. T31 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  So if we go over to page 30 of 

the package, C13-7, we see an IR -- an IPPBC IR, 

3.11.1, from Exhibit B-12, and you'll see the figures 

in the question -- or sorry, the figures in the 

response.  These deal with the 2008 load forecast that 

we -- you were just looking at in the right-hand 

columns of the previous IR.  And so we're starting off 

with 20 percent as you observed, Mr. Matheson, and it 

rises to 21 percent by F2027, I believe, and 38 

percent for water heating.  So that's the 1 percent 

increase for the heating, and the 3 percent for the 

water heating we just saw.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Correct. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  Okay, so let's just deal for a 

moment with the first sentence of that response that 

says the 2008 load forecast assumes that currently 20 

percent of residential accounts have electric space 

heating, and 35 percent have electric water heating.  

So can you just confirm for me the 20 percent and the 

35 percent figures for the penetration rates for the 

space and water heating respectively are based on B.C. 
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Hydro's billing system data?   

MR. INCE:   A:   That's correct.  

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And can you confirm that when we look 

at the 21 percent and the 38 percent figures at the 

end of the 20-year forecast, what that is is taking 

the current penetration rate based on the billing 

data, and applying the forecasted capture rate for new 

space and water heating accounts too?   

MR. INCE:   A:   That's right.  We've maintained at 

relatively cost over the forecast period.  In fact I 

would suggest that most of the change in this 

penetration rate calculation is due to changes in 

housing stock.  So increased number of row houses, 

increased number of apartments.  So it's not a key 

assumption in terms of how we see the penetration rate 

of electric versus non-electric.  It's more so how 

housing stock has changed towards more row houses and 

towards more apartments, which tend to be more 

electrically heated.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Right.  And if the -- but what I just 

want to make clear as between you and I is, what those 

percentages are based on is capture rates, which are 

new accounts, right?  And so you're describing the 

change in the housing stock with respect to the new 

accounts coming on line in between now and the 20-

year, the end of the 20 years. 
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MR. INCE:   A:   That's right.  The changes you'll see are 

due to changes in the housing stock going forward. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Right, thank you.  And so in arriving 

at the forecasted 21 and 38 percent penetration rates 

for space and water heating in F2028, B.C. Hydro is 

assuming that none of the 80 percent and 65 percent of 

B.C. Hydro residential customers who currently use 

another fuel source for space and water heating will 

have switched to electric space and water heating 

between now and the end of the forecast period. 

MR. INCE:   A:   Well, I shouldn't say "none", but on a 

net basis it'll maintain a relatively constant level. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Right.  So the figure that's inputted 

for it, though, is zero.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Effectively.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   We don't believe we've seen any 

incentives for customers to switch one way or another 

out there, and so we've forecast basically a neutral 

position.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And so if some of the existing 

residential customers that B.C. Hydro identifies as 

not having electric space and water heating currently 

were to replace their appliances with electric 

appliances between now and F2028, all else equal, this 

is going to result in the forecast percentages of 

space and water heating in F2028 to increase.   
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MR. INCE:   A:   Correct, all else being equal.  I mean 

there'll be crossovers both ways.  People going to 

electric, people going to gas.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And based on traditional consumption 

patterns for space and water heating applications, 

B.C. Hydro's energy requirements will increase, all 

else equal.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Sorry, could you restate the premise? 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Sure.  Should some of the customers who 

don't currently have electric space and water heating 

migrate during the course of the forecast period, all 

else equal, based on traditional consumption patterns 

for those end uses, B.C. Hydro's energy requirements 

will increase.   

 Proceeding Time 11:03 a.m. T32 

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And the same is true for capacity.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   One thing that's interesting to note, 

though, about that is that the -- what we are seeing, 

the small increases that we are seeing in people -- in 

new housing stock moving to electric heat and hot 

water, represents a relatively small proportion of our 

overall load.  So, even though you see these increases 

happening, it's -- again, it's relatively small 

because we are talking about new housing stock.   
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MR. INCE:   A:   If I were to add to that, we have close 

to 1.6 million accounts, and with 25,000 new accounts 

per year, there's a lot of inertia in terms of how 

these numbers can change.  And I think there's going 

to be some real resistance for people to move over 

from their existing house to install gas, or from gas 

to electric.  So, really, I think the bulk of the 

change that we can see is along the lines of the new 

housing stock.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   The 21 percent and 38 percent that we 

see at the end, because those are done on the total 

residential stock, and the total residential stock 

with those end uses, the capture rate has to be quite 

a bit higher than 1 percent and 3 percent, in order to 

drive those numbers up, for the reasons we just said, 

right? 

MR. INCE:   A:   Well, we define quite a bit higher.  But 

I think, as I stated earlier, most of the change will 

be a result of the shift in housing types away from 

single-family to more apartments and row housing.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   But mathematically, if the capture -- 

because the numbers of new adds are so small, in order 

to drive up that overall penetration rate in 20 years 

by 1 percent and 3 percent, the capture rate's going 

to have to be higher than 1 and 3 percent.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.  The existing fleet of housing stock 
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is a pretty big ship to steer.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Right.  Now let's get back to the 

current 20 percent and 35 percent for space and water 

heating, respectively.  Now, we've established that 

those figures are from B.C. Hydro's billing system 

data, and I just want to ask you some questions about 

what transpired in the RIB proceeding.  So if we can 

go to page 23 of the package. 

  First of all, you'll accept, subject to 

check, that this is an excerpt from volume 3 of the 

proceedings transcript from the RIB proceeding?  

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.  

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Thank you.  Now, if we look at page 425 

of the transcript, on page 23, we see a passage that 

Ms. Zacharias is saying, starting at line 2: 

"So first of all, to confirm the data that 

we have in our billing system with respect 

to electric heat, we don't believe to be 

completely accurate, which is one of the 

reasons why we're relying on the REUS study 

as well." 

 Now, just stopping there for a second, a REUS study is 

a residential end use survey?  

MR. INCE:   A:   That's correct.  

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.   

"But that's not the entire justification 
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for, for not separating out the fully-

allocated cost to serve electric heat versus 

non-electric heat for the purpose of this 

application.  We're not suggesting that an 

allocation of embedded cost is the basis of 

how we've arrived at the construct this rate 

structure.  So that's an additional reason 

why we haven't done it specifically for this 

application." 

  Now, based on that quotation, and some of 

us were there, and I appreciate others weren't, but 

based on that quotation can we agree that what Ms. 

Zacharias was saying in that passage is that B.C. 

Hydro considered the billing system data to be 

insufficient to accurately determine who was and who 

wasn't an electric space heating load customer 

currently?   

MR. INCE:   A:   I share some of the same concerns as Ms. 

Zacharias with the billing system data.  It's binary.  

The customer has two buckets to choose.  Electrically 

central heated, or gas heated.  And we are working on 

that system.  

    Proceeding Time 11:08 a.m. T33 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Right.  And in the RIB proceeding, this 

uncertainty regarding the accuracy of the billing 

data,  that was part of B.C. Hydro's explanation for 
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why -- for not separating out the fully allocated cost 

to serve electric heat versus non-electric heat for 

the purposes of the grid rate design.  Is that fair? 

MR. INCE:   A:   I can't speak to that.   

MR. GODSOE:   I'm not really sure how this panel could 

answer that.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   That's fine.  Now, as alluded to by Ms. 

Zacharias in the passage we just looked at, B.C. Hydro 

has previously performed a residential end use survey, 

right? 

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes, on a two-year cycle. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  So the last one was performed -- 

MR. INCE:   A:   2006. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   2006, thank you.  And so the one that 

was referred to in that transcript from the RIB 

proceeding by Ms. Zacharias was the most recent 

survey. 

MR. INCE:   A:   That's right, yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And a residential end use study, just 

so we're on the same page as what that is, that's a 

statistically significant sample of residential 

customers to provide B.C. Hydro with information on 

end uses. 

MR. INCE:   A:   That's right.  We'll look at each 

representative sample of households, look at what 

appliances they have, what the use rate of those 
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appliances, so penetration, different types of 

appliances, what they used, to build up an expectation 

of what the load is in each of the housing types.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  So if we can go to page 32 of 

C13-7, you'll see I have another excerpt here from the 

RIB hearing.  This time it's Volume 4.  And you'll 

accept that this is a true copy of the transcript of 

proceedings from the RIB? 

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay, thank you.  And the passage I'm 

interested in is actually on page 35 of the package, 

and it starts at line 14 and it's a passage from Dr. 

Orans who was responding from questions to Mr. 

Bertsch.  First of all, Dr. Orans was giving expert 

evidence on behalf of B.C. Hydro in that proceeding.  

You understand that?  

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Yes.  And now Mr. -- Dr. Orans was 

saying that  

"What really gives us a large amount of 

pause in the use of their billing data for 

defining -- if they had needed to define all 

electric rate, is that the REUS data tells 

us that somewhere in excess of 30 percent of 

its customers say that they have some kind 
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of all electric heating.  It's not clear how 

that's defined and how they're interpreting 

it.  But our billing data codes -- and Ms. 

Zacharias was dealing with the REUS data and 

I was dealing with the billing data.  When I 

was looking at it, I'm pulling from their 

data around 20 percent.   

 So there's a huge discrepancy between 

what their billing data indicates is all 

electric and how that was done, and with the 

REUS data that's more updated and says 

customers have.  We don't know where this 

lies." 

 So stopping there for a minute -- 

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Well, I'm just wondering whether that 

-- Mr. Orans might be referring to the fact that 

customers will use small appliances to heat rooms on a 

short-term basis for specific purposes, as opposed to 

actually using electric heating baseboards throughout 

their homes.  And maybe that's the point of 

disconnect. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   So what we can agree with, I think 

though, Mr. Ince, is that Dr. Orans was seeing a 

number of somewhere in excess of 30 percent for 

customers that say they have some kind of all-electric 

heating.   
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MR. INCE:   A:   That's what's stated here, although -- 

we're going to have to go to our end use survey.  And 

we are doing a new end use survey, and that will come 

up with a definitive answer in terms of what type of 

appliances and what their use rates are.  So I suggest 

we are in a two-year cycle with end use survey, and 

another end use survey is imminent within a few weeks, 

and I think that'll better inform our load forecast 

going forward.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   So if you can just confirm for me that 

the percentages for the total number of space and -- 

of space heating customers, vis-à-vis the total 

current residential customers that's used in the LTAP 

are not adjusted to reflect the latest REUS results 

that are referenced by Dr. Orans here.   

Proceeding Time 11:12 a.m. T34 

MR. INCE:   A:   In constructing the latest load forecasts  

we used the 2006 end use survey.  So, that is the 

latest end use survey.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Well, what I understood you to be 

saying is, you used the billing data that Dr. Orans is 

referring to as pulling up numbers around 20 percent, 

which would accord with the 20 percent we see in the 

evidentiary update.  Isn't that right?   

MR. INCE:   A:   With our load forecast, we reconstruct 

the billing data.  So, we try and come up with what is 
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the most accurate representation of our billed load.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And the number you arrived at as the 

most accurate one was 20 percent instead of somewhere 

in excess of 30 percent.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Thank you.  And --  

MR. INCE:   A:   But again, I should add that we try and 

do a forecast based on the total residential load.  

So, and I think we're fairly accurate in terms of 

constructing a forecast that has represented, and will 

represent, the residential load going forward.  So, 

this is just talking about the breaking-down of that 

load into various categories.  But I suggest the 

exercise we're trying to do, a primary exercise, is to 

construct a forecast that accurately represents the 

overall residential load.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Can I -- sorry, I'd suggest, Mr. 

Ghikas, as well that we -- the results of our load 

forecasting, tracking toward actuals in the last few 

years, have been very close.  So that if we were 

radically off, against electric heating load in the 

province for our customers, I think that would show up 

in the actuals over the last few years.  But we've -- 

as I've said, we've been tracking very close, so we 

think we've come very close to hitting the mark in our 

forecasts.   
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MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Can you help me, I didn't see any 

qualification appearing in the LTAP materials on the 

forecast about the potential for the 20 or 35 percent 

figures for current space and water heating end uses, 

to be potentially higher if we were to account for 

REUS data.  Is that -- does that appear anywhere that 

you've seen?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   No.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  Now, yesterday during my friend 

Mr. Austin's cross of the policy panel on the issue of 

efficient fuel choice, I'm not sure whether it truly 

was a cross, but I heard Mr. Elton and Ms. Van Ruyven, 

and I've heard you this morning, putting a lot of 

value on the REUS in guiding B.C. Hydro's forecasting.  

And you're intending to take the REUS data into 

account in the next forecasting exercise, is that 

right?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  So why don't we go to the 

transcript from yesterday's proceedings.  It's page 

471.  Oh, sorry, it's actually two days ago.  Four -- 

volume 4, from Friday.  Page 471.   

  On page 471, you'll see starting at line 4, 

Ms. Van Ruyven is saying: 

" And then on the residential space heating 

and water heating, I think I kind of 
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answered that yesterday, and that we are 

going to be doing an extensive residential 

end use survey that will be an input to our 

load forecast this year, and if we start to 

see some significant changes in trends, 

which we don't yet, that will be reflected 

in a new load forecast." 

 And then, Mr. Austin confirms that they're not 

reflected in the current evidentiary update.   

  And then if we go over to page 480 of the 

transcript, at line 20, the -- Mr. Elton is saying: 

" If I could just add to that.  I think when 

you said -- I've forgotten how you phrased 

your question, but it was along the lines of 

"Are you just going to study it?" or 

something like that.  I think what Ms. Van 

Ruyven said yesterday was that we were going 

to do an end-use survey.  And I think -- I 

mean, in other words, with all these 

questions, we believe we've got to collect 

facts, evidence, that we can put before the 

Commission and have it evaluated.  And I 

think that -- I mean, you said it yourself, 

Terasen's actually participating in this 

hearing, and I would have thought if they 

had evidence that supported this view, that 
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they would be putting it forward." 

    Proceeding Time 11:17 a.m. T35 

  Presumably, Mr. Ince, you will agree that 

the difference, as Mr. Orans said, the difference 

between 20 percent which the billing data suggests and 

that was used in this LTAP, and in excess of 30 

percent, is a "huge discrepancy".   

MR. INCE:   A:   Well, I have to know what's in that 30 

percent.  So as Mr. Matheson indicated earlier, if 

it's small space heaters, portable heaters that are 

people moving from room to room, that it might not be 

as big a difference as -- that I would initially think 

it to be.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   So you're questioning Dr. Orans on 

that.  You're not convinced it would be a huge 

discrepancy.   

MR. INCE:   A:   I have to wait to see the end use survey.  

So I suggest we're doing an end use survey and it'll 

be available in weeks.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   I don't think he's convinced.  He 

pointed out himself there was some confusion around 

what he thought customers were referring to.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Presumably Dr. Orans was accurate when 

he said that the REUS data was more updated than the 

billing -- 

MR. GODSOE:   I'm going to object to this question.  I 
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mean, what Dr. Orans said in a different proceeding I 

don't think is relevant.  It's fair game to ask Mr. 

Ince on the residential end use survey, but to be 

having this panel opine on what Dr. Orans said in a 

totally different proceeding, I don't think is fair. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Let me rephrase the questions.  Thank you, 

Mr. Chairman. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Can you confirm that the residential 

end use study data, survey data that B.C. Hydro has 

currently is more up to date than the billing data?   

MR. INCE:   A:   Actually, no, I don't know the respective 

dates of the billing data breakdown versus the end use 

survey breakdown. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  Now, this evidence from the RIB 

proceeding was given on June 17th and 18th, 2008, that 

we have seen, and if you can just confirm for me that 

the 2008 LTAP was filed one week before that on June 

12th?   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Now, the information that we've just 

been looking at to this point in my questions, Mr. 

Ince, this is all limited to the residential class, 

right?   

MR. INCE:   A:   Your line of questions so far, yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Yes, okay.  And you can confirm for me 

then that a further portion of the net new energy 
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required between F2008 and F2027 will be attributable 

to new commercial electric space and water heating 

load being captured as well. 

MR. INCE:   A:   That's right, yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  I want to talk for a moment 

about the cost for B.C. Hydro of acquiring power to 

serve electric space heating load.  And to do that, if 

you can turn the page to page 38 of the package C13-7, 

this is a response to the Terasen Utilities question 

3.7.2 from Exhibit B-12.  Have you got that there?   

MR. INCE:   A:   I'm there. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  Now, this is a reference, as you 

can see in the preamble, is a reference to the space 

heating electrification scenario in the evidentiary 

update which was on page 11 and 12, where B.C. Hydro 

estimated that 22,000 gigawatt hours would be added to 

its load if all residential non-electric space heating 

was to migrate to electricity.  And if you need a 

reference to that, it's on page 29 of the package.  

But I think -- well, why don't we flip to page 29 just 

for a moment so we're all on the same page.  So on 

page 29 of the package you've got page 12 of the 

evidentiary update, and you'll see that there's a 

scenario described in the first two lines there, and 

that's what this IR is referring to.   

  And can you first of all just confirm that 
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this 22,000 is the addition of electric space heating 

only, and not for other uses?   

MR. INCE:   A:   That's right. 

Proceeding Time 11:23 a.m. T36 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  Now if we just flip back to page 

38 of the package, what the Terasen utilities were 

trying to determine was how much of the electric space 

heating load would occur in peak, super-peak or off-

peak times in relation to the pricing provisions from 

the 2008 Clean Power Call.  And B.C. Hydro's response 

in the table there would suggest that the largest 

share of the space heating load occurs in off-peak 

times, okay?  So, keep that in your back pocket, and 

let's just keep in mind for a moment the Terasen 

graph, where -- and the conclusion from that Terasen 

graph that we looked at, that the hearing load is 

essentially occurring largely in the winter months.  I 

just want to probe into how B.C. Hydro arrived at the 

conclusion in this IR about the number of off-peak 

hours that are represented by human load.   

  So, to do that, if you can flip over to 

page 39 of the package.  This is Exhibit B-67 from the 

2007 rate design application proceedings.  It was an 

undertaking filed by B.C. Hydro.  First of all, you'll 

accept that this is an undertaking filed by B.C. 

Hydro?  
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MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  And if you can just turn over to 

the third page of that undertaking, it's -- there's 

three pages together, and page 3 of 3 is a revised 

page from a Terasen response -- a response to a 

Terasen 1.4, 2.4.3 in that proceeding.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   It's your page 41.   

MR. GHIKAS:   It's my page 41, thank you.  Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And there you'll see a charge and a 

numerical table -- numerical data, for electric space 

heating and non-electric space heating customers.  And 

just looking at that chart, can you agree with me that 

the average electricity consumption of non-electric 

heat and electric heating accounts is nearly the same 

in the months of May through September? 

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay, and the electric heating accounts 

use considerably more than the non-electric heat 

accounts in the amount of October through April.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   With a different -- the difference 

being the most pronounced in the months of November 

through February.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And that's not surprising, because as 

we talked about earlier, space heating occurs 
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primarily in the winter, right?   

MR. INCE:   A:   That's right.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   So, now, let's hold your finger there, 

and if we go to IR 22.2, back -- the Commission Panel 

IR 22.2, which is on page 6 of the package.  If you 

just keep your finger back where we were.  I think if 

you look in the tables on 22.2, in the -- particularly 

in the second little table derived, and you check the 

numbers -- like, for example, the accounts with 

primary electric heat result 14,746.  And you hold 

that, flip back to our B-67, you'll see that the 

number is essentially the same, at the bottom of page 

41 of the package.  And the same is true for accounts 

without primary electric heat.  

  And so, what I'm trying to just get you to 

confirm, Mr. Ince, is that 22.2 is using the same 

dataset, essentially, as Exhibit B-67, from that rate 

design proceeding.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Right.  Just to verify.  On that second 

table on page 6 of the witness aide, I'm seeing 

14,746.  That's the annual use rate of customers that 

are coded in our billing system as being primarily 

electric heat.  And so what I see on page 41 is a 

breakdown, month by month, which comes up to 

essentially the same number.  It's probably a rounding 

error.  Of 14,748, the breakdown monthly.   
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MR. GHIKAS:   Q:  Right.  And the second line in the table 

on page 6 there is 10,486 and you'll see it's exactly 

the same number on page 41. 

    Proceeding Time 11:27 a.m. T37 

MR. INCE:   A:   That's right. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  So what that table in Panel IR 

22.2 is indicating is that the difference of -- sorry, 

page -- that the difference between the 14,746 and the 

10,486, being 4,260, is a proxy or representative of 

the incremental impact attributable to electric space 

heating.   

MR. INCE:   A:   I would disagree with that.  This 

analysis is simple.  As I say, in our billing system 

we have two codings.  We have with and without.  And 

so this analysis is without consideration of the type 

of the house, the location of the home geographically, 

whether it's on Vancouver Island which has a higher 

use rate for electric heating, or other uses of 

electricity in those two types of homes that are coded 

either electric or non-electric.  So I would suggest 

this is just a simple subtraction of the two types of 

houses that are coded as electric or non-electric. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  What I was referring to 

actually, if you turn over the page to page 7 of the 

package, the very first three lines where it says 

"multiplying the kilowatt hour difference by the 
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number of accounts with primary electric heat provides 

an estimate of the increment and residential demand 

that is a result of primary electric heat."  That's 

what I was referring to.  And you're putting a caveat 

on that with respect to housing stock, I understand.  

But based on this response, we're using that as the 

proxy.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.  This IR was constructed with a 

certain premise in mind, that you started out with a 

simple evaluation of houses that were coded, primarily 

electric heat and those that were not.  Subtract the 

two and then try and say what kind of capacity impact 

there would be between the two types.  And as I 

indicated earlier, the end use survey would probably 

provide more comprehensive data in terms of the effect 

of central electric space heating. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:    So, much like the 2006 one.  Okay.   

  If we can turn to page 38 again, I just 

want to go back and see if we can determine what B.C. 

Hydro did in responding to Terasen's IR here.  So 

first of all, let's focus on the second sentence of 

the response where it says: 

"The estimate was derived using a historical 

load shape on residential electric heating 

accounts, and applying that shape to the 

22,000 gigawatt hours per year estimate." 
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 Doesn't the historical load shape on residential 

electric heating accounts mean the entire load of an 

electric space heating customer, and not just the 

portion of their load that would actually be solely 

attributable to their electric space heating?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Could you ask that question again 

please?   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Sure.  Doesn't the reference to the 

historical load shape on residential electric heating 

accounts mean the entire load of electric space 

heating customers, and not just the portion of their 

load that would actually be solely attributable to the 

electric space heating?   

MR. INCE:   A:   So there's two possible ways to answer 

this question.  There is -- assuming that the entire 

residential load is then processed in the rest of this 

calculation, or just the portion that's attributable 

to electric space heating, and are you indicating that 

we responded to it in terms of the entire load?   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Well, that's what I'm wondering.  

That's what I'm wondering.  So, because -- and the 

reason I care about this is you'll agree with me that 

if we assume that the baseload portion, the non-

electric space heating load portion of electric space 

heating customers load is spread out evenly over the 

12 months, and assuming the electric heating load is 
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focused on the four peak months, can we agree that 

calculating the cost to B.C. Hydro of incremental 

electric space heating load using a load shape that 

includes the total load would distort the cost of 

supplying the electric space heating load? 

Proceeding Time 11:32 a.m. T38 

MR. INCE:   A:   That's a potential, yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.   

MR. INCE:   A:   And so, just further reviewing this 

question, I believe what was done from memory is that 

we took the historical load shape on residential 

heating accounts only.  So the two classes of 

accounts, non-heating and heating, we took the load 

shape for the residential heating.  I do not believe 

we segregated that into pure application for heating 

itself.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  So I'm going to leave you with 

an undertaking, then, Mr. Ince.  I'm going to ask you, 

please recalculate the allocation of off-peak, peak 

and super-peak of the 22,000 gigawatt hours as 

expressed in that IR, based on the differential 

consumption between electric heating accounts and non-

electric heating accounts.  Specifically, the 4,260 

kilowatt hours that's discussed on page 5 of 9 of the 

Panel IR 22.2, which is page 6 of the package.  Okay?   

MR. GODSOE:   Before I take that undertaking, I'm 
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struggling a little bit with the relevancy.  So 

perhaps my friend can explain that a bit more -- in a 

bit more detail.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Sure.  I thought that it would be of 

interest to the Commission, and in my submission it 

should be of interest to the Commission, to see the 

actual cost to B.C. Hydro and the cost that is being 

borne, ultimately, by B.C. Hydro ratepayers that is 

attributable to space heating load that could be 

potentially avoided by sending efficient price 

signals.   

MR. GODSOE:   Well, there are some IRs and we can turn to 

them, but we have been clearly on the record that the 

26,000 gigawatt hours electrification scenario, while 

plausible, is unlikely to occur in this time frame.  

So perhaps we should go to those IRs first before we 

take this undertaking, because -- or we can take a 

break and go to those IRs.  But I still have a few 

more submissions to make on this, and we've been 

pretty clear on how we've portrayed these scenarios, 

so I'm still pushing back a little bit on the 

relevancy.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Mr. Chairman, I fully accept that B.C. Hydro 

is putting the caveat that this isn't a realistic 

assumption, but in respect to the question that was 

asked in this IR and, in my submission, not quite 
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answered the way it was asked, that it's -- in my 

respectful submission, it should be answered the way 

it was intended to be answered, and regardless of 

whether the 22,000 is a realistic scenario, the costs 

of an incremental energy supply is relevant.  It's 

done within the context of the 22,000 as an example, 

but it's getting at the point that's at the heart of 

our case, with respect to this LTAP.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Well, Mr. Ghikas, the IR is pretty 

clear.  It asks for -- it asks B.C. Hydro to provide 

an estimate of how the load is distributed at 22,000 

gigawatt hours a year between super-peak, peak, and 

off-peak.  And you can see in the table below that 

we've done that.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   What I would suggest is, we're coming 

up to break in ten minutes, perhaps you could give us 

the IRs that Mr. Ghikas could examine and sort of 

study over the lunch break, and you can come back and 

pursue this.  

MR. GHIKAS:   Okay.  Well, I'll leave this --  

MR. GODSOE:   We'll do that.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Sorry?   

MR. GODSOE:   I'm not prepared to take the undertaking 

yet, so -- but I am prepared to talk to him.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   No, and that's what I mean.  You give 

him the IR numbers, and --  
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MR. GHIKAS:   And for the sake of fairness, I'll put the 

second part of my request on there, and Mr. Godsoe can 

consider that as well.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Have you done that yet?   

MR. GHIKAS:   Not yet.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

MR. GHIKAS:   I'm just going to do that right now.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Do that, and then maybe it's time for a 

break.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Sounds good. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   The second part of the undertaking 

would be to please provide the off-peak, peak and 

super-peak results in a table showing the monthly 

amounts as well as the annual totals for those 

differentials.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That would have been, to me -- you 

should have put that in the first one, anyway.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Perhaps.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Perhaps, yes.  It's not much -- I mean, 

data by year really doesn't give -- tell the 

Commission very much, whereas by month it tells us a 

little bit more.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Yes.  Okay, agreed.  Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And hopefully the information will be 

in one of the IRs that Mr. Godsoe will refer you to.   
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MR. GHIKAS:   Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Probably give it another five minutes.  

Is that --  

MR. GHIKAS:   Sure.  All right. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And that's probably for the best, 

because I think this issue gives rise to another issue 

with respect to the IR response on page 42 of the 

package.  This is getting at the same issue, this is 

Terasen IR 3.7.3 in Exhibit B-12.   

    Proceeding Time 11:37 a.m. T39 

  And in that response B.C. Hydro estimated 

the cost of the 22,000 gigawatt hours for space and 

heating load only, would be 104 percent of average 

based on the time of delivery factors and the off-

peak, peak and super-peak allocations from the 

previous response that we've just looked at.  

  And if we -- on page 43, I have included 

tables from the Clean Call website that deal with the 

time and delivery factors.  And you'll see that, for 

example, if we look -- first of all, you accept that 

this is subject to check, a page from the website on 

the Clean Call.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  So you'll see, if we look at 

Table 1, what they're saying, what Table 1 is saying 

if we -- that an IPP bidding into the call will obtain 



B.C. Hydro 2008 LTAP                         
February 24, 2009  Volume 6  Page:  911 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

a 5 percent premium -- if we look at January, 5 

percent premium for providing energy at off-peak in 

January, a 22 percent premium for peak in January, and 

a 41 percent super-peak in January.  Is that a fair 

characterization of the table? 

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.  Perhaps I can elaborate a little 

bit more.  Let's say somebody bid into our Call and 

was successful at getting an electricity purchase 

agreement, and they bid in a price of -- not to 

telegraph what to bid, but $100 a megawatt hour, that 

on average they would receive $100 a megawatt hour but 

that would be segmented based on the time of delivery.  

So the best time to deliver would be January -- during 

the super-peak that would be 4:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m., 

at which point they get $141 a megawatt hour.  And the 

worst time to deliver under this pricing table I think 

would be June.  Yes, off-peak in June, and they would 

receive $69 a megawatt hour.  So this table is clearly 

designed to incent the right type of production to 

complement the B.C. Hydro system and complement its 

load.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   When you say "on average", you mean if 

he delivers one hour for every 8,760 hours in the year 

-- 1 megawatt per each -- 

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes, with that clarification.  If he 

produced, according to a completely flat load profile, 
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he would receive $100 a megawatt hour.  But obviously 

this table is designed to incent production during the 

time where we need the energy.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right.  Okay.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  And so if we look at Table 3, 

Mr. Ince, and this Table 3 gives us the number of 

hours in January if we look at January, the number of 

hours that we're at the 105 percent as 318.7, right?   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  So, and the same is true for 

peak and super-peak.  And if we were to do a weighted 

average calculation for January, just quick and dirty 

math, we would be greater than 110 percent, right?   

MR. INCE:   A:   I'm sorry, could you restate that? 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Sure.  If we were to do a weighted 

averaged based on the number of hours in January on 

each of these peak, super-peak and off-peak numbers, 

and the percentages in Table 1, just a quick and dirty 

math, by my so capable math skills, I'm getting a 

figure above 110, rough and dirty, percentage. 

MR. INCE:   A:   Sorry, I don't -- maybe I'm missing 

something, but if you produced flat in January, would 

you receive approximately 110?  Is that the premise of 

the question? 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   No.  I'm trying to get an average, like 

a weighted average time of delivery factor for 
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January.  So if you were to take a weighted average of 

the off-peak, peak and super-peak and derive a 

percentage -- 

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes, it would certainly be greater than 

100 percent.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And it would be greater than 110 

probably, too.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   So if we repeated that for the four 

winter peak months of November and February, I think 

we'd find that for all four of those months the time 

of delivery premium on a weighted average basis is in 

excess of 104 percent.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   So if we were to do the weighted 

average time of delivery factor for those winter peak 

months, we would find that it also was over 104 

percent.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  Meaning that if we had space 

heating load occurring in those months, we would be 

seeing -- serving it with load that would get more 

than 104 percent time of delivery premium from IPPs. 

MR. INCE:   A:   I'd have to do the math, but that sounds 

correct. 

Proceeding Time 11:43 a.m. T40 
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MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   So getting back to the question at page 

42, IR 3.7.3, you'll see this is why I was somewhat 

confused by the figure of 104 percent, using the time 

of delivery factors from the Clean Power Call, that's 

provided in that response.  And part of me believes 

that part of the reason for that is that we weren't 

focusing in this response on the differential 

consumption between peak -- or between non-space-

heating customer -- sorry, we weren't focused on the 

differential consumption attributable to electric 

space heating load, but rather the total load for an 

electric space heating customer.   

MR. INCE:   A:   That's a good premise, yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And I'll ask -- yeah.  So, I think 

we're in agreement that that's what was done in the 

answer.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Subject to check, probably, yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   So my final undertaking, then, for Mr. 

Godsoe's consideration, would be to please recalculate 

the time of delivery factor in Terasen 3.7.3, based on 

the recalculated allocations to off-peak, peak and 

super-peak, using the differential consumption between 

electric -- electrically space-heated accounts and 

non-electrically-heated accounts.  In other words, the 

monthly off-peak, peak and super-peak results from the 

first undertakings that we did.   
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   So, Mr. Godsoe, you'll take that under 

advisement, will you?   

MR. GODSOE:   I will do that.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, it seems -- is this a good time 

for you to break, Mr. Ghikas? 

MR. GHIKAS:   I think it is.  I may actually be done, so 

let me just take a moment, if you don't mind.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, you're going to have to come back 

and --  

MR. GHIKAS:   Okay.  Well, that's fine.  I'll let Mr. 

Fulton know --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   -- and argue your -- if Mr. Godsoe 

doesn't --  

MR. GHIKAS:   Fair enough.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   -- give you your undertaking.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Fair enough.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So we will adjourn until -- for about 

90 minutes.  Thank you.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Thank you.   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 11:45 A.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 1:17 P.M.)  T41/42 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.  

  Mr. Ghikas? 

MR. GHIKAS:   Mr. Chairman, I think I'm prepared to deal 

with the undertaking issue.  What -- Mr. Godsoe and I 

spoke, and so what we propose to do is that I just -- 
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I've been able to distill what I'm looking for into 

something a little more discrete, and hopefully the 

panel -- Mr. Godsoe will be able to go away and 

determine and advise shortly as to whether or not 

that's something that's doable.  So let me just 

rephrase and make clear what I'm looking for here.   

  So the purpose of the undertaking that I am 

putting forward is to -- we currently have the two IR 

responses on the record that seem to suggest that 104 

percent -- that energy acquired to serve space and 

water heating load alone is only 104 percent of the 

basic Call price.  And my belief is that it's more 

than that, and I think through the questions to the 

panel, it seems obvious that if you did the 

calculations the way I was suggesting that, based on 

that differential alone, that they're somewhere up in 

the 110 percent range.  And so what I'm trying to 

figure out is exactly what that percentage is.  So the 

purpose of my undertaking -- so that's the sole 

objective of what I'm trying to get at here.   

  And I think that that can be accomplished 

in a more simple fashion, having revisited it, to say 

-- to take the differential load profile in the 

Exhibit B-67, which is on page 41 of the package, to 

take that differential representing only the space 

heating component of the load, and to take a 
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hypothetical customer, a single customer, with 4260 

kilowatt hours of space heating load, with that figure 

coming from the Panel IR 22.2, and the Clean Call 

tables for the time of delivery pricing that we see on 

page 43 of the package, to use those inputs to 

calculate the weighted average time of delivery 

percentage for serving that one customer's space 

heating load only.  

  So I can limit my undertaking to that, and 

if B.C. Hydro were able to provide that, that would 

get at the needs that I was looking for through the 

other undertakings. 

    Proceeding Time 1:29 p.m. T43 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   It is not clear, though, to me from 

your examination of this panel, whether the response 

to Terasen 3.7.2 was correct.  Or responsive.  I won't 

determine whether it was correct or not.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Yeah, in my view, in my view it -- certainly 

it was -- from what I understood in examining the 

panel, the response was given with respect to the 

entire load of an electric space heating customer.  So 

that would include the 14,000 kilowatt hours versus 

just the 40 to 60 that represents the space heating 

load.  So from that perspective, that wasn't what we 

were looking for in this response. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, let's see what you get, Mr. 
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Ghikas, and we will see if it -- 

MR. GODSOE:   I'm not quite there yet.  I think I do need 

to review with this panel whether this doable, and 

what kind of heavy qualifications we might be putting 

around this hypothetical.  So I would like to get back 

to Mr. Ghikas on this. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, well, gathering from what Mr. 

Ghikas just said, I think anyone with a spreadsheet 

could probably respond to it, spreadsheet capability.   

MR. GODSOE:   That might be right.  I just want to verify 

that.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Very good.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Yeah, it would seem that it would be the 

same process that would be used to derive the 104 

percent in the Terasen IR 3.7.3. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, as I understand it, the item is 

still to be resolved, Mr. Ghikas. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Thank you. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   We no doubt will speak more of it. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Thank you.  And I don't whether Mr. Godsoe 

has the sense of when we'd be provided with a response 

as to when it could be answered.   

MR. GODSOE:   I'll get back to my friend no later than 

tomorrow morning and then give him an estimate of when 

we can actually put that undertaking in, if we take 

it. 
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you very much, Mr. Godsoe.  Thank 

you, Mr. Ghikas.   

Proceeding Time 1:22 p.m. T44 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. AUSTIN: 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Good afternoon, Commissioners.  Good 

afternoon, panel.  I'd like to start off my cross-

examination with respect to the Burrard thermal 

generation station.  It would be helpful if you turn 

to Appendix J-1 of Exhibit B-1.  In particular, it's 

the AMEC report on Burrard Thermal.   

  And in doing this cross-examination, I'm 

going to take you into the body of the report first, 

and then into the summary, and then into B.C. Hydro's 

apparent plan for this thermal generating station.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   So you're speaking of the -- 

configuration report.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'm speaking of Appendix J-1.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yeah.  Okay, I have that.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And although no one's here for AMEC, is 

B.C. Hydro adopting this report as its evidence?  Or 

is it prepared to answer questions with respect to 

this report from AMEC, or what is the status of this 

report, in terms of B.C. Hydro's evidence?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   This report forms part of our 

evidence, and I'm prepared to answer questions on it.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Okay.  I'd like to turn you -- turn 
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your attention to page 46 of this report.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   CAN you give --  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   46 of 167.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Austin.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And if you look on that page, it's the 

second paragraph.  It talks about seismic, and it 

says: 

"No seismic upgrades, per the 1994 Seismic 

Risk Reduction Report were performed on the 

intake structure because the no upgrade 

option was the lowest present cost 

alternative determined by the risk analysis.  

The 1994 Report states that in the event of 

an earthquake equivalent to the 1990 NBC 

level, "there is likely to be some 

structural failure"." 

 Can you tell me what the 1994 NBC level is?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   "NBC" refers to National Building 

Code.  So, it's a threshold of earthquake.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Would it be a fair comment that Burrard 

isn't built to any particular seismic code or NBC 

level?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, it's not built to the intake.  

This refers to the intake.  The intake structure is 

not built to the 1990 NBC level.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   But it says in this particular passage: 
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"This would tend to force out some or all of 

Burrard TGS." 

 And I take it TGS is Thermal Generating Station?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So maybe perhaps I should just repeat 

the question.  You answered that the intake is not 

built to any particular seismic standard, but is the 

plant built to any particular seismic standard? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, it would be built to some 

standard.  Every plant's built to some standard.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   But you don't know which one it is?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   I haven't reviewed the 1994 seismic 

report, so I can't speak to that.   

    Proceeding Time 1:26 p.m. T45 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And for the purposes -- and I'll just 

use this number repeatedly and if it's not the correct 

number let me know.  For the purposes of the roughly 

$310 million that's required to bring Burrard up to 

some sort of standard to meet the 3,000 GWh and the 

900 percent capacity level, has anything been included 

in that figure with respect to seismic? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   There would be some amount with 

respect to seismic.  The exact number I don't have. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And just taking your attention back to 

that paragraph for the last time, it says: 

"This assessment was deemed beyond the scope 
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of this work and not considered further, but 

should be addressed specifically over the 

next five years." 

 Do you see that? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So for the purposes of any work that 

B.C. Hydro carries out, how is the seismic standard of 

the plant, including the entire plant, going to be 

addressed? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   We are in the process -- so just to 

put some context, this report was prepared under my 

direction to help answer the question "What is the 

capability of the plant in terms of energy and 

capacity?"  And in addition it's one of two reports, 

so we had this report as well as the RWDI report on 

social licence.  There are a number of recommendations 

in this report.  Generally the report recommends that 

it's feasible to invest in the plant such that we can 

rely on it for an extend period of time for 900 

megawatts and up to 6,000 gigawatt hours.   

  Having said that, we are not prepared to go 

and start into all the work identified in this report.  

We've got a small amount of money, $1.6 million 

identified for fiscal 10, and our plan is to in that 

time to develop a plan for implementing the necessary 

upgrades, which would require further review than was 
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done for this report.  And we'll be bringing that 

forward as part of the RRA application for fiscal '11 

and beyond.   

  So our plan is to have that prepared for 

the fall, and we would likely bring it to our board in 

the fall, and then it would be submitted -- the first 

years of it would be submitted as part of the RRA.  

And I think as part of that application we would give 

an indication of the longer-term perspective.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Thank you, we'll get to the plan per 

se, but I just want to go through some of the details 

of this inspection -- of this report right now. 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Sure.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to go to the heading "Boilers 

and Auxiliaries" on the same page, that's page 46 of 

167.  Would you agree with me that the boilers are an 

integral part of the Burrard thermal generating 

session? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And in the first line and into the 

second line it says: 

"It was not possible to do internal 

inspections…"   

 Do you see that?   

Proceeding Time 1:29 p.m. T46 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, that's correct.  
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MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   What do you have to do to do an 

internal inspection of a boiler?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   You have to significantly dismantle 

it, and go inside.  So it's a significant undertaking.  

So it was beyond the scope of this work to do that.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So would it be fair to say that, until 

you dismantle the boiler and go inside it, you really 

don't know what the true state of affairs is?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, we have good -- we have some 

information, based on previous inspections.  We have 

information based on operating hours.  So we have some 

information, we don't have perfect information.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   But would that be something that you 

would do for the purposes of preparing your plan, that 

you would then bring forward for the purposes of the 

revenue requirement application?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.  Part of the plan will include a 

plan for inspections.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to refer you to page 51 of 

167.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And this is under the heading, 4.7.1, 

"HP Rotor, Casing and Loop Pipes".  Second paragraph, 

it says: 

"The remaining lives for the casings were 

not evaluated…" 
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 Do you see that?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Sorry, in the second paragraph of 

4.7.1?  Let me find -- yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So the casings, according to this, were 

not evaluated.  Is that correct?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, that's correct.  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So would it be fair to say that, until 

that evaluation is done with respect to that, that's 

an unknown?  

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, it's not unknown, because this 

isn't the first time we've looked at these plants.  

There's quite a bit of knowledge that exists about the 

various components.  So, if you look at the sentence, 

we know that there were not significant problems in 

the past with the HP, the high pressure casing.  So 

that's -- so that is known.  What AMEC did not do is 

go in and conduct these detailed evaluations.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And for the purposes of relying on this 

plant, as you plan, for the next 20 years, would this 

be something that you should do for the purposes of 

preparing your report for your Board and for the B.C. 

Utilities Commission with respect to additional 

capital expenditures?  

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   I think, just to clarify, that the 

proposal is that we rely on it at least through 2019.  

So we haven't -- we're not making a commitment to rely 
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on it on 20 years.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Well, I believe for the purposes, at 

least, your evidentiary update and the graph that I 

can't bring into my mind right now, but I'm sure I can 

get it momentarily, it would seem to indicate that the 

plant is shown as a resource until 2026.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, our plan is to rely on it at 

least through 2019.  We would clearly review that over 

time, based on the conditions that are known.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to refer you to page 53 of 167 

of the report.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, I have that.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And in the third paragraph, under the 

list of items in relation to the IP/LP rotor, it says: 

"In summary, all units experienced row 5 

blades and attachments problems over the 

years.  The problems varied in severity, 

worst being Unit 2 where a section of the 

fifth disc separated and caused extensive 

damage in 2002." 

 See that?   

    Proceeding Time 1:33 p.m. T47 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, I do. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Was that a catastrophic failure?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   That was before my direct involvement 

in the plant.  I think it resulted in an extended 
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outage.  I'm not sure I would call it a catastrophic 

failure.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Well, from previous proceedings, and 

maybe it's just my own memory that's not very good on 

this, I'm trying to sort out whether the problem was a 

rotor failure in 2002 that caused a catastrophic 

failure or some other problem in 2001 that caused a 

catastrophic failure.  Because from memory, and I 

haven't had an opportunity to check this, I believe 

there was some sort of catastrophic failure in 2001-

2002 and I just would like to find out what the cause 

of it is.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Why don't we undertake to get that for 

you, because I don't have that knowledge off the top 

of my head.  So we could certainly find out.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to -- 

MR. GODSOE:   I'd like to -- sorry, if I could just be 

clear on what that undertaking is.  So the cause -- to 

confirm whether in fact there was a catastrophic 

failure in either 2001 or 2002, and if there was such 

an event, to determine the cause of that?  Is that 

your -- 

MR. AUSTIN:   Yes, that's correct.   

MR. GODSOE:   We'll take that undertaking. 

Information Request 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   If you'd turn over to page 54, 167, and 
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this is the fourth full paragraph.  It says, last 

sentence: 

"However, complete rotor failure would lead 

to catastrophic damage.  It is therefore 

essential to complete boresonic inspections 

before running hours approach to the 

calculated life." 

 Do you see that?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And in terms of the units at Burrard, 

how many of the units should be subject to boresonic 

inspections?  That's question number 1.  And question 

number 2, what's a boresonic inspection?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   I have no idea what a boresonic 

inspection is.  The hours -- yeah, it says they should 

be performed before 93,000 hours, and I don't have the 

operating hours for the IP/LP rotors, so we could 

certainly determine that.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Could you undertake to provide that 

information and also provide a description as -- 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   A boresonic inspection. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   A boresonic inspection and how long it 

takes to do that?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yeah.   

MR. GODSOE:   We'll take that undertaking. 

Information Request  
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Godsoe. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And I'd like to refer you to page 56 of 

167.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And under the heading "4.8 Generator 

and Auxiliary Equipment", first paragraph, last two 

sentence, says: 

"The key need is for updated detailed 

inspections on the generators, the exciters 

and key auxiliary equipment.  Overall, 

analysis is difficult for these machines, 

with so little recent inspection and test 

data available." 

 Do you see that?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So how do you go about getting that 

data for the purposes of preparing your plan for 

Burrard? 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Well, as I said, the plan, I mean, 

would be to have detailed inspections on a number of 

these components, and that would be part of the plan.  

I mean, this is a long-term undertaking here.  This is 

not a -- this won't be a six-month project.  We're 

into this for a number of years.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Thank you.  I'd like to refer you to 

the second last paragraph on the page and it says: 
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"There is no information on the condition of 

the stator cores." 

 See that? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   How do you get information on the 

condition of a stator core?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, the way you do that is you pull 

the rotor and you -- which is a major undertaking. And 

you -- well, then, you dismantle the machine, pull the 

rotor, and you go in and look at it.         

 Proceeding Time 1:37 p.m. T48 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Is it a visual inspection?  Or is it 

some other form?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   I think it would be a visual.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Do you X-ray it?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   It would be a visual inspection, 

probably involving -- you do things like a high-pot 

test, you know providing high voltage electricity, 

looking for shorts, and faults of various kinds.  

That's how you would do it.  That's a common thing we 

do on a hydro unit, is look at the stators.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to refer you to the last 

sentence on page 56 of 167, where it starts: 

"There is virtually no information about the 

exciters or auxiliaries." 

 Do you see that?   



B.C. Hydro 2008 LTAP                         
February 24, 2009  Volume 6  Page:  931 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And how do you collect that type of 

information, and how long does it take to do that?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, that's a lot more 

straightforward, because, I mean, we have a lot of 

experience with exciters and auxiliary equipment like 

station service and such.  So, we would have an 

engineer -- either our engineer or a contractor 

engineer, to conduct a review of the exciter and the 

auxiliary equipment, and come forward with a plan to 

upgrade them as required.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to refer you to page 58 of 

167.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, I have that.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And this is close to the very bottom of 

the page, it's a second indented item, it says: 

"…G3 stator winding is not likely to survive 

an extended life under any of the scenarios 

without replacement; expect a failure and 

forced outage some time in the next ten 

years due to age and wear out." 

 Do you see that?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, I do.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And for the purposes of your report, 

would you itemize the status of the windings of the 

stators for each of the units?   
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MR. O'RILEY:   A:   We would conduct, you know, the 

equivalent of equipment health rating calculation -- 

or an equipment health rating assessment on the 

stators.  And that would form part of our decision-

making around what to do with the stators.  I mean, 

that's a common -- we're in the process of replacing a 

lot of stators on our system for that exact reason, 

that we expect a failure and forced outage some time 

in the next ten years.  We're currently replacing the 

stators at Mica, at GMS, at Peace Canyon.  So this is 

a common thing that we deal with.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And then on that same page, it says: 

"…G4 stator winding may survive the life 

extension of scenario 1, but certainly not 

scenario 2 or 3, due to age and wear out." 

 Do you see that?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, I do.  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And then: 

"…G5 stator winding, high probability of 

handling scenario 1 with no rewind, but not 

likely without some future failure in 

scenario 2 and 3 within the extended 20 

years." 

 Do you see that?  

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, I do.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And with respect to G6: 
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"…G6 stator winding has a high probability 

of handling scenario 1 with no rewind, but 

is not likely without some future failure in 

scenario 2 and 3, within the extended 20 

years."   

 Do you see that?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, I do.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Would it be fair to say that you've got 

problems with all of the units with probably the 

exception of G1 and G2, with respect to the windings?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, I think that goes -- I mean, the 

difference between scenario 1 and scenario 2 and 3 is 

the operating hours, right?  So scenarios 2 and 3 

imply greater operating hours.  And we would certainly 

track the operating hours over time, and slot in the 

rewinds as appropriate.  I think that's what that's 

saying is, as you get more operating hours on the 

stator, you need to eventually have a rewind.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   What happens when a winding fails?  

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Different things can happen.  You can 

have a sort of a phase-to-ground -- you can have a 

phase-to-ground fault, an electrical fault in the 

equipment, the insulation breaks down and you get an 

electrical fault, and you have to go in and rewind it, 

so it would be out of service for some months.  We had 

that problem at Kootenay Canal, not this winter but 
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last winter, we lost a unit for two months because of 

a stator fault.  So it's a not uncommon thing in our 

industry when you're dealing with equipment that's 

older. 

    Proceeding Time 1:42 p.m. T49 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And with respect to a failure of 

equipment, is it often the case or sometimes the case 

that one piece of equipment fails, and as a result of 

that it causes damage to other pieces equipment?  A 

classic example would be when stator hits the rotor?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   I think it would be the rotor hitting 

the stator actually, but -- 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Whatever way you want to do it. 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yeah.  But yeah, that happens. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And sometimes as a result of that you 

can get what's known as a catastrophic failure. 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to refer you to page 62 of 

167.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Under the heading "4.11.3 Station 

Surface Transformation": 

"The station service transformers (T7 and 

T8) and unit station service transformers at 

the Burrard TGS equipment are considered at 

the tail end of their useful lives.  It is 
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highly likely that there will be failures 

over the required 20-year period." 

 See that?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So would that be covered off in the 

plan? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yeah.  I mean, this really describes 

my life at B.C. Hydro.  I mean, we're in the course of 

replacing -- I could say the same thing about the 

station service at GMS, and we've just approved a $35 

million project to replace that station service.  So 

this is what we deal with.  We deal with equipment 

that's end of life, and we have to make a decision do 

we replace it, do we maintain it, what's the best, 

most cost-effective way to do that?  And this is what 

we're set up to do.  So we would certainly make a 

decision on the station service in the course of this 

work.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And just to carry on, just so that you 

feel comfortable in your everyday role, could you turn 

to page 64 of 167?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yeah. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And this is under the heading "4.12 

Instrumentation Controls".  Do you see that? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   It says: 
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"Controls are a major risk, especially on 

Units 1 to 3, and significant potential 

sources of failures and outages.  In 

addition, there was a question of 

"operability".  The older control systems 

still in use on…1-3 are becoming "user 

unfriendly".  Operations advise that to run 

Units 1-3 requires fair advance warning and 

the proper "experienced" staff available.  

Units 4-6 do not have these conditions." 

  So would the possible replacement of the 

instrumentation and controls on Units 1 to 3 be part 

of the plan? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   It definitely is.  I mean, we replaced 

-- we put in a digital control system for Units 4 to 6 

as part of the Burrard upgrade project that was 

started in -- well, in the late '90s.  And it's 

definitely part of the plan in this high-level cost 

estimate that we have to install a digital control 

system on Units 1 to 3. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Could we turn to page 77 of 167?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   This is under the heading "5.3.1.10 

Switchyard Failure - Equipment, Lighting"? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And first of all, could you please 
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explain what the switchyard is? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, the switchyard is the substation 

that's up behind the plant, so it converts the voltage 

from the plant voltage, like 13,000 volts, to 230,000 

volts.  And it's really part of -- the switchyard is 

actually part of the Lower Mainland transmission 

system. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And then in this setting it says: 

"The switchyard is not part of the scope of 

this work, but its importance should be 

recognized.  Switchyard failures, either 

through equipment failures or natural 

overloads such as lightning strikes, can in 

effect be the trigger for significant 

catastrophic failures (MOT, SST, generator) 

in the plant." 

 See that?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And although the switchyard is not 

within the scope of this work, could you give us some 

indication of what the age of the equipment is in the 

switchyard, and whether it's something that might need 

replacement, significant repair, and whether it would 

add to the bill? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, the switchyard was put in place 

at the time.  The switchyard is actually a BCTC 
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responsibility.  They replaced the breakers in the 

last couple of years, and that was because the fault 

level in the station increased, not because of 

something happening in the station but just the 

general changes over time in the Lower Mainland 

system.    

  We have lots of substations that are this 

vintage, and older.  I wouldn't expect we'd need to go 

in and do a wholesale change-out of the equipment, but 

we would maintain it over time, replacing components 

as necessary. 

Proceeding Time 1:47 p.m. T50 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   But right now you don't know for sure.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   No.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And I'd like to refer you to page 25 of 

167 in the AMEC report.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, I've got that.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And I need some help understanding 

this, because under the heading "Condensers and 

Feedheating Systems," it talks about the number of 

tubes, and there's an entry of 5,770 in each half.  

And it gives me a description of these tubes.  And the 

question that I have for you, if you look over on page 

26 of 167, there's a description of a salt-water -- 

circulating salt-water system.  Do you see that?  

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   
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MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And the question that I have is, in the 

condenser, do we have tubes with salt water running 

through them?  

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Let me just read this here.  I don't 

know that the salt water goes through the condenser, 

but --  

  I believe those are separate systems, so I 

don't think the salt water is going through the -- I 

don't believe the salt water is going through the 

condensers.  But I would probably want to check that.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Could you undertake to check that, and 

also it doesn't appear in this report that there has 

been any inspection of the piping system within the 

plant that would carry the salt water for the purposes 

of the cooling.  Is that correct?  

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yeah, there would be lots -- that 

would be something that would be inspected as part of 

the normal maintenance.  I don't recall whether AMEC 

looked at that.  But that's -- I mean, there's a lot 

of ongoing maintenance of the plant, separate from 

this report, that's done.   

MR. GODSOE:   So would that confine, then, your 

undertaking to just the salt water through the tubes 

issue?  Or did you --  

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Do you want --  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   The salt water through the tubes, and 
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just an understanding or some discussion of about 

whether there is any corrosion in those tubes, and 

whether they need replacement as part of the plan, so 

to speak, to keep this plant in operation for a number 

of years going forward.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Sure.   

MR. GODSOE:   We'll take that undertaking.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Godsoe.   

Information Request 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And I'd like to refer you to page 11 of 

167 of the report.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And it says: 

"The top ten actions coming out of this 

review are:   

1.    Undertake an FY2009/10 detailed 

inspections of key critical equipment 

(generators, steam turbines on all six units 

in a prioritized manner (i.e., Unit  2, 3, 

1, 4, 5, 6)." 

 Then it says: 

"Typically opening up and detailed 

inspections of steam turbines will require 8 

to 12 weeks, and generators 4 weeks.  It is 

anticipated that 2 units per year can be 

fully assessed during summer outages.  



B.C. Hydro 2008 LTAP                         
February 24, 2009  Volume 6  Page:  941 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

Continuous monitoring and assessment of the 

power transformers is also required in this 

timeframe." 

 Do you see that?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And I'd like to refer you to Exhibit 

B1-1, and this is the application.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   What page are you in, there?   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'll be on page 6-4.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Oh, okay.   

MR. GODSOE:   Sorry, could I just get that page reference 

again?   

MR. AUSTIN:   It's exhibit B-1.   

MR. GODSOE:   Is it the application?   

MR. AUSTIN:   This is the application.  Sorry.   

MR. GODSOE:   Page 6-14.   

MR. AUSTIN:   I might have said four.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Okay.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Do you see that?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

Proceeding Time 1:52 p.m. T51 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And this is, looks like some sort of 

expected time line in relation to your plan for 

Burrard.  And it says that your detailed unit 

inspection -- this is under bullet number 2, F2010 to 

F2012 -- it says you will undertake detailed 
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inspections.  Do you see that?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And also in that exhibit, on page 6-15, 

it says: 

"Procure critical spares including control 

system upgrades as required and as 

identified in the detailed inspections.  

Non-critical items would be reflected in 

capital plans." 

 Do you see that? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Why would I start ordering spares until 

I open up all the units to see what I've got?  

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, in fact, this was the schedule 

that was put forward by AMEC.  Had us starting right 

away in fiscal '09, and you can tell from the money we 

asked for, where we didn't ask for any money in fiscal 

'09, and we got $1.6 million in fiscal '10, so really 

the -- we're starting in on the work in this coming 

year, developing the plans, and we can see procurement 

of these items in fiscal -- starting in fiscal '11 and 

'12.  So, these dates in this section 6.2.3.3 are 

really shifted out.  Should really be shifted out a 

bit. 

  So, the one qualification with that being 

the inspections -- we do do normal inspections that 
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are required for regulatory purposes under the Boiler 

Act and such, through our normal maintenance.  Each 

and every year.  So some of that is being done 

independent of this recommendation.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   But let's go back to my original 

question.  Why would you start ordering spares before 

you've opened up all these units to see what you 

really have? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, part of the reason is, we do 

have a requirement -- this isn't a situation where we 

can do a bunch of assessment and then decide whether 

we are -- make a decision on the future of Burrard.  

There's a time period that it's required through the 

completion of ILM, which is potentially as long as 

2019.  So we're into Burrard for that time period.  So 

what they're saying is, there is certain pieces of 

equipment that you need, and they are recommending 

that we go and do that, before we've completed all the 

inspections.  Our proposal will probably take -- well, 

it is to take a more measured approach to that.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   But aren't you asking this Commission 

to approve Burrard as a resource, and -- your resource 

stack of 3,000 GWh, and 6,000 megawatts of capacity, 

without these detailed inspections having been done?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Burrard is currently relied upon for 

900 megawatts and 6,000 gigawatt hours of energy, 
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through 2014, and what we're saying is, as we've said 

before, we need that capacity, definitely the capacity 

through the completion of ILM and beyond.  What this 

AMEC report tells us is that it is feasible to rely on 

it, with the appropriate investment, rely on it for a 

longer period of time, and there's certain actions 

that need to be taken.  So we are -- based on this, 

we're recommending that we extend the reliance for 

capacity in the planning world, and that we in fact 

reduce the reliance for energy from 6 to 3, prior to 

2014, and then extend that beyond.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Well, let's go to page 8 of 167 of the 

AMEC report.  And this is the second paragraph on this 

page.  It says "Cost implications of scenarios 1, 2 

and 3", and if you go to page 6 of 167, it says: 

"Scenario 1.  600 gigawatt hours per year, 6 

generating units providing winter peaking 

capacity and generation averaging 200 

gigawatt hours per year, to 1500 gigawatt 

hours per year." 

 Then there's scenario 2 and there's scenario 3.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And when I look at page 8 of 167, the 

second paragraph, it says,  

"Cost implications of scenarios 1, 2 and 3:  

Burrard TGS …" 
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 which is Thermal generating system. 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   "…is NOT", N-O-T in capital letters, 

"…at present in a condition consistent with 

scenarios 1, 2 and 3 set out above where 900 

megawatts of generation capacity is 

consistently critical over the next 20 

years…"   

    Proceeding Time 1:57 p.m. T52 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.  I would just qualify, we aren't 

at this point relying on it for 20 years.  We're 

relying on it through the completion of ILM, which is 

-- the date there is 2019. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   But the next sentence says: 

"Without significant investment in detailed 

inspections in the next two years, and 

procurement of critical spares, extended 

single unit outages and possibly multiple 

unit outages due to major critical equipment 

failures is a reasonable position in the 

next two to five years, depending on the 

scenario." 

 Do you see that? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, and that's what we're proposing 

to undertake.  The question of why we haven't 

undertaken it already is there's an awful lot going on 
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in generation and at Burrard Thermal.  So, you know, 

we talked about in the RRA the initiatives that are 

underway.  We brought Unit 3, the sixth unit, back 

into generating service in the past year.  We've got a 

bunch of work going on on asbestos, and the super-

heater tubes which we talked about in the RRA.  It 

wasn't possible to ramp up beyond the work that we had 

planned to this profile of work in that 2009-10 

timeframe, so we've proposed a more measured ramp-up. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   But as far as I understand your plan 

set out on page 614, you're not undertaking detailed 

inspections until F2010 to F2012.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, there are detailed -- I mean, 

there are inspections that go on.  It's not like this 

plant has been left abandoned for many years.  I mean, 

we do detailed inspections during the course of the 

maintenance overhauls every year.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Well, I'm not disagreeing with you.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yeah. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'm just pointing out what your 

consultant said. 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yeah. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Are you disagreeing with what your 

consultant says? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Sorry, perhaps you can clarify that. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Well, it says: 
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"Without significant investment in detailed 

inspections in the next two years…" 

 Which doesn't appear to be the case because they're 

not starting until F2010, 

"…and procurement of critical spares, 

extended single unit outages and possibly 

multiple unit outage due to major critical 

equipment failures, is a reasonable position 

in the next two to five-plus years…" 

 So according to this, it would appear that your 

consultant is saying, "Get your inspections done in 

the next two years and start ordering some spares."  

Is that not what this says? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   That's what he's saying, and I'm 

saying we need to ramp up to this level of activity, 

given the other activity that's going on in the plant.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to turn your attention to 

Exhibit B-1, and that's page 6-15.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, I've got that.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And in lines -- starting at line 13 it 

says: 

"Cost Risks.  The major cost risks are the 

number of critical spares required and any 

costs of other systems identified in the 

AMEC study that require refurbishment.  

Mitigation of the cost risks is provided 
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somewhat by the detailed inspections.  

Should the detailed inspections result in 

the degree of refurbishment work being more 

substantial and expensive than anticipated, 

B.C. Hydro may have to reconsider the 

maintained Burrard as currently configured 

option." 

 Do you see that?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And without the detailed inspections, 

including opening up of the units, how will you know 

what the final bill is?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, we won't.  We're not here asking 

for approval for our final bill.  We are going to 

bring forward a program which we'll take to our board 

in the fall.  We'll bring forward through the RRA a 

recommendation on maintenance and capital, and that 

amount will change over time as we get better 

information.  And I think it's important to appreciate 

the decision really is between Scenario 1, 2 and 3.  

Scenario 1, we don't have an alternative to that 

capacity in the Lower Mainland.  There's been no 

option identified to provide that capacity, so we need 

to provide that as base case.  The incremental 

investment is in units -- whether we go to Scenario 2 

versus 3. 
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    Proceeding Time 2:02 p.m. T53 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to finish off in this area 

with respect to the procurement of spares.  And in 

this respect I'd like to enter an extract from the 

Generator 3 runner failure report with respect to G.M. 

Shrum Generating Station that was part of the revenue 

requirements hearing.  I understand it's to be marked 

Exhibit C17-12?   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Marked Exhibit C17-12. 

MR. AUSTIN:   I've now been advised by Mr. Fulton it's 

C17-13.  It's rarely that he ever makes a mistake on 

an exhibit number, so I'll forgive him for this one. 

 (EXCERPT FROM "GENERATOR 3 RUNNER FAILURE…OCTOBER 

2008", MARKED EXHIBIT C17-13)  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Now, Mr. O'Riley, I think you testified 

earlier that B.C. Hydro is undergoing a lot of 

equipment replacement and refurbishment, and that's in 

a sense your daily life.  And I'd like to refer you to 

page 16 of this extract.  It's the very last page.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Sorry, which page?   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   16.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, okay.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And to put this into context, this is a 

report that was prepared by a consultant with respect 

to the Generator 3 runner failure at GMS.  And the 

very last line says: 
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"It is important to note that replacement 

does not always result in better and 

trouble-free equipment." 

 Do you see that?" 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, I do see that.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So even if you go out and order I don't 

know how many spares and for what, does that 

necessarily mean that they're going to work once you 

put them in? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, there's no guarantees in life.  

I think I would -- a couple of things I would offer 

up.  The performance of the plant is actually -- it's 

actually doing quite well in the last year.  We've had 

two forced outages in the plant, even with a, you 

know, a fair number of starts and stops.   

  I think the other point that we missed in 

going through the AMEC report is the conclusion from 

AMEC that Burrard Thermal Generating Station appears 

to be in reasonably good condition for its age of 32 

to 40-plus years, largely due to its limited actual 

use, the implementation of the previous Burrard 

upgrade project, and the manner by which its 

management and staff have managed many changes in role 

in the direction of the plant, while following 

industry and vendor-directed practices for maintenance 

and operations within the budget constraints imposed 
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by the plant's role.   

  So I think the plant, if you go out there 

and look at it -- you might get the impression reading 

this that the place is a mess.  It actually looks 

really good and it actually performs really well.  So 

I appreciate that there are risks with reliability 

risks with the equipment.  There are actually 

reliability risks with lots of our equipment, and 

that's something we deal with all the time.  I think 

it can provide longer service and capacity and energy 

with a reasonable amount of investment over the next 

few years. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   With respect to the statement of the 

AMEC report that you just read to me, isn't the key 

qualifier "for its age"?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, they do talk about it and I 

don't have the reference here, but in terms of 

operating hours, the operating hours in the plant -- 

like the chronological age is 32 to 40-plus years.  

The operating hours mean it's really only half that 

age.  And in a thermal plant it's the operating hours 

that matter, that drive a lot of the condition.  So 

the plants actually -- I mean, that's one of the great 

assets of the plant is it hasn't been run very hard 

over the years.  And that's why we're even talking 

about this.  That's the opportunity presented by this 
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plant. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And is it also not true in the AMEC 

report that there are just certain components that 

it's the age that counts, not the operating hours?  Is 

that not correct? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   There's some -- yes, there's some 

components.  And that's why, as you point out, there's 

a significant capital required to extend the life.     

Proceeding Time 2:07 p.m. T54 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And if B.C. Hydro goes out and tries to 

order these critical spares, do the original 

manufacturers still exist?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, Alstom is the -- sort of a 

descendant of the original manufacturers, and they 

certainly exist, and they in fact were the -- were 

recently awarded the maintenance contract of the 

plant.  Babcock and Wilcox did it for a number of 

years, and now Alstom is in there, so we're very 

pleased to have the original equipment manufacturer in 

there providing maintenance on an annual basis.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   But it's not the original equipment 

manufacturer for all the parts in the plant, is it?  

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, not every single part, but some 

parts you can replace with different -- you know, you 

could replace an exciter with a different 

manufacturer.  It's not that big a deal.  The core 
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components of the thermal system are Alstom.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to refer you to an undertaking 

that was provided in the 2006 IEP/LTAP proceedings.   

  I understand this is to be marked Exhibit 

C17-14.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   C17-14.   

 (B.C. HYDRO UNDERTAKING FROM 2006 IEP/LTAP HEARING, 

RE: JANUARY 8, 2007, TRANSCRIPT REFERENCE VOLUME 20, 

PAGE 3005, LINE 21 TO PAGE 3006, LINE 5, MARKED 

EXHIBIT C17-14) 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And this was an undertaking from the 

2006 IEP/LTAP, and it says: 

"Please confirm that it can take up to 18 

months to replace a major component in the 

Burrard Thermal Plant." 

 Do you see that?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And it says: 

"At Burrard Generating Station, the major 

component that is expected to take the 

longest time to replace is the steam 

turbine.  Suppliers advised B.C. Hydro 

during 2000 and 2001 that delivery of a 

replacement turbine would, at that time, 

take 14 to 16 months.  Based on this 

information, B.C. Hydro for planning 
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purposes estimated that the time to replace 

the turbine would be up to 18 months." 

 Do you see that?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   It says: 

"It should be noted that in the event of a 

major component failure their actual time 

for repair will depend upon the nature of 

the failure, and the prevailing 

circumstances, including supplier 

availability.  Also depending upon the 

nature of the event, the cost of the repair 

and other factors, consideration may be 

given as to whether repair of the unit would 

be appropriate." 

 Do you see that?  

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, I do.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Has anything changed since the date of 

that statement?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   No, that would all be true, and it 

would also all be true of many of our other pieces of 

equipment, and we had a long discussion about the GMS 

G3 failure last March, and that has taken -- we expect 

that unit to be back in service in May.  The turbine 

was taken back to Pennsylvania for repair by truck.  

It was delivered back to Hudson's Hope Monday last, 
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and as I said, it will be -- we expect it to be in 

service towards the end of April or early May.  So 

that is the risk we live with, with this large 

equipment, large rotating equipment.  When something 

fails, it takes time to repair it.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Is the risk greater as a plant ages?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes, I would say after you go through 

-- you know, we talk about the bathtub curve, and AMEC 

allude to that.  You get a higher likelihood of 

failure in the first years of the equipment life, and 

you get a period of stability, where you tend not to 

have major failures, and then as the plant comes to 

end of life, you see increasing risk of failure.  And 

that's what we experienced at GMS, and there was a 

potential for that with many of our stations, 

including Burrard.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to refer the panel to Exhibit 

B-1, Appendix J-2.  And this -- excuse me, I'm going 

to skip that one, I don't think that's necessary.  

We'll go to Appendix J-3 of Appendix 1.  RWDI Burrard 

Social Licence analysis.   

  Do you have that available?   

MS. PRESTON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to refer you to page 5 of page 

250.   

MS. PRESTON:   A:   Yes, I'm there.   
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MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And this is the first full paragraph on 

page 5.  And I believe, Ms. Preston, you wrote this 

report, is that correct?   

MS. PRESTON:   A:   I did, yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   In the first full paragraph, it says: 

"As B.C. Hydro has an existing social 

licence to operate Burrard as a peaking 

facility, and has operated at Scenario 2 

levels in the recent past (2001, 2000, 1998) 

it seems reasonable to predict that the 

existing social licence could accommodate a 

change to increase expected annual 

operations to a base-load facility for 

approximately 3,000 gigawatt hours per 

year." 

 Do you see that? 

    Proceeding Time 2:13 p.m. T55 

MS. PRESTON:   A:   Yes, I do. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Why was it necessary to have a 

qualifier that says it seems reasonable to predict?  

Why do you need the words "to predict" in there?   

MS. PRESTON:   A:   Well, something such as social licence 

is -- there's no guarantees that you'd be able to 

maintain the social licence.  And we do go on in the 

next sentence to speak to what else needs to be done.  

So, for instance, we say: 
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"To maintain the social licence it is 

recommended that a change to Scenario 2 

operating levels be discussed with the 

Burrard Liaison Committee, and that it be 

done in a manner that is transparent." 

  So even with the existing social licence, a 

social licence constantly needs to be maintained and 

there needs to be always an approach, especially 

through the Burrard Liaison Committee, but to be 

constantly letting people know what is going on with 

the facility.  For instance, my understanding is that 

as units were being brought on line, that the Burrard 

Liaison Committee was informed about it, and to make 

sort of a stepped change from Scenario 1 to Scenario 2 

again.  It's possible and it seems reasonable that one 

would be able to do that if all the necessary things 

were done and there was sufficient consultation with 

not only the public but also regulators, et cetera, 

that one could then maintain the social licence to 

operate at 3,000.  So there's no guarantees, and 

that's why it does seem reasonable but it is a 

prediction. 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   I think the experience in the course 

of announcing this and putting this LTAP application 

in the public domain, we experienced a bit of this 

risk because there was a reaction from the Metro 
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Vancouver Air Quality Branch, quite a strong negative 

reaction to the recommendation to go to Scenario 2.  

So we were able to talk with them and also talk with 

the Burrard Liaison Committee and explain what we're 

doing, and I think we got them reasonably well inside. 

But it speaks to the risk and the unpredictability 

that can happen whenever you make a change that 

suggests you're going to operate a thermal plant to 

higher levels. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Would it be a fair statement to say 

that public support, which I think means social 

licence, can evaporate fairly quickly in relation to 

something like the Burrard Thermal Plant? 

MS. PRESTON:   A:   Certainly it can, yes.  If there were 

for some reason -- social licence in general can 

evaporate fairly quickly if there is a lack of 

communication with respect to changes, or for example 

if there was a spill and there was an attempt to cover 

it up, or there was insufficiency communication, I 

would say yes, that social licence is something that 

needs to be maintained on an ongoing basis.  It's not 

like -- a part of having a social licence is having a 

permit to operate.  That's one part of the social 

licence.  But having the acceptance of the community 

is not something hard and fast that you can keep 

forever.   
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MR. MATHESON:   A:   I'd say the converse is also true.  A 

community that was at least reticent on our operation 

of Burrard in the late 1990s into the 2000s was able 

to begin to support us, as Mr. O'Riley has pointed 

out, on the Liaison Committee and in other ways, and 

now we're generally finding that they're supporting 

both the role that Burrard currently plays in the 

system and what we're planning on doing with the plant 

in our applications. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to refer you to page 11 of 

250.   

MS. PRESTON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And Mr. Matheson, thank you for 

reminding me about what the level of public support 

was for the Burrard thermal plant in the 1980s.  Since 

the 1980s, has the Imperial oil refinery been shut 

down?  

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Largely it's been shut down, yes.  

It's not -- there's still some operations on the site. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And would that have been removed from 

the Port Moody tax base?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Well, it's still on the property.  I 

don't know what they pay in taxes. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   But would it be a fair comment to say 

that as a plant shuts down, the amount of taxes -- 

MR. MATHESON:   A:   They probably pay less in taxes than 
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they did when there was a big refinery there.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And if I look at page 11 of 250, the 

second paragraph, there's some comments about the 

Mayor of Port Moody.  Would his attitude toward the 

plant have changed any since he lost the Imperial 

refinery as part of his tax base?  

 Proceeding Time 2:18 p.m. T56 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   I don't know.  I do know he 

appreciates the taxes that are paid by B.C. Hydro and 

he appreciates the jobs that come with the plant.  So 

I don't -- I probably would be speculating if I went 

beyond that.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And typically for those governments 

that don't have tax revenues, from a plant, and 

potentially the problems, typically do they -- are 

they as enthusiastic about supporting a plant as those 

who actually get the tax revenues?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   I think it's fair to say that the city 

of Port Moody is probably alone in its support of 

Burrard among government entities, whether it's the -- 

well, any -- I'm not sure I can identify any other 

government entities in the Lower Mainland that are as 

supportive as the city of Port Moody.  And that's one 

of the challenges in finding the balance here, in 

terms of where the energy reliance is, and it's why 

there's a risk to the social licence if we go beyond  
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-- we think if we go beyond 3,000.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Ms. Preston, I'd like to refer you to 

page 51 of 250 of your report.   

MS. PRESTON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And at the end of the first paragraph 

on the page, it says: 

"If handled proactively and transparently, 

addressing this issue could help bolster 

B.C. Hydro's social licence to operate 

Burrard.  If mismanaged, it could have the 

opposite effect, and support the position of 

those opposed to Burrard's continued 

operation." 

 Do you see that statement.   

MS. PRESTON:   A:   I do, and I just need some time to 

review this paragraph, to know what issue I was 

referring to there.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Certainly.   

MS. PRESTON:   A:   Right.  And so the issue is with 

respect to the predictions of some exceedances of the 

Metro Vancouver ambient air quality objective for 

nitrogen dioxide.  There are a few locations of 

predicted exceedances close to the facility, and they 

were for a few occasions per year.  And that's the 

issue -- they were due to the emissions from the 

auxiliary boiler, and that's the issue that I'm 
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speaking to in this sense.  So it's handling 

practically -- dealing with those exceedances.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Before I ask you the question that 

follows that, Mr. O'Riley, could you tell me what the 

auxiliary boiler at Burrard is?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   The -- yes.  Back in 2000, or 2001, 

when they were shutting down boilers at the Ioco 

refinery, there was a deal struck between B.C. Hydro 

and Imperial Oil to provide steam from Burrard to Ioco 

for the remaining processes that are on site.  The 

plan was that we would have sustained operation of 

Burrard, so we would take the steam off the operating 

units.  What's happened is, with Burrard not operating 

consistently, we've had to produce that steam from the 

auxiliary boiler.  So it's a less-efficient boiler 

that produced a small amount of steam for the process 

purposes at Ioco and it does produce some -- it has 

resulted in some of these exceedances.  

  Just in terms of the agreement, it's a 

pretty much a cost-recovery deal with Ioco, so the 

ratepayers are covered from that respect.  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Curiosity does make me wonder if it was 

filed under Section 71 or not.   

MR. GODSOE:   I don't believe that it falls under the 

definition of energy supply contract in the Utilities 
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Commission Act.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Will you take that under advisement?   

MR. GODSOE:   I will take that under advisement.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Back to the main event, Ms. Preston.  

Is handling something proactively and transparently 

necessarily going to bring the public on-side with 

respect to any issue or a facility or whatever, that 

it doesn't feel comfortable with? 

    Proceeding Time 2:23 p.m. T57 

MS. PRESTON:   A:   Well, what one can guarantee is that 

if that's not done, if we don't do things practically 

and transparently, that there likely will be issues, 

if they just try and cover it up, for instance.  Can 

one guarantee that if it's handled practically and 

transparently, there won't be issues?  No, but 

certainly experience of other facilities has been if 

they keep an open dialogue and communication, that's 

the way to maintain a social licence. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Well, let's use a very current example 

that was before this Commission.  It's called the 

Vancouver Island Transmission Reinforcement Project.  

And would you agree with me that BCTC handled that in 

a proactive and transparent manner? 

MS. PRESTON:   A:   I'm afraid I'm not that familiar with 

that project. 
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MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Do you read newspapers? 

MS. PRESTON:   A:   In the sense of knowing how it was 

handled, yes, I was aware of the project itself, but 

I'm not aware of the details.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Were you aware of the opposition to the 

project? 

MS. PRESTON:   A:   Yes, I am. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And on the basis of just reading those 

newspapers, was that opposition based on an absence of 

proactive and transparent consultation by BCTC, or was 

it the opposition to the project based on residents' 

concerns about health impacts?   

MS. PRESTON:   A:   I'm not familiar with the public 

consultation that was conducted by BCTC, so I can't 

really respond to that.   

MR. GODSOE:   But there are examples in this report, by 

Sumas Energy 2, that I think Dr. Preston can answer. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Are you familiar with the opposition to 

the Sumas Energy 2 project? 

MS. PRESTON:   A:   Yes, I am. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And was the consultation with respect 

to that project handled in a proactive and transparent 

manner?   

MS. PRESTON:   A:   Again I'm not -- while I'm familiar 

with the opposition to it, I'm not familiar with what 

the public consultation was done by that company. 
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MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Well, let's go to the opposition.  Is 

and was the opposition based on health impacts? 

MS. PRESTON:   A:   Yes, it was.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to turn to another area. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Just before you do that, Mr. Austin, 

may I suggest we take a 15-minute break? 

MR. AUSTIN:   Certainly. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you. 

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 2:25 P.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 2:39 P.M.)  T58/59 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated. 

  Mr. Godsoe.   

MR. GODSOE:   Chair and Commissioners, I can tell you that 

we will accept that Terasen undertaking, not because 

you said any monkey with a spreadsheet could do it, 

but we may have some qualifications -- we may apply 

some qualifiers as to the appropriateness of this 

method, but we will address the undertaking.   

Information Request  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And will the data that you produce be 

in monthly resolution?   

MR. GODSOE:   Yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. AUSTIN (Continued): 

MS. PRESTON:   A:   Mr. Austin, if I could just add to my 

response to SE 2 before you move on?   
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MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   (inaudible) having a friendly 

conversation with Mr. Ince?   

MS. PRESTON:   A:   I just wanted to say that, in response 

to your question regarding public consultation and 

whether it was sufficient, certainly for SE 2, the 

proponent went through the permitting process, which 

has requirements for public consultation, and 

therefore they would have done public consultation.  

And yet there was still considerable opposition to the 

facility, even though they did do dispersion modeling 

and all the ambient air quality standards were met.  

However, there was concern about -- with regards to 

the fact it was -- it's a sensitive airshed, the Lower 

Fraser Valley, and also a concern with regards to 

polluting up to a limit.  So, again, despite the fact 

that there was public consultation, that wasn't 

sufficient for them to be able to move forward with 

building the facility.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Just one follow-up or two follow-up 

questions on that.  With respect to Burrard Thermal, 

and although you're not a doctor, would you agree that 

it does produce products that would have -- that might 

--  

MR. GODSOE:   She actually is a doctor.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Well, the wrong kind.  She couldn't fix my 

broken arm, I don't think. 
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MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Just to follow up, in the sense that, 

although you're not a medical doctor, would it be fair 

to say that the Burrard Thermal Plant produces 

products such as oxides of nitrogen and small 

particulate, that might have an -- that has -- that 

might have an impact on human health?   

MS. PRESTON:   A:   Yes, it does.  And so Burrard has -- 

emits nitrogen oxides, and a small amount of 

particulate matter.  But one of the main concerns with 

the emission of nitrogen oxides, they do have some 

health effects on their own, but more importantly, 

they are involved in the secondary formation of ozone 

and fine particulate matter.  And those are really the 

two key air contaminants of concern when it comes to 

human health.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And would you agree with me that those 

are the most difficult to deal with, in terms of 

public perception of whether a plant should be in 

operation or a product should be made on the thermal 

generation side, using natural gas?  

MS. PRESTON:   A:   Yes, I would, and I would also suggest 

that the regulators within this province feel that 

those are the two priority air contaminants within the 

province, and particularly within the Lower Fraser 

Valley airshed.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Thank you.  Mr. Ince, it's now your 
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turn.  The area that I'd like to discuss is fuel 

switching, and I'd just like to sort of set the stage 

for this.  There's no need to refer to all these 

documents, it's just -- page 481 of the transcript, 

Ms. Van Ruyven said: 

" And the other point to make is, we also 

don't plan to a single-point forecast.  We 

do a high-load forecast as well which, quite 

frankly, takes into account some of these 

risks that you're talking about, Mr. Austin, 

and Mr. Ince can talk about probabilities 

around why we do a high and a low forecast 

as well as the most probable, which is the 

mid-load forecast." 

 So, Ms. Van Ruyven happily volunteered to talk to you 

about those things with me.   

  I'd also like to refer you to Exhibit B-4, 

and this is IPPBC Information Request 2.9.2.  That's 

Exhibit B-4, IPPBC 2.9.2.  Page 2 of that Information 

Request response, and it says: 

"B.C. Hydro has not factored in the impact 

of fuel switching into the 2007 load 

forecast.  Please refer to the response of 

IPPBC IR 2.8.0 with respect to 2008 load 

forecast electrification scenario analysis, 

and to the response to IPPBC 2.4.2 for 
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preliminary assessment of the impact of the 

Vancouver Port Authority electrification 

initiative." 

 Do you see that?  

    Proceeding Time 2:44 p.m. T60 

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So for the purposes of the evidentiary 

update, would it be fair to say that on page 10 of the 

evidentiary update, which is Exhibit B-10, you set out 

some electrification scenarios?  Do you see those? 

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And as I understand the evidence, there 

are the electrification scenarios, but with respect to 

the oil and gas industry there has been some 

modifications to the load forecast to incorporate not 

fuel switching but potential increased demand from 

that industry, is that correct? 

MR. INCE:   A:   With respect to oil and gas load, we have 

included electrification assumptions with respect to 

Fort Nelson.  So we have added a significant amount of 

new load as a result of the assumption that some of 

the customers will take on gas compression -- or 

electric compression, for example. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So that's fuel switching as opposed to 

increasing load from the production of what's 

generally described as unconventional gas?   
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MR. INCE:   A:   Well, there's two questions there.  We 

have assumed some production of unconventional gas in 

the Fort Nelson area.  Significant potential there for 

new gas discoveries.  But with respect to fuel 

switching, maybe it's a semantic argument, but we 

assume that some of those customers will take on 

electric drives in a compression.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Let's go to -- 

MR. INCE:   A:   So those are new loads. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Thank you.  Let's go to BCUC 

Information Request 3.248.1 in Exhibit B-12.  That's 

Exhibit B-12, BCUC IR 3.248.1.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And I'd like to refer to you table 1-2 

-- I'd like to refer you to BCUC Information Request 

3.248.1.  Have you got that? 

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.  Which table, please? 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Table 1. 

MR. INCE:   A:   Okay. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Now, as I understand your evidence, if 

I look at the far right-hand column entitled "2008 

Annual Incremental Total Reference Oil and Gas Load 

Forecast, Fort Nelson Area", see that? 

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   There has been an increase in the 

amount of energy forecast to be required from the Fort 
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Nelson area, is that correct? 

MR. INCE:   A:   So to lay these tables out, the leftmost 

table is the 2008 forecast, what we've assumed in 

terms of electricity requirements in that area.  The 

centre column is the 2007 forecast, and the rightmost 

column is the difference between the two, or the 

incremental growth.  Between the two forecasts, that 

is.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So just so that I full understand this, 

say for example F2028, the incremental growth is now 

707 GWh, is that correct?   

MR. INCE:   A:   For fiscal 2028 we've assumed 700 

gigawatt hours more in the 2008 forecast relative to 

the 2007 forecast.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And I'd like to refer you to page 4 of 

that exhibit.  That's Table 2.  Oil and gas production 

forecasts used to develop the 2008 reference oil and 

gas sector load forecast.  Do you see that?   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And according to this table, it shows 

the annual production for the reference forecast in 

Fort Nelson of natural gas increasing from 6 billion 

cubic feet of gas in F2010, to say for example, 426 

billion cubic feet of gas in F2025.  Is that correct? 

 Proceeding Time 2:49 p.m. T61 

MR. INCE:   A:   That's correct.  That's billions of cubic 
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feet per year.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And with what I would consider to be a 

massive increase in production of gas, why am I only 

getting essentially about a 708 gigawatt-hour increase 

in demand for electricity?   

MR. INCE:   A:   Well, we did a very rigorous forecast of 

oil and gas loads this year.  We spent a lot of 

resources on it, including consultant reports from 

Pyra, and Zip Energy Group out of Calgary.  We did 

estimates of the potential of reserves in the area, 

expected number of wells drilled, what the production 

rates of those wells are going to be, the electric 

potential of those wells in terms of how much 

compression requirements there were, so for example 

what were the initial pressures coming out of the 

wells, what were the ultimate discharge pressures 

coming out into the gas plants in the region, and then 

we did compression calculations in terms of how much 

energy was required in order to move that gas.  And 

that all rolled up into the forecast that you see 

here.  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Okay, I'd like to refer you to Table 3 

of Exhibit -- Information Request 3.248.1.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Table 3?   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And -- Table 3.  Column A.  In Column 

A, and this is the oil and gas production in the 
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integrated area, it says, with respect to F2009, that 

the energy requirements are 604 gigawatt hours.  Do 

you see that?  

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And then if I go over to Table 4, my 

gas production in F2010 for the same area is 62 

billion cubic feet of gas.  Do you see that?  

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So, in one instance I'm producing 62 

billion cubic feet of gas, which you'd have to agree 

with me is about one-sixth the total of the amount of 

gas that I previously referred to, that was produced 

in the Fort Nelson area, around -- pick a number, 

F2024?  

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So I'm using 604 GWh to produce 62 

billion cubic feet of gas, and I'm using approximately 

708 GWh to produce approximately 426 billion cubic 

feet of gas.  Does that make any sense?   

MR. INCE:   A:   Well, I think it's an apples and oranges 

comparison, in that this table, Table number 3 -- 

again, let's go through the columns of the table in 

that the left-most column is the 2008 forecast 

gigawatt hours, the middle column is what we predicted 

in 2007 in terms of energy requirements, and again, 

the right-most column is the delta, the difference 
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between the two.  So, what this indicates is that in 

2007 we had a good indication about the amount of the 

energy that was going to be required.  We had already 

done a forecast that provided this relatively high set 

of numbers.  The only difference in the Fort Nelson 

area is that we predicted more electrification 

requirements.  So, this area is relatively well-

established.  So this is the Dawson Creek/Chetwynd 

area.  The Montanais zones -- so, this is considerably 

more drilled out than the Fort Nelson area.  This is 

more established.  So, in the 2007 forecast, we 

already had accounted for electricity requirements, 

and what we're seeing in 2008 is that -- it doesn't 

vary that much from the 2007 forecast.   

  So in the following table, Table number 4, 

we do have a forecast of the amount of gas that has 

been produced, but I would suggest that that probably 

isn't significantly higher than what we predicted in 

2007.  So really what we're saying is that the Fort 

Nelson area and the Horn River formation, the 

unconventional gas there, is a new play, and we've 

included new electrification requirements to service 

that.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Isn't there a new play in the Dawson 

Creek area with respect to unconventional gas?   

MR. INCE:   A:   There are -- because it's a more 
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established area, there is new gas coming on, but 

there's old gas dropping off.  So there are certainly 

declines that are perhaps offsetting some of the new 

gas potential there. 

    Proceeding Time 2:54 p.m. T62 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Yes, but the current production in the 

Fort Nelson area, according to the forecast which is 

Table 4, is 17 billion cubic feet of gas, which is 

nowhere near what's being expected say to be produced 

say for example in 2024 when I've got 324 billion 

cubic feet of gas.  And yet my eletricity demand 

hardly moves.   

MR. INCE:   A:   And there may be different assumptions 

with respect to the percentage electrification that 

we've assumed in these two cases.  So in Fort Nelson 

versus Dawson Creek, Dawson Creek being a more 

established area, there may be more penetration of 

gas-fired compression in that area.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Well, I don't want to belabour the 

point but I'll try one more time.  I'm looking at, in 

the Dawson Creek area in Table 4, and essentially 

another massive increase in natural gas production in 

terms of billions of cubic feet.  But when I look at 

Table 3, my electricity demand doesn't seem to move 

much in relation to that massive increase in natural 

gas production.  And the question that I'm asking is, 
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why?   

MR. INCE:   A:   Well, subject to check, I think it's 

different assumptions with regards to electrification 

in those two zones, and I think that's the main 

difference. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Well, it seems in both areas I'm going 

through massive increases in production of natural 

gas, but the corresponding increase in the demand for 

electricity in terms of energy doesn't seem to 

correlate in any way with this massive increase in 

production of gas.  Is that not correct?   

MR. INCE:   A:   So again, I think it's different 

assumptions with respect to what percentage of the gas 

in that area is electrified, and I can't offer much 

more than that.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Let's go to Exhibit B-4, IPPBC IR 

2.6.1, Attachment 1.  That's Exhibit B-4, IPPBC IR 

2.6.1, Attachment 1.   

MR. INCE:   A:   I've got it.  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And I'd like to refer you to page 26 of 

45 of that particular exhibit.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   See that?  And under the heading "CAT 

Recommendations" it says: 

"17.  Introduce policies and regulations to 

promote electrification and new oil and gas 
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developments." 

 Do you see that? 

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And for the purposes of the load 

forecasts that are set out in Tables 1 and 3 of 

Information Request 3.248.1 -- 

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   -- what if any of the demand for 

electricity represents electrification in new oil and 

gas developments?   

MR. INCE:   A:   Well, I would suggest the table we were 

talking about earlier, the Fort Nelson area, Table No. 

1, that is substantially new load and is driven -- the 

load numbers you see here are driven by 

electrification, so, and it's largely compression 

load. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So just to be clear, the right-hand 

column, which represents the -- essentially increase 

in load from year 2007 forecast to the 2008 forecast, 

is driven by electrification with respect to 

compression? 

MR. INCE:   A:   Largely, yes.   

Proceeding Time 2:59 p.m. T63 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to refer you to Independent 

Power Producers of B.C., and from our Information 

Request 3.3.5, and that's in Exhibit B-12.   
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MR. INCE:   A:   Could you repeat the reference, please?   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Exhibit B-12, IPPBC Information Request 

3.3.5.   

MR. INCE:   A:   I've got it, yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And the question that the Independent 

Power Producers asked was: 

"Other than the material set out in 

Attachment 3 to the B.C. Hydro 2008 LTAP 

evidentiary update, please provide the 

details of any discussions or exchanges in 

material between the Canadian Association of 

Petroleum Producers or similar 

organizations, individual oil and gas 

producers, and the B.C. Oil and Gas 

Commission with respect to the production of 

oil and natural gas in British Columbia, and 

any corresponding demand for electrical 

energy and capacity for this production, 

including without limitation the oil and gas 

pipeline sector and in the Dawson Creek area 

of British Columbia." 

 Do you see that? 

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So, my first question relates to the 

pipeline sector, and in terms of B.C. Hydro's mid-

forecast for its integrated system, did it include 
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anything for, say for example, the potential pipeline 

from Alberta to Kitimat?   

MR. INCE:   A:   No, I don't think so specifically, 

although we did include, I believe, a gas pipeline 

that was heading to Prince Rupert.  Compressor 

stations along the way.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   But not an oil pipeline?   

MR. INCE:   A:   I don't believe so.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Okay.  And the question asked about any 

discussions that you might have had with the B.C. Oil 

and Gas Commission.  Do you see that?  

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Do you know who the B.C. Oil and Gas 

Commission is?   

MR. INCE:   A:   We did not have discussions specifically 

with them.  We had discussions extensively with the 

Ministry, and also through our key account 

representatives, individual customers in that area.  

Through CAPP, Canadian Association of Pipeline 

Producers, CEPA, the Canadian Energy Producers' 

Association, or Pipeline Association, and so I think 

we did poll extensively through the customers and the 

industry associations in developing this forecast.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Is there any particular reason why you 

wouldn’t consult with the B.C. Oil and Gas Commission 

with respect to potential demand for electricity in 
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relation to oil and gas production in this province?   

MR. INCE:   A:   I'm not familiar with that organization, 

although we may have consulted with them.  My 

industrial forecaster could verify that for me.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And in the response to the question, it 

says: 

"B.C. Hydro began participating in a working 

group with respect to oil and gas sector 

load requirements in January of 2009." 

 And then it says: 

"For further details, please refer to 

response to BCUC IR 3.275.1 and BCOAPO IR 

3.7.1." 

 And it says: 

"Prior to this, discussions on load 

requirements had been ongoing between key 

account managers and potential new customers 

requesting electrical service.  Since these 

discussions are customer-specific, they are 

not provided in this response." 

 Do you see that?  

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And this appears to be a very different 

approach than what's outlined in your application that 

you take with respect to the -- say, for example, the 

forestry sector, where it seems to be a top-down, 
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bottom-up approach, very comprehensive.  Would you 

agree with me that the attention paid to the oil and 

gas sector in British Columbia and its potential 

electricity requirements is not the same as the amount 

of time and effort that goes into the forestry sector?   

MR. INCE:   A:   No, I'd disagree with that.  As I say, we 

sponsored two specific studies.  One from Zip Energy 

Group, and one from Pyra, with respect to the 

potential for oil and gas in the northeast, and those 

are very detailed studies that went down to reserves, 

production levels, and therefore electrification 

requirements.  So I think this year we spent some 

extra effort in trying to develop the forecasts in the 

oil and gas sector.   

MR. GODSOE:   And just for the record, those reports are 

attached to Exhibit B-12, response to BCUC IR 3.238.2.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Was there any chance that you were 

spurred into action, in terms of consulting with the 

oil and gas sector, by the information requests that 

EnCana filed that are set out in Exhibit B-3? 

    Proceeding Time 3:04 p.m. T64 

MR. INCE:   A:   No, I don't believe so specifically.  We 

have a certain consulting budget every year and we 

have to rotate through the various sectors.  And so we 

did forestry, pulp and paper last year in detail, and 

this year I think was the year for the oil and gas 
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sector.  Although given the timing of the -- I think 

the main thing that spurred us on was the land sell 

activity that happened in northeast B.C., the fact 

there was hundreds of millions of dollars given to the 

provincial government as a result of the land sale 

activities.  So it definitely seemed a time that 

things were heating up in the northeast B.C. area.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Previously have you ever done a 

detailed analysis of your own gas sector with respect 

to its potential electricity requirements? 

MR. INCE:   A:   I've been in this current job since 2005, 

and not within that timeframe.  Perhaps earlier. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Thank you.  I'd like to refer you to 

Exhibit B-10 which is the evidentiary update.  Page 

37.  So that's B-10 which is the evidentiary update, 

page 37.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And the last bullet on that page says: 

"Potential below the load forecast.  The 

natural gas industry proponents may 

installed cogeneration to meet the load if 

B.C. Hydro is not able to provide service as 

may be requested or if there are business 

reasons for the proponents to self-supply.  

This could reduce the load that would 

ultimately be supplied by B.C. Hydro." 
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 Do you see that? 

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And if you see a potential demand, like 

there appears to be in Fort Nelson -- I want to be 

very careful, potential demand appears to be, why 

wouldn't B.C. Hydro get to work in trying to supply 

that load as fast as possible?   

MR. INCE:   A:   I think Mr. Rich will take that. 

MR. RICH:   A:   I mean, I would submit we are doing that, 

and part of this application is seeking a 

determination to upgrade our existing generating 

facility in Fort Nelson to meet an earliest in service 

date, which is 2011.  That's when we think some of 

this load will start to appear, and then as part of 

the broader resource planning context we are also 

engaging in a number of other resource planning 

activities such as retaining BCTC to undertake a 

transmission study, looking at interconnecting the 

Fort Nelson area to the system, as well as further 

expansion of our Fort Nelson facility.  So I think we 

are doing an appropriate amount of resource planning 

to meet this potential new load.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And I'm glad you brought up the concept 

of what you're doing in the Fort Nelson area, and I'm 

not going to cross-examine extensively on this area.  

But one of the information request, and I believe it 
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was from the Commission Panel, more or less seemed to 

indicate -- and maybe it was from somebody else; that 

with the potential load at Fort Nelson, why would you 

be proceeding with an upgrade to the existing fort 

Nelson station, or another combined cycle plant, when 

the potential long-term transmission solution seems to 

be a transmission line?  Do you have any comment on 

that? 

MR. RICH:   A:   I do.  I think the main reason is at this 

point, that long-term potential is still a potential 

that's not certain.  So what we're proposing to do is 

increase the capability of our existing facility 

because we think there is a reasonable expectation 

that at least sufficient load will materialize such 

that the increased capability can serve that load.  

Beyond that, I think there are future resource options 

that we can put into place.  We have to study them 

more to determine what are the most cost-effective 

ones, ranging from adding generation in the area, or 

ultimately connecting the Fort Nelson area to the 

system.   

  The analysis in this application also shows 

that should the potential load increase beyond the 

capability of the existing plant such that, for 

example, a transmission solution is the appropriate 

long-term solution, that having increased capability 
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in the Fort Nelson plant won't be stranded.  I mean it 

would still provide a valuable backup goal, even in 

the scenario where the transmission solution is the 

best one.   

Proceeding Time 3:09 p.m. T65 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   In my discussion with Mr. Ince, I 

referred to BCUC IR 3.248.1, and that's Exhibit B-12.  

And the new reference, oil and gas load forecast for 

the Fort Nelson area.  Do you see that?  And that's 

Table 1.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And here is the projected energy load.  

Do you see that?   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And that's now the mid-forecast for 

Fort Nelson, is that not correct?   

MR. INCE:   A:   Correct.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   How can I serve that mid-level load 

without significant new investment in Fort Nelson, in 

terms of generation, thermal generation, or a 

transmission line?   

MR. RICH:   A:   You can't.  Which is why we're proposing 

at this point to increase the capability of existing 

facility, and then as part of our ongoing resource 

planning activities, again, we have a study within Mr. 

O'Riley's group to look at further expansion of our 
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Fort Nelson plant, which is adding a second CCGT, and 

that was looked at as part of this portfolio analysis 

as well as, again, engaging the BCTC in looking at a 

transmission solution.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Let's go to column A, and these are the 

energy requirements in the Fort Nelson area.  With the 

upgrade to the Fort Nelson generating unit, how many 

gigawatt hours of electricity can I provide in the 

Fort Nelson area to meet the load and also ensuring 

that I've got sufficient capacity to do that?   

MR. RICH:   A:   Well, it's not sufficient to meet the 

energy as represented in the column.  At this point, 

we're not recommending committing capital to meet the 

mid-load scenario in the 2008 forecast.  So, 

notwithstanding the fact that it's the expected load, 

we think there is sufficient uncertainty today with 

regards to whether that load will actually appear.  So 

what we're recommending to the Commission is that we 

upgrade the existing plant such that it meets the low 

scenario in the 2000 -- that was presented as part of 

the 2007 load forecast, as being the prudent next step 

for a supply addition.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   If it's so uncertain, what's it doing 

in the middle of a load forecast?  Isn't that supposed 

to be something that goes into the high load forecast, 

if it's that uncertain? 
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MR. MATHESON:   A:   Well, Mr. Austin, I think you've hit 

on one of the differences.  When we forecast load in 

the integrated system, we make assumptions and we 

develop probabilistic scenarios, and obviously we plan 

to the mid-level forecast in the integrated system.  

In an area as specific as Fort Nelson, that's non-

integrated, we have to sort of step outside of those 

norms and try to figure out what is the most likely 

approach.  And Mr. Rich can expand on this a little 

bit, but really there's a fundamental difference in 

how we do forecasting related to an area as specific 

to -- you know, a geographic area like Fort Nelson, 

and how we would do it in the integrated system.   

MR. RICH:   A:   Well, that -- sure, I can expand on that.  

I mean, the two main reasons in how we differ in 

looking at Fort Nelson vis-à-vis the integrated system 

is, number one, the load growth is an order of 

magnitude higher relative to the existing load in the 

region.  So, the significance of that relative to load 

growth in an integrated system is fairly significant,  

when you have to consider a decision around a capital 

investment program.   

  The second reason is that they are very 

project specific.  So, as opposed to the integrated 

system, I think, where you have macro-economic drivers 

related to population growth, for example, and 
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economic GDP-driven growth, these are very project 

specific.  So I think there's a higher degree of 

consideration of risk and uncertainty that we apply 

notwithstanding the fact that we -- that this is an 

expected load, that there is still an elevated degree 

of uncertainty that -- such that if we went ahead and 

committed projects and capital to meeting that load, 

and that load does not appear, then there's a greater 

risk of stranded investment relative to looking at it 

in a similar way in the integrated system. 

    Proceeding Time 3:14 p.m. T66 

MR. INCE:   A:   And I can add on that, with respect to 

the uncertainty with respect to the Fort Nelson 

forecast, in that if gas prices were to remain at 

let's say $3 a gigajoule for an extended basis, I 

would suggest that we'd be at the low scenario below.  

If gas prices were at $12 a gigajoule, we'd probably 

be at the high scenario or beyond.  So in this area 

it's highly dependent on gas prices over the long 

term.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Let's put this into context.  Let's 

suppose a load of 785 GWh looks set to come onto B.C. 

Hydro's integrated system, and let's say it's an 

industrial load and it requires a fair amount of 

electricity, which roughly 785 GWh would, what's the 

difference between that load and a load in Fort Nelson 
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where, according to the evidence, the oil and gas 

industry spent 2.5 billion in land sales, other than a 

transmission line?   

MR. INCE:   A:   So we're going to divide this response up 

into two pieces.  With respect to 700 gigawatt hours a 

year of load growth on the integrated system, sooner 

or later our load is going to catch up to that.  So in 

terms of the planning context and risk, if we miss the 

forecast perhaps being too high or too low, I think 

eventually the system will catch up to it.  But on a 

non-integrated system and then perhaps I'll transition 

over to Mr. Matheson or Mr. Rich, you make a mistake 

on that and you can land up with a significant 

stranded investment.   

MR. RICH:   A:   I think Mr. Ince has captured that.  I 

think the risk is greater in the context of Fort 

Nelson where that project does not proceed.  It's less 

likely to be absorbed by another project relative to 

the integrated system.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Does the demand for natural gas in 

North America look set to disappear?   

MR. INCE:   A:   Well, maybe previewing Panel 3 that I'm 

going to be talking about electricity and, to some 

extent, gas prices.  Things have been relatively flat 

for the last year in terms of industrial demand 

destruction, but I would agree with the premise that 
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we will need more gas in the future.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And would you agree with the premise 

that if it looked like natural gas prices were 

depressed, that in relation to serving that load in 

Fort Nelson that you could slow things down a little 

bit until that demand looks set to pick up again?  

Slow things down a little bit means investment in 

capital and plant to serve that load?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   It's hard to do that in an area like 

that where your investments are big and they're lumpy 

by definition.  So if you commit to building a 

transmission line into the area, and all of a sudden 

things slow down as you say, all of a sudden you're 

looking at potential for very large stranded 

investments.  And I'll let M. Rich expand on that a 

little bit if he likes, but that's essentially the 

conundrum in Fort Nelson that we're faced with.  Our 

options are limited up there, relative to the kind of 

options and analysis we could do on the larger system.   

MR. RICH:   A:   I mean, I don't think we're slowing down.  

We're going as fast as we can.  This application is 

really about the first, the next supply option, and in 

the planning context, as I mentioned earlier, we have 

an identification phase project that's well underway, 

looking at adding a second CCGT at our Fort Nelson 

facility, as well as engaging BCTC in a planning level 
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study to look at the transmission solution in Fort 

Nelson. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to refer you to Exhibit B-1, 

which is the application, page 7.  Exhibit B-1, page 

7.   

MR. GODSOE:   Page 1-7? 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   It just says page 7.  Maybe that's the 

evidentiary update. 

  Actually it's Exhibit B-10, the evidentiary 

update, Table 2-2 on page 7.  Do you have that?  And 

there's an entry there, it says "Industrial".  Do you 

see that?   

 Proceeding Time 3:19 p.m. T67 

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And over towards the right, but not all 

the way over to the right, it says essentially, the 

increased industrial load is going to be 8.7 percent 

over the period of F2008 to F2027.  And although there 

are some IRs on this, could you please explain to me 

why that load growth is projected to be so low?   

MR. INCE:   A:   Well, I could give various length of 

answers.  The most substantive answer would go into a 

sector-by-sector analysis in terms of what we see for 

mining, forestry, pulp and paper.  We have done 

specific customer forecasts for every one of those.  

But to put it in a nutshell, that's the way the 



B.C. Hydro 2008 LTAP                         
February 24, 2009  Volume 6  Page:  992 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

numbers work out with respect to what we expect each 

individual customer, aggregated, their load to be over 

the next 20 years of the forecast period.  So, some 

sectors such as forestry are going to be relatively 

flat.  There's some potential for mining load.  

Definitely some potential for oil and gas loads.  So 

one of the bright spots in the forecast, I guess, if 

you define "bright spot" in terms of load growth, is 

definitely oil and gas.   

  But by and large, our biggest customer 

segment, which is the forestry sector, is going to be 

relatively flat over that period.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Mr. Ince, I'd like to refer you to 

Exhibit B-10, which is the evidentiary update, which 

you should have there.  And this is page 11 that I'd 

like to refer you to.  And this is in relation to 

electric plug-in vehicles.  And correct me if I'm 

wrong, but as I understand it, the potential load for 

electric plug-in vehicles is not included in the mid-

level load forecast for the integrated system, is that 

correct?   

MR. INCE:   A:   Well, we have included the approximately 

15 vehicles currently registered with ICBC.  But in 

terms of large-scale new incremental electrification, 

no, we have not included any major changes in the 

assumption with respect to the vehicle fleet.   
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MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And I believe you were in the room when 

Ms. Van Ruyven was giving her evidence, and 

essentially what she said to me on cross-examination 

was, "Well, if they start to manufacture them, we'll 

start to plan for it."  Is that about correct?   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.  And so I think we need to look at 

the markers in terms of -- we spent a lot of time 

developing these scenarios and discussing with the 

executive and discussing with the Board in terms of 

where are the signposts and the markers you need to 

determine whether or not electric vehicles are going 

to penetrate this market.  And we determined that 

manufacturing is one of the key ones.  And once they 

start rolling off the assembly line, and you can see 

the Chevy Volt in your GM dealership, I think that's 

when we're going to be very serious about including 

them in a load forecast.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   And we don't want to sound too glib 

about this.  I think we believe that there's a number 

of infrastructure signals that have to begin to occur 

as well, and will -- you know, there will be a debate 

about that.  Will these electric vehicles plug into 

household plugs, will people need to install them into 

-- install different infrastructure in their homes, 

how will they refuel on the highway, and the roadways.  

All of those decisions have yet to be made, and the 
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discussion hasn't really started yet.  So we think 

that there's adequate time, and so we certainly don't 

want to sound glib in the sense that, well, start 

manufacturing and then we'll start forecasting it.  

There's a little more to it than that.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to show you an extract in 

relation to a Toyota plug-in hybrid.  

  I'm advised that this will be marked 

Exhibit C17-15.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   C17-15.   

 (TWO-PAGE DOCUMENT ENTITLED "2009 TOYOTA FT-EV", DATED 

2/3/2009, MARKED EXHIBIT C17-15) 

    Proceeding Time 3:24 p.m. T68 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And I'd like to refer you to the very 

last paragraph of that exhibit.  The second line in 

the paragraph says: 

"Of course, outside of Toyota's inner 

circle, who's to say exactly what the 

proposed electric vehicle Toyota has in mind 

will look like when it comes down the pike 

in 2012, the launch date the automaker's 

national alternative vehicle manager, Bill 

Reinert, recently announced…" 

 Do you see that? 

MR. INCE:   A:    Yes. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Does that in any way change your mind 
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about the inevitability of plug-in hybrids, and the 

fact that they were almost upon us?   

MR. INCE:   A:   No, not at this point.  There's been many 

announcements by car makers that there's a rollout of 

vehicles such as the Chevy Volt proposed for 2011.  

Tesla Motors, they're currently manufacturing 

vehicles.  They're the only manufacturer of vehicles 

right now that you can buy that are, I think, 

roadworthy.  They're producing about 180 vehicles a 

year, and I understand they're going through 

significant financial restructuring at this point.  

  So it's a mixed pitcher with regards to the 

penetration of electric vehicles in the future.  But 

as I say, once we see large-scale mass production of 

these vehicles, then it's going to into the 

forecasting. 

MR. MATHESON:   A:   And I think we might be able to agree 

that eventually there will be penetration of electric 

vehicles.  The question for us as forecasters isn't 

whether it'll come.  It's when and to what degree.  

And unless we have specific ways of marking that in 

our forecasts, we think that there's the potential for 

errors in our forecasts that could cause us to have to 

spend money unnecessarily to meet a new load that 

hasn't been properly analyzed.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Can I add one more thing to this?  And 
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this is a hybrid vehicle in that it runs dual fuel.  

So there's considerable uncertainty with respect to 

with hybrids, to what extent they're running on 

electricity and to what extent they're running on gas.  

I would suspect if you got a vehicle up in northern 

B.C., it's going to run almost always exclusively on 

gasoline, where if it's somebody in Kitsilano that 

they only go 10 kilometres to go to the grocery store, 

it's going to be largely electric.  So that the split 

in terms of gas, electric and other fuels is uncertain 

yet.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   But isn't that your job to figure it 

out and conclude it for the purposes of your load 

forecast, for the purposes of planning your system and 

upgrades and additions and generation additions and 

acquisitions from IPPs in conservation? 

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Well, it is our job, Mr. Austin, and 

we have to do it based on real things and specific 

markers.  We can't just pretend that something is 

about to materialize.   

MR. INCE:   A:   And we do have the resources allocated to 

do this, so between the chief technology officer and 

their division, they are monitoring electric vehicles, 

and we do in the load forecast, I think we've got it 

covered.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I just want to have one more go at 
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this, so to speak, with another exhibit. 

  I'm advised this is Exhibit C17-16.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Exhibit C17-16.  

 (DOCUMENT HEADER ENTITLED "IN ECONOMIC WINTER, SINGS 

OF SPRING- MSN MONEY - JUBAK'S JOURNAL", DATED 

2/17/2009, MARKED EXHIBIT C17-16)  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And I'd like to refer you to the second 

page of this exhibit, which is an extract from an 

article in relation to where you should put your 

money.  First thing it should say is under the bed or 

in a sock, but that's not what this person is paid to 

do. 

  I'd like to refer you to the second page 

and it says: 

"In January, A123, a privately held U.S. 

battery manufacturer, applied for a 1.8 

billion government loan to build lithium-ion 

battery plants, with the first plant 

targeted for Detroit.  The ultimate goal is 

to build 7 million square feet of 

manufacturing capacity to turn out batteries 

for 5 million hybrid cars annually by 2013.  

Those plants would create 14,000 jobs.  

Currently, A123 manufactures batteries in 

Asia." 

  And if you look at the rest of the extract, 
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and I won't go through it in detail, it indicates that 

battery manufacturers around the world are investing 

in lithium-ion batteries for the purposes of hybrids 

and plug-in hybrids.  Do you see that?       

 Proceeding Time 3:29 p.m. T69 

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Does that help you out in any way about 

the certainty of plug-in electric hybrids and their 

imminence?   

MR. INCE:   A:   Well, I think it's the same response I 

gave earlier, in that we're all open to this 

information, we're monitoring closely, but I think 

there has to be a critical mass come, such as the 

vehicles coming off the assembly lines, before we 

really put it into the load forecast.  And as Mr. 

Matheson indicated earlier, this is potentially a 

significant add to our system, in terms of capacity 

and resources.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Are you aware of whether company A123 

received the $1.8 billion in government loans?   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   No, I'm not, but I notice in the rest 

of the article -- and I'm giving evidence -- that 

we've got some significant dollars going into battery 

manufacturers around the world for lithium-ion 

batteries for plug-ins and hybrids.  So I don't think 

they're investing for the purposes of losing it.  
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Sorry for giving evidence.  Do you want to cross-

examine me on that?   

  I'd like to refer you to -- my usual 

response is, "I ask the questions, you answer them," 

but today we made a bit of a change.   

  I'd like to refer you to Exhibit B-4, IPPBC 

Information Request 2.4.3.  Exhibit B-4, IPPBC 

Information Request 2.4.3.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And for the purposes of this 

information response, B.C. Hydro prepared a table, and 

the second column says, "Energy consumption 

equivalent, kilowatt hours per kilometre."  Do you see 

that? 

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And for the purposes of the entry for 

electric, it says "0.20".  You see that?   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes, and we spent many, many man-days 

trying to get to that number.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Can you just tell me roughly what went 

into that calculation?  Because it would appear what 

it shows is, for the purposes of actual energy 

consumption, an electric vehicle seems to be very 

efficient in relation to a gasoline-powered vehicle or 

a natural gas-powered vehicle.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes, it is.  And that's because of the 
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electric motors to the wheels.  So it is very 

efficient.  We had to verify this number against the 

literature, and against basic engineering 

calculations, but it does indicate that electric 

vehicles can be very efficient.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Just a moment, please, while I just 

check some notes here.   

  I'd like to refer you to IPPBC 3.11.5, 

which is in Exhibit B-12.  That's Exhibit B-12, IPPBC 

Information Request 3.11.5.  I think Mr. Ince will 

probably be answering this question, so it's only 

right that he gets the binder.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   In this question, the IPPBC asked: 

"Under the heading 'Residential space 

heating and water heating', B.C. Hydro 

states, in this forecast approximately 20 

percent of accounts use electric space 

heating as a primary source, and 

approximately 35 percent use electric water 

heating now and in the future.  If all 

residential building in 2020 were to adopt 

electric space and water heating, there 

would be an additional 22,000 GWh and a 

4,000 GWh load respectively." 

    Proceeding Time 3:34 p.m. T70 
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 And you can relax right now, I'm not going to go into 

the whole area that Terasen did.  The question is: 

"What discussions has B.C. Hydro had with 

Terasen and/or with the construction 

development industry with respect to the use 

of electricity and natural gas for space and 

water heating, with reference to the 

forecast period?  Please provide the details 

of these discussions and any materials in 

exchange." 

 And the answer was: 

"With respect to the development of 

electrification serials described in the 

preamble, B.C. Hydro did not have any 

discussions with either of the parties 

referenced in this IR." 

  The question I have for you is, what sort 

of ongoing discussions, if any, do you have with 

Terasen and developers, not for the purposes of the 

preparation of electrification scenarios, but just in 

general so that you compare notes into what's actually 

going on in the market.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Well, outside the load forecast, I 

probably shouldn't talk for Mr. Hobson with regards to 

DSM, and Ms. Van Ruyven gave testimony with regards to 

discussion with the Ministry and Terasen last week at 
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a policy level.  But I should clarify these scenarios, 

and these were always intended to be very high-level 

estimates in terms of how far things could go with 

respect to conversion over to gas or electricity.   

  So when we talk about 22,000 gigawatt hours 

of customers shifting over to full electric service by 

2020, this is an envelope scenario.  This is, I think, 

an extreme, assuming that that was mass conversion.  

So the intention of these scenarios was to explore the 

envelope, not necessarily the high probability events. 

  But I should assure you, Mr. Austin, that 

we did access a lot of Terasen's information from 

their 2008 plan.  They gave a number of presentations 

with respect to the long-term energy plan, and in fact 

some of those numbers -- some of these numbers in 

these scenarios were informed by their long-term 

planning documents.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   We also have a lot of discussions 

with our key account managers about the trends in 

industry, commercial buildings, high density 

residential buildings.  We feel like we've got a 

fairly good read on those things through our key 

account management personnel.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So that's ongoing, and you talk to the 

developers, and potentially people who grant building 

permits in the various municipalities.  Would that be 
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a fair assessment?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Yes, a fair assessment.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to change topic areas, and now 

this is Special Direction No. 10.  And I'd like to 

refer you to Exhibit B-10, the evidentiary update, 

page 29.  And I'd also like to refer you to Exhibit B-

3, BCUC IR 1.139.1.  That's Exhibit B-3, BCUC IR 

1.139.1.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   We have that. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And when I was cross-examining Ms. Van 

Ruyven I referred her to the second line entry under 

the heading "Surplus and Deficit", and it says, "2008 

mid-level forecast surplus/deficit".  See that? 

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Are you speaking about page 29? 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   29, yes.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Okay.  Yes, we see that.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And she confirmed that essentially 

that's what we might commonly refer to as the 

insurance.  Would that be correct?   

MR. GODSOE:   These are all relevant questions, but this 

is Panel 4, the base resource plan.  How we fill the 

gap through LTAP action items is Panel 4.   

MR. AUSTIN:   I don't think I was getting to how it was 

going to be filled. 

MR. GODSOE:   Well, the insurance is definitely how you 

fill it.  It's not the pre-existing load resource gap.  
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You asked -- 

MR. AUSTIN:   Well, that's fine, as long as it -- I'll 

just put the question on the record then, just make 

absolutely sure that I don't end with the wrong panel.         

 Proceeding Time 3:39 p.m. T71 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   But for the purposes of Table 2-10, we 

have the insurance requirements set out there, and for 

the purposes of Exhibit B-3, we had the former 

insurance requirements.   

MR. GODSOE:   It is absolutely Panel 4, and you will be 

able to put that question to them.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Thank you, I'll do that.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Mr. Ince, one final question with 

respect to the load forecast.  And if you could turn 

to the evidentiary update, which is Exhibit B-10, page 

31.   

MR. INCE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And this is the graph that shows in a 

sense the before and after with respect to the 

requirement for energy and after meaning DSM.  Have I 

read that graph correctly? 

MR. INCE:   A:   That's right.  It's a composite graph, so 

on the left-hand axis there's gigawatt hours a year.  

The line -- the shaded line, which is our base load 

forecast, reference load forecast, and the shaded 

portion around it, is our confidence interval.  So, 
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the P-90 and P-10.  And the after-DSM forecast is 

represented by the line with triangles on it, and our 

supply options are the stacked bars.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And would the upper line be the 

expected energy requirements before DSM?   

MR. INCE:   A:   That's our before-DSM forecast, yes.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   How do I know that that line does not 

include any DSM that's already occurred?   

MR. INCE:   A:   To some extent it does, yes.  So, past 

programs have been implemented, would have some effect 

going forward.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And how do we make sure that there's no 

double accounting for new DSM versus old DSM?   

MR. INCE:   A:   That's one of the very significant issues 

we're looking to -- into, in terms of future load 

forecasts, given that our DSM programs are rapidly 

expanding, and that the potential for double counting 

in the load forecasts increases as our DSM programs 

are admittedly much more aggressive than they have 

been in the past.  So in the past, I think Ms. Van 

Ruyven indicated that over the last 10 years or so, 

we've saved 4,000 gigawatt hours cumulative, and that 

will have one effect on our load forecast going 

forward.  But I would suggest that 10,000 a year going 

forward would have much more significant impact.   

  So we are studying this effect in terms of 
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-- to what extent do past DSM savings affect our load 

forecast?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   We've developed a senior internal 

working group to help us determine how we should 

integrate demand-side management programs and plans 

into our long-term forecasting.  We don't have -- we 

haven't developed specific answers for it at this 

point, but it's certainly on our radar that it's a 

potential area we need to solve.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So the answer right now is that you 

don't know, and that you're studying it, is that 

correct?   

MR. INCE:   A:   Well, we don't know the precise answer, 

but we are studying it.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   I mean, it's not as though we haven't 

had experience.  We've been -- you know, we've been 

developing demand-side management for some time and 

we've obviously had to try to set out markers about 

how they integrate with our load forecast.  So, we 

feel comfortable with what we've done up till now.  

It's just that with a substantial increase in demand-

side management, we're going -- it's going -- we're 

going to have to take it to another level and try to 

draw distinctions between what we've done in the past 

and how we're forecasting that in the future.   

    Proceeding Time 3:43 p.m. T72 
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MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And I believe this is my final area, 

and it's for Mr. O'Riley.  And Mr. O'Riley, this goes 

to the capability of the existing B.C. Hydro 

generating assets to produce capacity and energy 

that's set out in your application.  And there were 

extensive discussions about this in relation to this 

issue in the revenue requirements application, and I'm 

not going to go through them in detail.  

  I just have one question with respect to 

the turbine runner failure at GMS, and that's in 

relation to Unit No. 3.  Are the repairs for that that 

you briefly mentioned earlier today, permanent or 

temporary?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   The specification that we issued for 

that repair was to provide a runner with a life of ten 

years.  And the reason we did that is that would leave 

us the flexibility to -- in the course of replacing 

Runners 1 to 5, which has been our plan, we would be 

able to do that last.  And we feel the increment costs 

of achieving that ten-year life was relatively modest.  

And all I can say is from the work that's been done, 

the runner looks quite good and we're expecting to get 

that ten-year life out of the piece of equipment. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   But it's not a permanent solution with 

respect to Unit No. 3, is it? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   No, it's not a permanent solution.  We 
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expect to replace that runner at the end of the 

program, which would be, I believe, 2017, the last 

year of the program.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Are there other similar units that have 

similar problems where the runners will have to be 

changed up?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   There are other units.  We're in the 

course of refurbishing the runners at Peace Canyon, 

and we've done three and coming into the last runner.  

The fourth one will be done in 2009.  We are looking 

at a replacement of the runner at Lake Bunsen at 57 

years.  It's pretty much at the end of life.  That 

would be -- that's probably it for particular runner 

problems.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Thank you, no further questions. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Austin.  Who's next, Mr. 

Fulton? 

MR. FULTON:   Mr. Fletcher, Mr. Chairman.  Mr. Fletcher 

advises he'll be about five minutes or so, and that 

means we can accommodate him with the time remaining 

today. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Fulton.  

MR. FLETCHER:   Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Good afternoon.  

MR. FLETCHER:   I would say at the outset that I am the 

vice-chair of Texada Action Community Association.  We 
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have a chair.  I am the vice-chair.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. FLETCHER: 

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   First, just a quick question on 

Burrard.  You are proposing as part of this 

application to spend how much on capital improvements 

to Burrard? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   The specific request is to spend $1.6 

million in F10, but the proposal is to come back in 

our next revenue requirement with a substantial 

expenditure for Burrard.  The average capital through 

fiscal 2015 would be 31 million a year.  So it's a 

substantial undertaking.  

 Proceeding Time 3:47 p.m. T73 

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   So how -- what's that in total, if 

you can do the maths?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, over that time period, it would 

be -- I think that's six years, 186 million.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   186.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   And those are real dollars.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Okay.  And what's the written-down 

value of the plant at the moment?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   I would have to get back to you on 

that.  We'd have to undertake it.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   If you could just give me an 

estimate.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, I don't have an estimate.  I 
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don't -- I wouldn't want to give you an estimate.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Fifty million?  Forty million?  Less?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   I'm going to get back to you.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Okay.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   We'll undertake to get you a number on 

that.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Okay.  All right.  Okay.   

MR. GODSOE:   I'm not sure how that is relevant to the 

LTAP, to produce that undertaking on the value of 

Burrard.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   It's a fairly simple undertaking to 

give Mr. Fletcher, that I think it's -- I mean --  

MR. GODSOE:   Well, I am objecting to it on relevance.  If 

you're going to overrule that --  

MR. FLETCHER:   Well, I will explain why I'm asking.   

MR. GODSOE:   Yeah, okay.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Yeah.  So, the new investment, I'm 

assuming, is a substantial multiple of the existing 

value of the plant.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yeah, that's the case with many of our 

plants.  I mean, our -- just as a -- I can give you 

one number.  I'll give you the GMS book value is about 

$450 million, and we're proposing with one equipment 

investment to spend -- you know, we're proposing to 

spend about $350 million on the runners alone.  So, 

when you've got an older plant, they get depreciated, 
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and any new investments are significant in terms of 

the written-down cost, if you will.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   So once you make the investment and 

you get the approval from the Commission, that will be 

a sunk cost of some magnitude?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, once any cost -- once you've 

made it, is a sunk cost, I would agree with that.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Okay.  So you would want to utilize 

that asset as much as you could into the future?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, we always -- we make decisions 

on operating the assets, which is my area of 

responsibility in the company, based on the variable 

costs.  So, we don't consider the book value of the 

asset in terms of how we operate the assets.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   But clearly, the more you spend, the 

more valuable it is, and the more one tends to want to 

use it.  Otherwise, you can't justify the expense in 

the first place.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, I wouldn't agree with that 

characterization.  I would say the more we spend, 

within reason, the more reliable the plant can be, and 

the more likely we will be able to rely on the plant.  

But there's no incentive to use it to sort of justify 

"the investment".   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Now, yesterday I was discussing with 

Ms. Van Ruyven B.C. Hydro's requirement to maintain 
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this 90 percent clean supply, and she used the word 

"clean", and I take that to mean anything other than 

thermal.  

    Proceeding Time 3:50 p.m. T74 

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Yes.  Well, the definition of 

"clean", that's correct.  There's a number of 

definitions.   

MR. GODSOE:   But the actual definition we've been using 

is the Clean and Renewable Electricity Guidelines put 

out by the Ministry, found at Appendix B-3 of Exhibit 

B-1-1. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Godsoe. 

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   And this is an energy test, not a 

capacity test?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Correct.  Correct.  What we've done  

-- the province in its 2007 Energy Plan stipulated 

that it's policy that the province, if you like, was 

to develop a generating plan for 90 percent clean and 

renewable.  And while they came out with the 

definitions of what constituted clean or renewable, 

they still have yet to actually come up with how we 

would calculate that as the biggest piece of the 

generating puzzle in British Columbia but not the 

whole piece.  And so we've had to make some 

assumptions as to how we would calculate that 90 

percent, and what we assumed, number one, was that it 
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was an actual operation.  So that it wasn't a question 

of planning, it was how the system performs under 

actual operational conditions, number one. 

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   So that's energy.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Yes, that's energy. 

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   And when does this 90 percent test 

come in?  What year?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Well, we were able to backcast the 

numbers back, I believe, a little over four years, and 

determine how the system was actually operating from 

now till the past four years, and then try to 

determine on a what we want to do was say it's rolling 

five-year average.  So any anomalies in the operation 

of the system, for instance if Burrard were to operate 

one month with all six units, it could throw the 

entire thing out of whack for that one month, and that 

wasn't all that informative to us.  So we try to 

calculate what we call a five-year rolling average.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Right.  So how does that work in 

practice, if you can help me?  We're now in 2009, so-- 

MR. MATHESON:   A:   So if you're asking me how the system 

is actually performing, it tends to perform between 93 

and 94 percent.  And that roughly corresponds to 

annual, semi-annual, monthly, and that five-year 

rolling average that I -- 

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   So you'd have to have a very 
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sophisticated understanding of your system to be able 

to know precisely how that 90 percent is defined, or 

the 10 percent is defined.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Essentially you do.  That's right. 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   I wouldn't think very sophisticated.  

I mean, it's based on the actual generation.  We've 

got a certain amount of thermal generation, so Island 

Cogen.  We've got McMahon, gas-fired plant, which is 

an IPP from -- we've had for many years.  And then 

there's a certain amount of generation at Burrard, and 

then there would be treatment of imports.  And if you 

add up the stacks and you get a percentage.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   That's true.  My point was only 

there's a lot of data involved in figuring out on that 

rolling average what the outcome is, and you need to 

have a relatively sophisticated approach to modelling 

all of that.   

 Proceeding Time 3:53 p.m. T75 

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   And the test doesn't relate to 

thermal efficiency, it can be any thermal?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, thermal is not -- any thermal is 

not clean, by definition, except biomass.  And so, if 

there's no shades of clean, it's either clean or not 

clean.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Yeah.  So you run Burrard, say, at 30 

percent efficiency, and that would --  
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MR. O'RILEY:   A:   That would be not clean.  We run 

Island Cogen at a higher efficiency and that would be 

not clean.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Right.  But they each -- both of 

those plants would qualify for that 10 percent part of 

your load that can be contributed by thermal?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   By the way, when you make that 

investment in Burrard, will it have any impact on your 

efficiencies that you actually achieve from the plant?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   I don't believe so.  There may be some 

marginal efficiencies here and there, like if you 

replace -- you know, there could be some energy 

savings in the station service, for example.  I think 

the fundamental steam cycle will be unchanged.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Right.  And in terms of pollution, 

will it make any effect, having the improvements?  

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   We have made -- we made a substantial 

investment in Burrard in the nineties around 

installing the SCRs, and that had a very significant 

improvement in the NOx emissions.  I wouldn't expect 

through the course of this work that we'd see any 

significant improvement in the -- we might, for 

example, get some better control around having a 

digital control system on the units 1 to 3, and there 

could be some marginal gains there in terms of the 
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emissions, but generally it will be the same plant 

with the same emissions.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Now, Mrs. Van Ruyven and I were 

discussing what sort of residual of the 10 percent 

would be available for other thermal generation, 

assuming B.C. Hydro runs Burrard at certain levels, 

and we did get to that yesterday.  She couldn't give 

me an answer and I didn't pursue it.  But seeing as we 

have you here today, I'll ask that same question. 

  First of all, the Fort Nelson CCGT, 

presumably that will be part of the thermal 10 

percent?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   That's correct.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   And you might run two CCG plants up 

in Fort Nelson?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Potentially.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   We're proposing that.  That's long-

term.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   And what will be the total in terms 

of megawatts there, then?   

MR. RICH:   A:   If -- beyond the upgrade, and then 

proceeded with adding a second CCGT at Fort Nelson, 

that would bring it to a total of 150 megawatts, I 

believe.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Okay.  So, if you have -- I think you 

have three cases, do you not, in this application?  A 
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medium case, a low and a high?  Or we can just work it 

out on the medium case, if you like.  What I was going 

to ask you to do, and you may not be able to do it 

now, but if -- presumably under your medium case today 

you're assuming running Burrard at a certain level, in 

terms of gigawatt hours.  We're back to energy.  And 

you have your cogen plant on Vancouver Island, plus a 

CCGT up in Fort Nelson.  And how much, then, does that 

leave as a residual, if you like, available for other 

thermal? 

Proceeding Time 3:56 p.m. T76 

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Well, as I said, the system, 

according to this clean renewable measure, tends to 

run at about 93 or 94 percent clean and renewable, and 

that the target, or the threshold, is that it operate 

no lower than 90 percent.  So that would leave roughly 

3 to 4 percent to fill up with future thermal 

generation, if that was what we proposed at some point 

in time.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Right.  And that -- does that 3 and 4 

percent, is that after you've already included Fort 

Nelson and the cogen on Vancouver Island?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Well, it includes what's there right 

now.  It doesn't include what we're proposing to add 

to it because, of course, it's an actual operational 

measure, not a hypothetical one.   
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MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   And presumably if you ramped up 

Burrard, that 3 or 4 percent would disappear?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Yes, presumably if we ramped up 

Burrard it would eat into that 3 or 4 percent, that's 

correct.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Right.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Three percent is about 2,000 gigawatt 

hours on a 60,000 gigawatt hour system.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Okay.  And can you give that to me in 

megawatts, assuming that your CCGT ran at -- on base 

load?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Well, it would be 200 to 300 --  

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   200 megawatts.   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Megawatts.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   But at the moment, are you able, 

then, to import -- I mean, when are you not able to 

import thermal from Alberta?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   We're always able to import thermal 

from Alberta.  We import for two reasons.  One, to 

optimize the value of our heritage resources on a 

daily basis, and the other one is to import to make up 

for any shortfalls that we're not able to produce 

internally.  Now, once we get to self-sufficiency, and 

that year is 2016, then we will not be intending to 

import anything outside of British Columbia for that 

second reason, but we will continue to import for the 
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first.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   But Alberta energy being --  

MR. GODSOE:   Maybe this helps you out.  Are you trying to 

connect imports to the 90 percent, or are you moving 

to a different area?   

MR. FLETCHER:   I was going to connect it.  That was my 

next question. 

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Presumably, is the Alberta -- being 

Alberta, being thermal, is that part of the 10 

percent? 

    Proceeding Time 3:58 p.m. T77 

MR. MATHESON:   A:   No, in calculating that 90 percent 

measure, we did not include any data from importing or 

exporting electricity.  And the reason is because it's 

intended to be an in-generation in British Columbia 

measure.  So therefore the imports or export question, 

or any amount, is not relevant to it.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Okay, but it will be relevant come 

2016 for other reasons, the self-sufficiency test. 

MR. MATHESON:   A:   Well, right.  Self-sufficiency is a 

bit of a different -- will be a different test and 

different measure. 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Yeah, I think the point is we won't -- 

what self-sufficiency says is we won't be planning to 

rely on imports, so that the market allowance would go 

away.  The 2500 gigawatt hours, which in the past 
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we've planned for, would disappear.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Okay.  Just so long as I get this 

straight then.  So we've got about 200 to 300 

megawatts -- say 200 megawatts, that's 3 or 4 percent 

in that 10 percent, and that assumes that you're 

running Burrard at what sort of gigawatt hours? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, that assumes -- like Mr. 

Matheson quoted the 93 to 94 percent is where we 

currently are, which is with relatively modest 

generation at Burrard. 

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Which is what?   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, under 500.  So there's not -- 

any additional generation from Burrard would have to 

come out of that.  Any additional actual generation of 

Burrard would have to come out of that number that we 

gave you. 

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   And that's one reason why you 

wouldn't want to commit to any buying any thermal, 

other than would be generated on Burrard? 

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   The 90 percent clean target is an 

important obligation for us.  We're not trying to 

leave room for Burrard or anything like that, but it's 

a pretty important obligation, as indicted by the fact 

that we have a Clean Power Call we're proceeding with, 

not a Thermal Power Call, for example. 

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   Which I then link back to that first 



B.C. Hydro 2008 LTAP                         
February 24, 2009  Volume 6  Page:  1021 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

question in terms of your sunk costs on Burrard.  

Clearly it'll be in your interests to use that 

facility that the ratepayers will have paid for, 

rather than buy power from somebody else who's 

supplying you with thermal power.   

MR. O'RILEY:   A:   Well, that would be the recommendation 

we're putting forward in this application.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   I don't know how far I'm going to get 

on my next question.  I've just been over five 

minutes.  But I want to -- seeing as we've got the 

engineers and I'm not going to be here next week, I 

just wanted to ask some questions on contingency.  I 

know that's coming out on the fourth panel.  But I'll 

just briefly -- 

MR. GODSOE:   And I'm prepared to relax my pretty strict 

rules on which panel it goes to, but it might be that 

this panel simply can answer the contingency, if it's 

contingency resource plans.  But let's proceed and 

see. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Let's see what we have.  

Proceeding Time 4:01 p.m. T78 

MR. FLETCHER:   Q:   So yesterday I was talking with, 

again, Mrs. Van Ruyven, on the deliverability of the 

DSM program, and she stated that Hydro's aiming -- we 

have the numbers on the record, it's 9600 gigawatt 

hours by 2020, and that's 72 percent of the resource 
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gap.  And then we discussed whether any other 

jurisdictions in the world -- and Mr. Godsoe jumped up 

and pointed me to Panel 4.  And there's an IR on that, 

apparently.  And then we've I think agreed, or Ms. Van 

Ruyven said that the program was untested, that B.C. 

was leading the way in DSM, and which significantly, I 

think she said, particularly for a low-cost utility.  

One can understand DCM [sic] being more effective when 

you have a high-cost utility.   

  So, and I guess some of the panel that we 

hear from -- the next panel will be the economists, 

and they'll be telling us not to worry.  Now, you're 

the engineers in the business.  What I want to 

understand is, we'll be three years out before we know 

how effective this DSM is going to be.   

MR. GODSOE:   I have to say there's no way this panel can 

answer that question.  And that really is Mr. Hobson 

on Panel 4.  I'm trying to help out, Mr. Fletcher, but 

this panel really isn't appropriate for that question.  

They can't answer it.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Okay.  Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MR. GODSOE:   But for Mr. Fletcher's reference, I know he 

wanted the jurisdictional comparison, at page 5-58, 

Table 5-19 of Exhibit B-1, breaks down the 

jurisdictional comparison, if that's helpful.   
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MR. FLETCHER:   Who will speak to that, by the way?   

MR. GODSOE:   Again, that would be Panel 4.   

MR. FLETCHER:   I might have to come back.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   You might indeed.   

MR. FLETCHER:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Fletcher. 

  Just before we break, help me if I'm wrong, 

is cogen with a -- gas cogen with an efficiency 

greater than 80 percent, is that clean?   

MR. MATHESON:   A:   No, I don't believe it is, out of 

these provincial guidelines.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you.   

  Unless there's any more business from 

anyone, we will adjourn till 8:30 tomorrow morning.   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 4:04 P.M.) 

 


